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DAVID 
 

1 David And Goliath 

David must be one of the greatest types of Christ. At this time of the 
David and Goliath conflict he was a shepherd, despised by his brethren, 
trying to save Israel at a time of dire physical suffering and spiritual 
apostasy. These connections alone should make us scan this record for 
deeper Messianic allusions. The giant strongman falling to the earth 
because of a stone suggests Nebuchadnezzar's image of Dan.2, where the 
stone refers to Christ. Note how lion and bear (17:34 cp. Dan.7:4,5) and 
brass and iron (17:5-7 cp. Dan.2:32,33) are all mentioned in the record. 
Goliath's death by a fatal wound in the head (1 Sam.17:49) must look 
back to Gen.3:15, again connecting David and the stone with the seed of 
the woman (Christ) and equating Goliath with the seed of the serpent. 
This is confirmed by the repetitious description of Goliath in battle with 
David four times as covered in " brass" from head to foot (17:5,6); which 
is the same word translated " serpent" and is a symbol of sin. According 
to some etymologists, " Philistine" fundamentally means 'one who rolls 
in the dust', i.e. a serpent; and significantly, Goliath is several times 
described as " the Philistine" . Six being the number of the flesh it is 
significant that his " height was six cubits and a span...his spear's head 
weighed six hundred shekels" (17:4,7). It is even possible that the " man 
of sin" of 2 Thess.2 refers back to Goliath as his prototype, in which case 
the image of Dan.2 and the man of sin are equated.   

Goliath, representing the seed of the serpent, a personification of sin (i.e. 
the Biblical devil), needed a man to fight him (17:8,9). The men of Israel 
cowered in fear, wishing they could only have the strength and courage 
necessary, but looking one on another helplessly as the invincible giant 
made his boast. How to overcome him and the evil intent of this man 
against God's people was what the men's conversation revolved around: 
" Have ye seen this man that is come up? Surely to defy Israel is he 
come up" . They also discussed the glorious reward being offered: " It 
shall be, that the man who killeth him, the king will enrich him with 
great riches, and make his father's house free in Israel" - and throw in his 
daughter for good measure too (17:25). But " all the men of Israel, when 
they saw the man, fled from him, and were sore afraid" (17:24). This 
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may well refer to those who thought about being Israel's " 
champion" in fighting Goliath, rather than speaking about the Israelite 
army as a whole. Now what more precise description could we wish for 
of our feelings in the struggle against sin? There seems a similarity here 
with men and Angels weeping because no man was found worthy to 
look upon or pen the book of life (Rev.5:3-5)- until our Lord prevailed 
on the cross.  'Golgotha' meaning 'The place of the skull' may well be the 
place near Jerusalem where David buried Goliath's skull (17:54), greatly 
strengthening this connection. Whilst speaking of words, " Ephes-
Dammim" meaning 'border of blood' suggests 'Aceldama', the " field of 
blood" . Goliath coming out to make his challenges at morning and 
evening  (1 Sam.17:16) coincided with the daily sacrifices which should 
have been offered at those times, with their reminder of sin and the need 
for dedication to God. The thoughtful Israelite must surely have seen in 
Goliath a personification of sin which the daily sacrifices could do 
nothing to overcome.   

The ultimate wager 

If David represents Jesus and Goliath represents sin personified, then his 
supporting Philistines must be the armies of our individual sins, 
depending for their strength and power on this principle of the devil (cp. 
Goliath). The Israelites were effectively the servants of the Philistines 
before this battle, although with a theoretical chance of freedom; and 
similarly with mankind before Christ's death. However, this relationship 
between Israel and the Philistines was now to be formalized and made 
permanent: " Choose you a man for you...if he be able to fight with me, 
and to kill me, then will we be your servants: but if I prevail against him, 
and kill him, then shall ye be our servants" (17:8,9). This was exactly the 
contest between sin and our Lord; if He had failed in His mission, we 
would have permanently been in bondage to sin, as we were effectively 
even before the cross. Something of the same wager is implied in Gen. 
3:`5, another prophecy of the cross- either the man kills the snake by 
hitting it on the head, or the snake will bite the man’s heel. He has to kill 
it outright, first time. Yet thanks to His victory we are now free from sin- 
and more than that, our sins (cp. the Philistines) should now be 
subservient to us; Rom.6:17,18 may even be referring back to this 
passage: " Ye were the servants of sin, but (by baptism into Christ's 
death)...being then made free from sin, ye became the servants of 
righteousness" . This sheds more light on the immense pressure on our 
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Lord, knowing that just one slip would result in the permanent 
servitude of man to the sin which he hated. No wonder he appeared a 
man of sorrows. With that weight on him was he ever jovial, light 
hearted, off hand? Surely the growing flippancy and laid back, humorous 
atmosphere in our meetings is alien to this spirit of Christ? " 
Wherefore...let us lay aside every weight, and the sin which doth so 
easily beset us, and let us run (not stroll) with patience the race that is set 
before us, looking unto Jesus; who for the joy that was set before him 
(not now!) endured the cross...consider him...lest ye be wearied and faint 
in your minds. Ye have not yet resisted unto blood (in your) striving 
against sin" (Heb.12:1-4). There is no doubt that these verses teach that 
Christ's personal struggle against sin in Gethsemane, prefigured by the 
pressure on David as he ran towards Goliath, is meant to be imitated by 
us.   

Despised and rejected 

Plenty of other details now appear relevant to the Lord's crucifixion. 
Both his family and the men of Israel generally rejected David's claims 
to be able to save Israel (1 Sam.17:28-30). Eliab's " Why camest thou 
down hither?" matches Christ's brothers telling him " depart hence" 
(Jn.7:3). The crucifixion psalms emphasize how Jesus felt rejected by 
both Israel and His family as he fought his Goliath then (e.g. Ps.69:8). 
Arguing back from the experience of his Lord, it would seem that David 
was really hurt and cut by the discouragement he received. 'Eliab' 
meaning 'God of my father' invites comparison with the Jews who 
despised our Lord's claims at the time of his death. The alternative 
rendering 'God is my Father' would connect with Israel being God's son 
(Ex.4:22). It is twice stressed that David's brothers " followed Saul" (1 
Sam.17:13,14); is it possible to argue back from this that Christ's 
brothers were strong Judaists? His family appear to have later disowned 
him during Saul’s persecution (Ps. 31:11), fleeing from him, as the 
Lord’s friends also did (Ps. 31:11 = Mt. 26:56). David's being sent by his 
father to see his brethren has echoes of Joseph's experience- which was 
also highly typical of the Lord Jesus. Joseph's problems with his brothers 
may well indicate a great barrier between Jesus and his natural brothers 
(who surely would have always resented the fact he was the firstborn in 
the eyes of their mother, whilst they were most likely convinced he was 
illegitimate).   
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David's other brothers also have names which have connections 
with an apostate Israel. Abinadab means " The Father is willing" ; cp. " 
All day long have I stretched forth mine hands unto a disobedient and 
gainsaying people" (Rom.10:21). Shammah means 'desolation, 
astonishment, ruin'. God would " make thy land desolate (shammah)" 
(Jer.4:7), and Israel were to be an astonishment to the world after their 
rejection. Similarly, Saul too represented the Jewish system, as the one 
who appeared superficially to Israel to be the one who could overcome 
all enemies, i.e. sin in the parable (1 Sam.8:20). Doubtless one of the 
reasons they were attracted to Saul was because his large warrior 
physique made him seem a match for the giant Philistines in these man 
to man duels that often decided whole battles in those days. And the men 
of Israel should have learnt at the time of the crucifixion that the Law 
which appeared so powerful to save was unable to do so. By contrast we 
are specifically told that David was not of unduly great height (so 1 
Sam.16:7 implies), but was chosen because of the spiritual state of his 
heart. We have seen how Goliath was a 'man of sin'; the New Testament 
concept of Satan can describe both the Jewish system and also sin, 
because " the strength of sin is the (Jewish) law" (1) . The great height of 
both Saul and Goliath would inevitably have been noticed; as if to imply 
that Saul (representing the Law) was as superficially powerful as Goliath 
was. There seems to be a verbal connection at least between the Jews' 
mocking question of Christ " Where is thy father?" (Jn.8:19) and Saul's " 
whose son is this youth" (17:55)- or was Saul's question also a subtle 
accusation of illegitimacy? Ps.106:13 also seems to describe Israel's 
rebellions in language relevant to Saul, as if he represented them: " They 
sang his praise (cp. Saul prophesying). They soon forgat his works; they 
waited not for his counsel" - cp. Saul in 1 Sam.13:8. Note how Saul lost 
the animals (asses) he was given to look after; while David preserved his 
father's sheep, maybe looking forward to the Jewish system's inability to 
save its people compared to Christ's keeping of us.   

Of sheep and shepherds 

We can now attempt a more chronological analysis of the confrontation 
between David and Goliath: " And David rose up early in the morning, 
and left the sheep with a keeper, and went, as Jesse commanded him" 
(17:20). There being no human reason for David to leave his 
shepherding (17:28), there may be the implication that Jesse knew more 
about David's mission than appears on the surface. Thus David could say 
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to Eliab concerning his coming to the battle " Is there not a cause" 
(17:29)- i.e. 'I'm not just here to bring provisions- but for something far 
more important'. It would be fitting if Jesse represented God, in which 
case the commandment to go and see the brethren would correspond to 
Joseph being told by Jacob (cp. God) to go and see his brethren 
(Gen.37:13) resulting in his figurative death and resurrection in the pit, 
and the Son being sent by the Father to inspect the Jewish vineyard, with 
the subsequent murder of him by the husbandmen (Lk.20:14). " As the 
Father gave me commandment, even so I do. Arise..." (Jn.14:31) in the 
context of Christ's going to fight sin on the cross connects very nicely 
with David receiving the father's command and arising to go.    

David leaving the sheep and going to fight Goliath recalls the parable of 
Christ as the good shepherd leaving the flock and going to save the lost 
sheep (Lk.15:4-6). The shepherd goes alone at night up into the hills (cp. 
Isaac going to be sacrificed in the hills), and carries the lamb on his 
shoulder- as Christ carried the cross of our sins on his shoulder to 
redeem the lost sheep of mankind (Is.53:6). This lost sheep parable is 
also picked up in 1 Peter 2:25: " For ye were as sheep going astray; but 
are now returned unto the shepherd and bishop of your souls" (i.e. Christ 
the shepherd). But this in turn is quoting Is.53:5,6: " All we like sheep 
have gone astray...but he was wounded (on the cross) for our 
transgressions" , which is thus the parallel to the saving of the lost sheep. 
This interpretation of the lost sheep parable- i.e. that the shepherd going 
to save the sheep represents Christ going to die on the cross- was first 
prompted by David leaving the sheep with the keeper to go and fight 
Goliath, representing Christ's saving us from sin on the cross. The 
leaving of the sheep with the keeper perhaps looks forward to Christ's 
entrusting the disciples to the Father's care in those agonizing days while 
death parted him from them, as David's encounter with Goliath did. 
David's subsequent leaving of them altogether to go and live in the 
King's court clearly looks forward to our Lord's ascension to Heaven 
after his victory over the real Goliath.   

Note how in the fight with Goliath, David progressively shed all human 
distractions; he left the sheep with a keeper, then on arrival at the 
battlefield he " left his carriage in the hand of the keeper of the carriage" 
(17:22), and finally left Saul's armour behind, representing the Law as a 
means of overcoming sin. And there must also have been progressive 
stages in our Lord's coming towards that state of total faith necessary for 
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his final victory. Notice too how David " ran into the army" after 
leaving behind " his carriage" , and also ran towards the Philistine. The 
eagerness of our Lord to fight sin, despite knowing the supreme 
difficulty and seriousness of failure, sets us a matchless example of the 
enthusiasm we should have in our striving against sin.   

Revving up the faith 

" He came to the trench as the host was going forth to the fight, and 
shouted for the battle" (17:20). What a terrifying sight and sound that 
must have been; and similarly the strength of sin and man's inability to 
overcome must have struck fear into our Lord's heart as he came closer 
to the cross. David as a newcomer and onlooker would especially have 
noticed the obvious weakness of Israel. His seeing the weak knees of all 
the warriors of Israel must have made him feel like his Lord did on 
contemplating the fact that he personally would have to overcome sin: " 
He saw that there was no man, and wondered (2) that there was no 
intercessor: therefore his own arm brought salvation...for he put on 
righteousness as a breastplate, and an helmet of salvation...the garments 
of vengeance" (Is.59:16,17- cp. David's shunning of such physical 
armour for its spiritual counterpart. Is there a conscious allusion to 
David and Goliath here?).   

David asked about the promised reward for killing Goliath as if it was a 
genuine motivation for him to rev up his faith and go ahead. " The man 
who killeth him, the King will enrich him with great riches, and will give 
him his daughter, and make his father's house free in Israel" (17:25). Our 
victorious Lord received these rewards in the form of the spiritual riches 
of greater understanding of the Father, being given us, God's spiritual 
daughter, in marriage, and us being made free from the legal 
requirements of the Law. This again suggests that Saul in his heavy duty 
taxation system represented the demands of the Mosaic law, from which 
the victory of the cross made us free. Amazingly, it was the beauty 
which our Lord saw in us which inspired him to take a deep breath of 
faith and step forward.   

Angelic help 

" Who is this uncircumcised Philistine, that he should defy the armies of 
the living God?" (17:26). At least three times David stresses that he will 
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overcome Goliath with the help of the Angelic armies: " 
This...Philistine shall be as (the lion and bear I killed with Angelic help), 
seeing he (also, like them) hath defied the armies of the living God ('God 
of the living ones'?- i.e. the Angel cherubim, 17:36). Thus David says to 
Goliath " I come to thee in the name of the Lord of Hosts (invariably an 
Angelic title of God), the God of the (Angelic) armies of Israel" (17:45). 
The Messianic parable is so complete that this triple emphasis on David's 
Angelic help must have relevance to Christ's overcoming of sin on the 
cross. It seems highly likely that it is through the Angels that Christ and 
us in our crosses receive power to overcome sin (cp. Goliath), over and 
above any human strength which we can muster. One can therefore 
better understand the spiritual panic of our Lord when he felt this 
Angelic presence and help withdrawn on the cross: " My God (Angel), 
Why hast Thou forsaken me?" (Mt.27:46).   

Total faith 

" And David said to Saul, Let no man's heart fail because of him; thy 
servant will go and fight with this Philistine" (17:32). This must be 
another John 14 allusion- this time to " Let not your heart be troubled" 
(Jn.14:1), spoken by Jesus as he was about to go forth to the cross, as 
David was about to fight Goliath. His subsequent references to his 
earlier delivering of sheep out of the mouth of the lion and bear indicate 
that Israel were in the same situation as those lambs had been; again, as 
if the good shepherd David/ Jesus had left the sheep safely (17:20) and 
gone to save the lost- and almost killed- sheep of Israel, both natural and 
spiritual. And on another level our Lord's previous triumphs of faith, not 
least in the wilderness temptations, would have given him courage for 
the ultimate spiritual test of the cross.   

Such was his totality of faith that David could calmly call out " I will 
smite thee, and take thine head from thee" (17:46). David's emphasis on 
cutting off Goliath's head (cp.v.54) and the stone hitting the forehead 
perhaps indicates that the significance of Christ's victory over the devil 
was that men now have the possibility of sharing his victory over the 
mind of the flesh, which is where the real David and Goliath battle is 
worked out so many times each day. David continued: " That all the 
earth may know that there is a God in Israel" , which seems to be 
referred to in Jn.14:31: " That the world may know" that God was in 
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Christ reconciling the world to Himself through Christ's loving 
obedience to the Father (cp. Jn.17:23).   

Brief battle 

David crossed the brook and then cast the stone at Goliath (17:49). This 
connects with our Lord crossing the brook Kidron, and maybe echoes 
him being a stone's cast distant from the disciples  (Lk.22:41). There is a 
continued emphasis on David's zeal to fight Goliath- as the Lord had to 
fight sin: " David ran, and stood upon the Philistine, and" disarmed him 
(17:51). There is a possibility that this is consciously referred to in 
Col.2:15, where we read that Christ on the cross " disarmed (NIV) 
principalities and powers, making a public spectacle of them, triumphing 
over them" - as if Goliath represented the Law and the sin engendered by 
it which our Lord conquered on the cross.   

Triumph over every sin 

" And the men of Israel and Judah arose, and shouted, and pursued the 
Philistines" (17:52). That shout of glee and triumph should be ours on 
considering Christ's victory- and because the devil has been destroyed by 
his death, we should enthusiastically pursue our sins right back to their 
source, confident we will have the victory- as the Philistines were chased 
back to their home towns, such as Sharaim, meaning 'two gates'- as if 
hinting at the promise that Abraham's seed, both Christ and us, would 
inherit the gate of our enemies. Note that the enemies that the seed of 
Abraham would conquer are our sins (Gen.22:18 cp. Lk.1:73-75; Acts 
3:25-27; Mic.7:19). David seemed to have anticipated that his victory 
would be pressed home by the Israelites attacking the individual 
Philistines: " The Lord...will give you into our hands" (17:47). And no 
doubt our Lord hoped that he eventually would see that the travail of his 
soul had produced the same effect in us. The " reproach" was taken away 
from Israel by David's victory (1 Sam.17:26), as Christ carried away the 
reproach of our sins on the cross (Ps.69:9; Rom.15:3); therefore we can 
stand unreproachable before God at judgment, with no sin at all against 
us- due to Christ's victory (Col.1:22).   

As a final inspiration- David took five stones but used only one. Was he 
faithless and doubting that the first one would hit home? Do those five 
stones represent the five books of Moses which Ps.119 tells us was 
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Christ's study all the day, it being through the word that Jesus 
overcame the mind of sin? Or did he aim to use the other four on 
Goliath's four giant sons (2 Sam. 21:16-22)? That shows supreme 
spiritual ambition. In reality those four were killed later by David's 
closest followers- and they must have their counterparts amongst us. So 
let us too arise, shout, and pursue those sins which appear so 
triumphant.   

Additional homework for the enthusiast would be a study of Psalms 8 
and 144, both of which appear to be about the David and Goliath 
struggle, and are therefore a description of our Lord's feelings after his 
resurrection. Ps.144:3 is amazing: " What is...the son of man (Jesus) that 
Thou takest account of him?" , showing our Lord's humility is such that 
even now He is amazed that God bothered to help him, so low is his 
estimation of the flesh he had.   

Political aspects 

The political aspects of this passage have not been considered; the 
following points are to stimulate thought along this equally fruitful line. 
The different metals which feature in the description of Goliath all find 
their place in the beasts of Daniel 7, which are destroyed by the coming 
of Christ. This implies that the nations of the world are confederate 
under one charismatic, seemingly invincible leader; the latter day 
Goliath. Hit by David's stone, Goliath keeled over " upon his face to the 
earth" (1 Sam.17:49), just as Dagon his god had done earlier. Thus 
Goliath was treated like his gods, as the lives of people of this world 
consist  in the idols of materialism they possess. Perhaps this " man of 
sin" will likewise be an Arab? We have mentioned the evident similarity 
between Daniel's image and the Goliath man of sin. The place of the 
conflict was a little South of Jerusalem, halfway between Jerusalem and 
the Mediterranean. This sounds suspiciously like the king of the north 
planting his tents (cp. the Philistine's) " between the seas (Dead and 
Mediterranean) in the glorious holy mountain" (Dan.11:45). The 
Philistines making their constant painful incursions into an apostate 
Israel may well have links with the P.L.O. activities today. Goliath was 
from Gath (1 Sam.17:4), meaning " winepress" , with its Armageddon 
and judgement hints. Similarly the conflict lasted for 40 days (1 
Sam.17:16)- another link with the coming Divine judgements. David's 
mocking " Who is this uncircumcised Philistine?" matches " Who art 
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thou, O great mountain?" which was to be destroyed " not by 
might..but by My spirit" (Zech.4:6,7), as Goliath was killed by David 
without a sword in his hand, i.e. not by human might. Note that the 
Philistines were pitched on a mountain, comparing with the description 
of Babylon as " O great mountain" . Thus the king of the North, the man 
of sin, Babylon, Daniel's image of the last days are all subtly alluded to, 
implying that Christ will destroy all of them during one conflict. It is 
worth questioning whether all these various systems in opposition to 
Christ will be separate at the time of His return; present developments 
suggest there may be one huge opposing system (the beast) which 
incorporates all these others. But now the possibilities are opened up to 
the reader to work through 1 Sam.17 again from this political/ latter day 
prophecy perspective.   

Matchless Jonathan 

It must be significant that straight after the fight between David and 
Goliath, representing Christ's conquest of sin on the cross, " the soul of 
Jonathan was knit with the soul of David, and Jonathan loved him as his 
own soul...then Jonathan and David made a covenant" (1 Sam.18:1,3). 
After the cross, a new covenant was made between Jesus and us, making 
Jonathan representative of us. The extraordinary bond between David 
and Jonathan then becomes a type of our relationship with Jesus after his 
victory on the cross. To confirm the covenant, " Jonathan stripped 
himself of the robe that was upon him, and gave it to David, and his 
garments, even to his sword, and to his bow, and to his girdle" , pointing 
forward to our total divesting of human strength and giving it to our 
Lord when we appreciate the greatness of his victory without those 
things (cp.1 Sam.17:39).    

Jonathan  lived in an environment which was bitterly opposed to David; 
yet he stuck up for him, at the risk of embarrassment and opposition, and 
certain damage to his own prospects (1 Sam.20:31); as we should in this 
wicked world. As Saul cast a javelin at David, so he did at Jonathan (1 
Sam.20:33); as we should fellowship the sufferings of David's greater 
son. Saul's hate of David resulted in Jonathan being " grieved for David, 
because his father had done him shame" (1 Sam.20:34). Is this not our 
response to our world in its' ceaseless blasphemy of Christ?   
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Only occasionally could Jonathan and David meet, brief moments of 
intense fellowship away from the rest of the world, strengthening each 
other's hand in the Lord (1 Sam.23:16), re-confirming their covenant 
together (1 Sam.18:3; 20:8,16; 23:18). No wonder their goodbyes were 
so hard: " they kissed one another, and wept one with another, until 
David exceeded" (1 Sam.20:41). Not surprisingly, they looked forward 
to the promised day of David's Kingdom: " Thou shalt be king over 
Israel, and I shall be next unto thee" (1 Sam.23:17). Our communion 
meetings with the Lord during our wilderness journey must surely mirror 
those meetings.    

The depth of the David/Jonathan relationship introduces to the pages of 
Scripture the idea of 'agape' love- a love higher than normal human 
experience. " The beauty of Israel is (singular- re.Jonathan,v.25) slain 
upon thy high places...I am distressed for thee, my brother Jonathan: 
very pleasant hast thou been unto me: thy love to me was wonderful, 
passing the love of women" (2 Sam.1:19,26). Such love should typify 
our relationship with Jesus. But does it?   

Our Inspiration 

The David and Goliath conflict was not only inspirational to Jonathan, 
but to the men of Israel generally. It seems from 1 Chron. 11:13,14 that 
soon after the fight with Goliath, there was another skirmish with the 
Philistines at Pas-Dammim [RVmg. ‘Ephes-Dammim’- the same place 
where David fought Goliath]. Again, the men of Israel fled, but those 
who held fast were given a “great deliverance” [“salvation”, RVmg.], 
just as David is described as achieving. Those men who stayed and 
fought were doubtless inspired by David; just as we should be, time and 
again, by the matchless victory of our Lord on Golgotha.    

 

Notes 

(1) See 'In Search Of Satan' in The Real Devil. 

(2) Remember the Lord's great respect for John the Baptist. 
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2 David And Jonathan 

2-1 David And Jonathan 

It is evident from our previous study of 1 Sam.17 that we are intended to 
see David's victory over Goliath as deeply representative of Christ's 
conquest of sin on Golgotha. Immediately afterwards, we read  (and the 
record stresses this repetitiously) that Jonathan's soul " was knit with the 
soul of David, and Jonathan loved him as his own soul...then Jonathan 
and David made a covenant, because he (Jonathan) loved him as his own 
soul" (1 Sam.18:1,3). A good example of how the souls of David and 
Jonathan were spiritually knit together is shown by the identical style of 
prayer they had (20:12 cp.23:10; the question arises: Who influenced 
who?). After Christ's victory on the cross, he entered into a covenant 
with us his church. The intricately related friendship between David and 
Jonathan thus becomes typical  of that between the Lord Jesus and 
ourselves.  The idea of souls being knit together occurs in Col.2:2,19, 
concerning how our hearts and souls are knit together with Christ. This 
alone encourages us to see Jonathan as typical of ourselves. The inspired 
Paul may also have had Jonathan in mind as typical of the church when 
he spoke of our eyes being enlightened (Eph.1:18), using the very words 
of 14:27 concerning Jonathan. Likewise Paul speaks of the church as 
workers together with God (2 Cor.6:1), probably alluding to Jonathan 
having " wrought with God" (14:45). The covenant between Jonathan 
and David was an eternal one (20:15; 23:17), and was reconfirmed 
during their brief meetings together, during which they earnestly looked 
ahead to the Kingdom (23:17). And as we are all too painfully aware, 
our friendship with the Lord Jesus reflects the frustration of the Jonathan 
/ David relationship, the accumulated tension of being unable to express 
their spiritual communication with each other, the pain of physical 
distance, Jonathan not knowing David's geographical location, having to 
live up to appearances and expectations in the David-hating court of his 
bitter father, struggling for the courage to stand up for his best friend.  
The sheer human pain of it all is so thoroughly revealed to the sensitive 
reader of the records. There is a purpose in this: it is to take us further in 
appreciating the true nature of our relationship with Christ.   
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Response to the cross 

From the moment David stood triumphant over the slain Goliath, there is 
the continued emphasis on Jonathan taking the initiative in his 
relationship with David. It was he who first entered the covenant, his  
soul was knit to David's, etc. This 'initiative' was in response to David's 
ultimate initiative in conquering Goliath. Likewise it is in the cross that 
we see the unsurpassed spiritual initiative of the love of Christ; and now 
we initiate the response (Rom.5:8). We love, because he first loved us (1 
Jn.4:19).   

Jonathan was doubtless teetering on the edge of whether to take up 
Goliath's challenge. As the King's senior son and the young, dynamic 
army general (13:2), surely he was the obvious Hebrew champion to 
match Goliath. And moreover, Jonathan had risen to a similar challenge 
in 1 Sam.14, when he and his armourbearer took on the might of the 
Philistine army singlehanded, in a supreme act of faith. The question 
arises: Why didn't Jonathan do the same again when faced with the 
Goliath crisis? Presumably his faith was capable of one-off flashes of 
brilliance in certain situations, but in cold blood, as an act of the will, 
Jonathan's faith just didn't stay at the peak he achieved in 1 Sam.14. 
Truly and fully can we empathize with that man. His sense of failure in 
not rising up to Goliath's challenge made him appreciate David's victory 
much more deeply. Again, exact ditto for us in our response to the cross. 
As Jonathan wrought great salvation in Israel in 1 Sam.14:45, so did 
David (the same phrase occurs in 19:5). As Saul tried to kill an innocent 
Jonathan out of jealousy of his victory, so he did David- thus Jonathan 
shared the sufferings of David, as we do of Christ. Another example of 
this will be found in 20:33, where Saul tries to kill Jonathan with a 
javelin, as he did to David. Yet wonderfully, David seems to have 
counted Jonathan as if   he actually had been the champion against 
Goliath; he describes him as " the mighty" (2 Sam.1:27), using the same 
Hebrew word translated " champion" in 17:51 concerning Goliath. 
Likewise Christ shares his victory with us to the extent that he counts us 
as if  we were the victors on Calvary.   

Further confirmation of Jonathan seeing David as his personal hero,  
succeeding where he failed, can be found in the following consideration. 
Jonathan seems to have seen Gideon as his hero (1). Yet in 19:5 he says 
that " David put his life in his hand" , exactly as Gideon did (Jud.9:17). 
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In other words, Jonathan saw David as the perfect fulfilment of 
all he spiritually wished to be, he felt that David  lived up to the example 
of his hero Gideon, whereas he did not. Is this how dynamically and 
intensely we relate to our Lord Jesus?  For this is what the David and 
Jonathan relationship points ahead to. 

Jonathan stripped himself of his " robe...and his garments, even to his 
sword, and to his bow, and to his girdle" (18:4). The triple phrase " and / 
even to..." indicates the totality of this stripping. " Bow" and " sword" 
often occur together as almost an idiom for human strength (Gen.48:22; 
Josh.24:12; 2 Kings 6:22; 1 Chron.5:18; Hos.1:7) (2). Not only did he 
give David the weapons of his human strength (cp.13:22), but he appears 
to have stripped himself almost physically bare (cp. Mic.2:8).Stripping 
like this is almost always associated with shame. The same word occurs 
in relating how the Philistines stripped Jonathan of his clothes and 
weapons, as he lay slain on Gilboa (31:8,9). This all seems to suggest 
that Jonathan was saying to David: " I deserve to have been killed by 
Goliath (cp. the devil), so in a sense I will 'die' now by entering into a 
covenant with you, knitting my life / soul with yours. Rather than the 
Philistines (cp. our sins) killing, shaming and stripping me, I'll do it to 
myself'. Isn't  this exactly our response to the cross in the ongoing 
'baptism' we commit ourselves to? And of course we shouldn't miss the 
connection with Israel stripping themselves, deeply conscious of their 
sins, and then entering into covenant with God (Ex.33:6). Yet does the 
cross of Christ really fill us with that sense of shame, that desire to throw 
away all our human strength and knit our souls with that of Christ...?    

Jonathan saw David as God manifest; thus " Jonathan said unto David  ,  
O Lord God of Israel...." (20:12). Our reflection on Christ's great victory 
should also makes us appreciate the more finely the degree to which " 
God was in Christ, reconciling the world unto himself" . Yet despite 
Jonathan's deep respect for David, evidently seeing David as his spiritual 
superior, David speaks of himself as being so inferior  to Jonathan! 
Three times in two verses he calls himself " thy servant" (20:7,8). And 
David felt that he had " found grace" in Jonathan's eyes (20:3). What a 
relationship was this! David truly feeling Jonathan's servant, whilst 
Jonathan gasped at David's spiritual stature. And with what precision do 
we see the Spirit artlessly capturing our position before Christ, the " 
servant of all" the church. There was something incredibly mutual about 
their relationship; Jonathan was a real inspiration to David. He 
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strengthened him, as the disciples did Christ. It is difficult to 
accurately appreciate the sense in which we have a mutuality of 
friendship with Christ; the sense in which we actually give him 
something. Shortly before he went out to face the cross, Christ thanked 
the disciples for sticking with him in all his temptations (Lk.22:28). His 
words must have met with blank looks. In like manner it is hard for us, 
in this  life at least, to enter into the idea of our giving some kind of help 
and encouragement, indeed anything  , to our Lord. Yet at least we must 
accept, on a conceptual level anyway, that somehow, in some sense, we 
do  give him something.    

Jonathan in weakness 

20:14,15,42 seem to hint at some kind of nervousness, even fear, in 
Jonathan, despite his closeness to David. He seems to have almost feared 
that David would take revenge punish him in some way, on account of 
his close relationship with his sinful father. It must have seemed 
impossible to Jonathan, living at a  time of kinship-based revenge, to 
believe that ultimately David would not react strongly against Saul's 
hatred of him. And we too, ever conscious of our sinful nature, the 
problems of our natural ancestry, struggle to reassure ourselves of the  
love of Christ that passes knowledge, just as Jonathan must have looked 
deeper and deeper into the malice-less love of his friend David.   

 
Notes 
(1) There are clear connections between Jonathan and Gideon; compare 
1 Sam.14:10-20 with Jud.7:3,10,11,14,22. Jonathan's son was called 
Merib-baal (1 Chron.9:40), meaning 'rebellion against Baal', an epithet 
for 'Gideon'.  
(2) Jonathan and Saul's " bow...and sword" were used by them in the 
fateful battle on Gilboa (2 Sam.1:22). Does this mean that Jonathan was 
trusting in his human strength again? Psalm 44, which sounds very much 
like David's meditation on Israel's defeat on Gilboa, includes the 
comment: " I (David) will not trust in my bow, neither shall my sword  
save me" (Ps.44:6). Or does it mean that although Jonathan gave David / 
Jesus his human strength, David gave it back to him, for him to use on 
his own initiative?  
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2-2 David's Lament Over Jonathan 

If we are to read Jonathan as typical of ourselves, we can expect to see a 
number of hints at his spiritual weak points. Already we have observed 
that he failed to maintain the spiritual peaks that he occasionally 
reached; and we have suggested that Jonathan's death on Gilboa may 
hint  that he too shared the apostasy of Israel at that time. The Spirit's 
condemnation of Israel in Am.2:14,15 is loaded with allusions to the fate 
of Saul and Jonathan on Gilboa, as recorded in David's lament over 
Jonathan and Saul: " The flight (cp. Saul and sons fleeing before the 
Philistines) shall perish from the swift  (= Saul and Jonathan " swifter 
than eagles" ), and the strong  shall not strengthen his force (= " stronger 
than lions" ), neither shall the mighty  (" How are the mighty fallen" ) 
deliver himself: neither shall he stand that handleth the bow  (=" the bow 
of Jonathan..." )" . Another set of allusions to Saul and Jonathan's death 
occur in Micah 1 and 2, where again they are connected with spiritually 
collapsed Israel: 

Micah 1 and 2 Saul and Jonathan 

High places (1:3) Slain at the site of their high places 
(2 Sam.1:19,25). These high places 
are consistently associated with 
idolatry and at best semi-
spirituality. 

" A wailing like the dragons, and 
mourning as the owls" (1:8) for 
apostate Israel 

David's lament over Jonathan and 
Saul 

" They covet fields, and take them 
away...they oppress a man" (2:2) 

Saul was guilty of this. 

" Lament with a lamentation of 
lamentations" for the pathos of it 
all (2:4 AVmg.) 

David's lament over Jonathan and 
Saul 

" Thy shame naked" (1:11) Stripped naked by the Philistines, 
with Saul's body  paraded naked on 
the wall of Bethshan. 
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" It is come unto Judah; he is come 
unto the gate of my people, even to 
Jerusalem" (1:9) 

The Philistines took the Israelite 
cities at this time (31:7), 
presumably including Jerusalem, 
which David had to recapture. 

" Declare ye it not at Gath" (1:10) - 
regarding Israel's judgment for sin 

This is a direct quote from 2 
Sam.1:20. 

“The glory of Israel hides in the 
cave of Adullam” (1:15 NEB) 

Saul 

" She is grievously sick of her 
wounds" (1:9 AVmg.) 

How Saul and Jonathan died 
(31:1,2 AVmg.). 

The point of all these allusions to David's lament over Jonathan and Saul 
is to show that at best Jonathan died the death of a sinner, as does the 
church whom he typified. Yet it is also possible that there is here the 
possible hint that Jonathan's personal spirituality was not what it might 
have been at this time. There is another reason for these allusions. The 
Spirit could have described the depth of David's grief using adjectives 
alone. But instead it chooses to also make the point by way of allusion. 
The grief of Micah for Israel was that of David for Jonathan: " I will wail 
and howl, I will go stripped and naked: I will make a wailing like the 
dragons, and mourning as the owls" (Mic.1:8). The extent of David's 
grief is another indication of his love for Jonathan; and this is a prophecy 
of Christ's love for us.   

It is really stressed that Saul and Jonathan " fell" on Gilboa (31:1,8; 2 
Sam.1:10,12,19,25,27), using a Hebrew word which is often used about 
spiritual falling. The fact that " the Philistines followed hard upon Saul 
and upon his sons" (31:2) gives the impression of them fleeing from the 
Philistine soldiers. This sends the mind back to the Law's warning that 
an apostate Israel would flee before their enemies (Dt.28:25 ). It is 
possible to Biblically reconstruct the battle of Gilboa, and thus to enter 
into the pathos of the whole scene yet more fully. Saul and Jonathan did 
not retreat (2 Sam.1:22) when the rest of Israel did (31:1). Saul and his 
sons held their ground, slaying many Philistines. But then Jonathan was 
wounded by an arrow (the Hebrew word translated " slain" in 2 
Sam.1:19,22,25 means to pierce to death; crucifixion language), as was 
Saul. Yet they kept on fighting, until they were surrounded on all sides; 
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they died " in the midst  of the battle" (2 Sam.1:25); they " 
perished" (2 Sam.1:27), a Hebrew word also translated 'to have no way 
to flee'. They tried to flee, eventually throwing down their shields so that 
they could run faster (2 Sam.1:21). Eventually Jonathan and his brothers, 
the cream of Israel, lay slain on Gilboa, and Saul then fell on his sword.   

David's lament over Saul and Jonathan is extremely positive, after the 
spirit of the way in which Christ looks upon his dead saints (cp. God's 
positive comments on many of the kings after their death). Yet we know 
that Saul's death was in recompense for his dire apostasy. In that 
punishment, David observed, he and Jonathan " were not divided" (2 
Sam.1:23). This may suggest that in some sense Jonathan was too 
closely linked with his father, and was therefore implicated in his 
punishment. It can be shown that not all Saul's sons died on Gilboa; 
therefore there was special point to the fact that Jonathan died with his 
father in that way. David's command that there should be no dew or rain 
upon the mountains (2 Sam.1:21) was to be picked up years later by 
Elijah, when he made the same imprecation against an apostate Israel (1 
Kings 17:1).   

Earlier on, Jonathan certainly seems to have seen Saul in a somewhat too 
positive light. His statement that God would be with David as He had 
been with Saul in the past and was still with him (so the Hebrew seems 
to imply) surely bespeaks a lack of appreciation of the seriousness of 
Saul's apostasy (20:13). Despite Saul commanding Jonathan by clear 
pronouncement to kill David (19:1 Hebrew), Jonathan assures David that 
Saul is not really intending to kill him; the implication is that he felt 
David's fear of Saul was somewhat exaggerated (20:1,2). David gently 
pointed out, in the spirit of Christ, that Jonathan did not realize how 
deceptive Saul was (20:3). Saul gave the impression that he 'delighted' in 
David (18:22), using the very same word as in 19:2: " 
Jonathan...delighted  much in David" . In other words, Saul and our 
surrounding world can appear to have the same attitude to David / Jesus 
as ourselves. Those who see the apostasy as good 'fellow-Christians' 
have fallen headlong into this trap. The massive difference between the 
world's attitude to Christ and our own should become more and more 
apparent to us, despite the external similarities between us and them. 
Jonathan's familiarity with his father led him to overlook the manic 
danger which he posed for David, although at other times Jonathan 
seems to have faced up to it squarely. Again, the similarities with 
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ourselves should be clear; our familiarity with sin, our hereditary 
closeness to it, leads us to question the real danger it has for the Christ-
man. Our sense of the seriousness of sin likewise tends to blow hot and 
cold.   

2-3 Jonathan's Relationship With Saul 

All of us in Christ experience a massive sense of paradox. We live and 
work in this world, doing the things of this world in our daily 
occupations, yet in the more important side of our lives we have this 
high spiritual relationship with the Lord Jesus and the Almighty 
Sovereign of this universe. This is - or ought to be- part of our hour by 
hour experience in this life. A little imagination of Jonathan's situation 
soon shows that our dilemma was exactly matched by his experience. He 
was the King's son, heavily taken up with the day to day running of the 
Kingdom, clearly tipped to succeed the King, and possibly take over as 
regent on Saul's retirement. Saul effectively says as much during his 
explosion at Jonathan for befriending David (20:30,31). . So there was 
Jonathan, going up the ladder towards Kingship, when he had no real 
interest in this, and when he had firmly decided that David would be 
king, not himself , when the Kingdom was established (23:17). There 
must be hundreds of Christians-cum-high flying executives worldwide 
who can identify completely with this scenario.    

The bitterness underlying Saul's words in 20:30,31 indicates a certain 
element of love-hate in Jonathan's relationship with Saul. We can sense 
this in the record of 1 Sam.14, when Jonathan overcame the Philistine 
garrison whilst his father cowered away in nervous faithlessness. How 
jealous Saul must have been! Jealousy was one of Saul's characteristics 
(1), and it is subconsciously a major feature of the world's aggression 
towards us; for the world is  passively aggressive (cp. Gen.3:15), if only 
we manifest Christ as we should. Saul almost seems to have contrived 
his command not to eat on pain of death in order to incriminate his son, 
whom he knew would not have heard his prohibition. The way in which 
he says that even if it were Jonathan who had eaten, then he must die 
(14:39), seems to suggest that Saul was actually looking for an excuse to 
kill Jonathan. This love-hate relationship between Jonathan and Saul is 
exactly typical of ours with the world and our own flesh.    
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There were times when Jonathan's relationship with Saul and the 
court became more strained than at others. Their all consuming desire 
was increasingly the destruction of David. Our surrounding world has a 
similar, obsessive, anti-Christ enthusiasm to which we are diametrically 
opposed. It would seem that Saul's whole family turned against David. A 
comparison of 1 Chron.10:6 and 1 Sam.31:6 shows a parallel between 
the house of Saul and his men; and it was the men of Saul who aided 
Saul in persecuting David (23:25,26). Further divergence between David 
and Saul's family is shown by the fact that Michal, Saul's daughter, 
either left David or was divorced by him (2 Sam.2:2 cp. 6:20).  Yet 
despite this, Jonathan's intensity of relationship with David meant that he 
was not ashamed to speak up for him: " Jonathan spake good of David 
unto Saul his father, and said unto him, Let not the king  sin against his 
servant...because his works have been to thee-ward very good: for 
he...slew the Philistine" (19:4,5). Note how he calls Saul " the King" , 
suggesting a certain detachment from him. The vision of David standing 
triumphant over Goliath still motivated Jonathan, to the extent that he 
could stand up in that hostile environment and testify to the love of 
David, the extent of his selfless victory, and the urgent need for this to 
be recognized by men. The spirit of our preaching only occasionally 
matches this example. No wonder the record stresses Jonathan as being 
typical of ourselves.    

Despite this, the record reveals a certain closeness between Saul and 
Jonathan in Jonathan's relationship with Saul. David recognized this 
when he reflected that even in their death they were not divided (2 
Sam.1:23). Perhaps this means that they died fighting next to each other.  
Consider the following: 

- The description of Jonathan as the son of Saul occurs a massive 23 
times; the connection between them is certainly highlighted.  

- We have mentioned that Jonathan had Gideon as his personal hero. Yet 
there is ample evidence that Saul too saw Gideon in this light (2). Does 
this suggest that in his more spiritual days, Saul successfully imparted 
his spiritual enthusiasm for Gideon to his son in Sunday school lessons?  

- Mephibosheth is called Saul's son (2 Sam.9:7,10; 19:24), although he 
was actually Jonathan's son. This suggests that the son was brought up in 
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Saul's house. This certainly does not give the impression that 
Jonathan separated himself from his father's house. 

- Jonathan was commander of the army (13:2). When he gave " the  robe 
that was upon him" to David (18:4), he was effectively making David 
the commander (cp. 2 Chron.18:9,29). Thus when " Saul set (David) 
over the men of war" (18:5), he was tacitly going along with Jonathan's 
wish, even though by this time he had already heard the women praising 
David more than himself, and his bitter jealousy against David had 
already begun (18:6). This little point simply shows the external unity of 
action between Saul and Jonathan.   

This closeness in Jonathan's relationship with Saul shows the emotional 
tangle which Jonathan was in on account of his relationship with David. 
If we truly love Christ, and if we are honest enough to come to terms 
with the pull of our own natures, we will be going through exactly the 
same. Our Lord seems to have seen in Jonathan a type of ourselves. In 
the context of warning us that loyalty to him would mean confessing him 
before men and conflict between fathers and sons, he encourages us that 
not a hair of our head will perish (Mt.10:30 cp. Lk.21:18). This is 
picking up the application of this phrase to Jonathan in 14:45.  

 

Notes   

(1) Saul's jealousy is most clearly shown by his resentment of how the 
women praised David more than himself. But consider too how Saul 
gave David his armour, as did Jonathan (" garments" in 18:4 is the same 
word as " armour" in 17:38). David accepted Jonathan's gift, but rejected 
Saul's.  

(2) The following is the evidence that Saul saw Gideon as his spiritual 
hero: 1 Sam.11:11 = Jud.7:16; 13:5 = Jud.7:12; 13:6 = Gideon offering 
before fighting Midian; 14:5,20 = Jud.7:22; 14:24 = imitating Gideon 
and his men going without food; 14:28,31 = Jud.8:4,5; 11:7 = Gideon 
killing his father's oxen. 
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2-4 The Love Of David For Jonathan 

The record powerfully presents the picture of David and Jonathan as two 
men living in totally different worlds, and yet being bound together, 
despite the tangles of their lives, by the hope of the Kingdom, and the 
pure intensity of their spiritual bond with each other in the Lord. The 
love of David for Jonathan is surpassing. The juxtaposition of their 
lifestyles is shown by passages like 23:18: " David abode in the wood  , 
and Jonathan went to his house  " . " Jonathan Saul's son (note the 
emphasis again!) arose, and went to David into  the wood" (23:16). We 
are invited to imagine Jonathan walking into the wood, stumbling 
through it, until he found David, concealed in some deep thicket; and 
then, after brief but intense fellowship, stumbling back through the 
undergrowth, brushing himself down, and returning to his stately home. 
The same impression is given by 20:42: " We have sworn both of 
us...and David arose and departed (to his den): and Jonathan went into 
the city" . There seems more than an echo here of Abraham and Lot 
parting company in Gen.13:8-12. How many of us, coming out of a 
memorial meeting and returning to the world, have gone through the 
same emotions. The clandestine nature of the David: Jonathan friendship 
is surely replicated between us and Christ. The love of David for 
Jonathan is Christ's love for us. Their souls were " knit" , a Hebrew word 
also translated " conspire" , hinting at the secretiveness (18:1).  What 
company we are in! Yet as Jonathan became too involved in his 
surrounding world (so it seems), so we run a similar gauntlet. The 
question arises: Should Jonathan have run away from his situation, and 
gone to join David in the wilderness, like others did? Should we? To 
close down a career, move down the property ladder, change our eating, 
travelling, holiday habits.... or stay where we are in Saul's court, to some 
degree living out a lie, hoping Gilboa won't come for us?   

The intensity of fellowship 

By now we have presented enough evidence to show that we are 
intended to read Jonathan as typical of ourselves. Hidden away in the 
records, there is so much information concerning the human side of his 
relationship with David. So now we want to revel for a moment in 
piecing it all together, to marvel at the human pain  of it all, and to see in 
it both challenge and comfort; challenge in that we really should be 
experiencing something like this with Christ, and in those parts of life in 
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which we do, to take comfort from the fact that other men have 
trodden this path before.    

In all close friendships there are some aspects which just could not have 
been contrived by human arrangement, and which add to the closeness 
and sense of specialness which those relationships have. There were 
such aspects with David and Jonathan, intensifying the love of David for 
Jonathan. For example, it was a beautiful coincidence that they both 
happened to have a brother called Abinadab (16:8 cp. 1 Chron.8:33). 
The same spirit is shown in the incident where they agree that if 
Jonathan shoots arrows well beyond David, then David should flee. 
Obviously they did not intend to meet if this were the case; otherwise 
there would have been no point in the arrangement about the arrows. 
David did need to flee, so Jonathan shot the arrows beyond him. Yet  
somehow Jonathan and David took a chance and crept towards each 
other. David went towards Jonathan, somehow hoping that he would 
meet him. And Jonathan went to find David, hoping against hope that he 
wouldn't  flee immediately, as they had arranged. This explains the 
intensity of their meeting together: " they kissed one another, and wept 
one with another, until David exceeded" (20:41). " Until David 
exceeded" defies complete translation and interpretation. It clearly does 
not mean that David cried until he stopped crying. David " exceeded" in 
that he went somewhere beyond; Strong defines the Hebrew word as 
meaning 'to be made larger in the mind'. In a sense David broke down 
emotionally, and yet on another level he went beyond, into a level of 
relationship which was beyond normal emotional experience. In like 
manner he commented that his love for Jonathan was beyond the love of 
women; the love of David for Jonathan pointed forward to that special 
emotional and spiritual bond in Christ which passes the human 
experience of love (Eph. 3:19).    

It was doubtless overruled that they grew up only 10 miles away from 
each (Jonathan in Gibeah of Saul, David in Bethlehem). In the early 
Israel of those days, it is almost certain that they knew each other from 
their youth. It is possible to speculate that David was in fact " the young 
man that bare (Jonathan's) armour" in the heroic conquest of the 
Philistine garrison in 1 Sam.14. Note how Saul also calls him " young 
man" in 17:58.  There was evidently an intense  spiritual and physical 
rapport between Jonathan and his armour bearer which was similar to 
that described between Jonathan and David. " I am with thee according 
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to thy heart" (14:7) has firm connection with David and 
Jonathan being described as having their souls knit together in 18:1. The 
record of David's battle with the Philistines in 2 Sam.5:17-24 has certain 
similarities with the exploits of 14:8-11; as if, years later, David 
replicated his early adventure of faith. David already had a reputation in 
Israel for being " a mighty valiant man, and a man of war...and the Lord 
is with him" (16:18), even before the Goliath incident. This would be 
understandable if he had gone with Jonathan in chapter 14. His 
becoming Saul's  armourbearer (16:21) would then be seen as a logical 
promotion from being Jonathan's armourbearer.  

The last mention of the David : Jonathan relationship is in 2 Sam.21:12-
14, where we read that David personally (" he" cp. " they" ) took and 
carried the bones of Saul and Jonathan to their final resting place. The 
love of David for Jonathan is apparent. We are invited to imagine David 
carrying the bones of his best friend, perhaps just the ashes of them 
(31:12,13), cradling them (or the container) in his arms, weeping as he 
walked. How about this for pathos. What is  man, that God is mindful of 
us? The words of David's lament in 2 Sam.1 would have surely come to 
his mind. It is almost certain that David memorized them, seeing it was 
taught as a song of remembrance (2 Sam.1:18). There would have been 
the restimulation of so much. So that is how the Spirit concludes the 
story, David walking off into the sunset with the bones of Jonathan. It 
should be remembered that this occurred after David's disgrace with 
Bathsheba (1). The thought must surely have gone through his mind: It's a 
good thing dear Jonathan isn't hear to see it. The very name of the 
prophet Nathan, the exposer of David's sin, would have restimulated 
David. For 'Jonathan' means 'Yahweh-Nathan'. It is quite likely that in 
practice David would not have pronounced the 'Yah' prefix; he would 
have called Jonathan 'Nathan' (how many 'Jonathan's do you know 
whose name isn't abbreviated by their friends?).  The reason why there is 
so much pathos in the story, so powerfully expressed, is to set us a 
standard of love and feeling towards Christ; for Jonathan represents us, 
and the love of David for him really is a reflection, even an inadequate 
one  (selah) , of the love of Christ for us. Truly do we sing that " Thou 
art far above / dearest of human love" .  

" The love of Christ, that passeth knowledge" (Eph.3:19) is clearly 
prefigured in David's feelings for Jonathan and the love of David for 
Jonathan. Despite many passionate relationships with women, 
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experiencing the depth of human closeness more than many, David 
could sob: " Thy love to me was wonderful, passing the love of women" 
(2 Sam.1:26). The Hebrew for " wonderful" has a root meaning 
'separate'. This love of Jonathan was separate from all other love David 
had known.  In this we see perhaps the first Old Testament foretaste of 
agape  love, love beyond the phileo  and eros  . Emotionally and 
spiritually, Jonathan and David went way ahead of their time. David 
speaks of Jonathan's love in terms of male: female love. He describes 
him as " the beauty of Israel" , " very pleasant hast thou been unto me" ; 
and grammatically, " thy love to me..." (2 Sam.1:26) implies that the 
lover was female. It is even possible to work this out from Strong's 
Lexicon. In ecclesial life, it has often been observed that there is a 
certain spiritual relationship between male and female in Christ which is 
somehow deeper than that between believers of the same sex. Yet these 
two brethren had a spiritual love for each other which totally transcended 
the gender division. They entered deeply into the spirit of Christ, where 
there is neither male nor female, but all are knit together in one. In like 
manner, our Lord said that male believers could be his sister and mother. 
We are dealing with high things here. Yet the heights of the David: 
Jonathan relationship are set down here to challenge us to at least try to 
touch the sky, however briefly. And when David later wrote of how 
good and “pleasant” it is for brethren to dwell together in unity (Ps. 133), 
he surely had the pleasantness of his relationship with Jonathan in mind, 
and wished it to be shared by all his brethren. 

 

Notes 

(1) It is quite likely that Ps.19:8,10 were written with Jonathan's 
experience of 1 Sam14  in mind: " The commandment of the Lord is 
pure, enlightening the eyes...sweeter also than honey and the 
honeycomb" . Psalm 19 may well have been written in the Bathsheba 
period: " Cleanse (s.w. Ps.51:2) thou me from secret faults" . So the 
memory of Jonathan stayed with David all his life long. 
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2-5 David And Michal 

As Jonathan's close friend, it was inevitable that David got to know his 
sister, Michal. David and Michal began their relationship on this basis. 
Jonathan's spiritual side would have had some reflection in his sister. For 
even Saul their father had a spiritual side, and it is fair to assume that 
Jonathan's mother was also a spiritual woman. It is easily overlooked 
that David later married Saul's wives (2 Sam.12:8)- including the mother 
of Jonathan and Michal. So now we can reconstruct the complex 
spiritual and emotional situation. David without doubt experienced a 
state of 'in-loveness' with Jonathan. His lament of 2 Sam.1 is proof 
enough of this. The spirituality which was in Jonathan was also seen in 
Michal his sister. And David loved Saul, too. Again, his lament over him 
is proof of this- it shows that David's loving respect for him was not just 
the result of a steely act of the will, forcing himself to patiently respect 
Saul. There was something in him which he loved. And we can assume 
that David did not just marry women whom he didn't spiritually  love. 
There was therefore something in Saul's wives which was spiritual. And 
the whole thing was not just one way. Jonathan loved David, " Michal, 
Saul's daughter loved David" (18:20), and Saul clearly had love-hate 
feelings for David; there was something about him which he deeply 
loved and respected. The intensity of his hatred of David must have been 
psychologically connected to a deep-seated love. " He loved him 
greatly" is the comment of 16:21. The seeds of the love between David 
and the house of Saul would have begun early on (1). The reason why  all 
this information is included is to provide comfort for us in the incredible 
emotional and spiritual complexities which we find ourselves in. In the 
flesh, David cannot have known which way to turn, mentally, spiritually, 
emotionally. Yet in the Spirit he could turn to his Heavenly Father, 
whose mind can totally fathom our pain, who can know in totality our 
every situation.  

 

Notes 

(1) The evidence presented here for David having close connection with 
the house of Saul from early on is not conclusive, but is surely worth 
pondering in the context of the David and Michal relationship. Against it 
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could be advanced 17:58: " Saul said to (David, after killing 
Goliath), Whose son art thou?" . This cannot mean that Saul didn't know 
David, or who his father was; for in 16:19, before the Goliath incident, " 
Saul sent messengers unto Jesse, and said, Send me David thy son" to 
ease Saul's depressions. So the question of 17:58 perhaps implied 
something like: 'Whose son are you? Jesse's? No, from now on you're 
adopted into my family, you're my  son now, after all, you've been like a 
brother to Jonathan all down the years'. The fact that David replied that 
he was Jesse's  son may have been a polite refusal to accept this position. 
It may be that Saul had tried to adopt David earlier, when after David 
had been at the court for some time, Saul asked Jesse if David could " 
stand before me" (16:22). Another way of understanding Saul's apparent 
lack of knowledge of David, after having had much intimate association 
with him at the court in the past, is to conclude that Saul pretended  not 
to know David. In chapter 16, David has left his shepherding and is at 
the court, as Saul's personal counsellor and armourbearer. In chapter 17, 
he is back keeping the sheep. It may be that he ran away from the court 
after Saul tried to adopt him. In other words, he found that despite the 
close spiritual relationship he enjoyed with the family, Saul was 
overpoweringly possessive, and he just had to leave. Accordingly, Saul 
disowned him, hence his very public appearance of ignorance 
concerning who David was (17:55,56). When David later " avoided out 
of (Saul's) presence" (18:11), this would not have been the first time he 
had gone through this. His desire and need to do this was made all the 
more complex by his falling in love with Saul's daughter, Michal 
(18:26,28). We can well imagine how we would have loved to be 
Jonathan's brother-in-law. David and Michal were a marriage made in 
Heaven- that went wrong. 

2-6 Jonathan And Christ 

This leads us to the conclusion that Jonathan showed David the love of 
Christ, making him representative of Christ. It is quite clear that 
Jonathan is framed by the records as a type of Christ; as is David. This is 
understandable, in that they were so closely knit together by the spirit of 
Christ.  Likewise Christ loves us, and yet in a sense we are Christ, in that 
we are in him, sharing his titles and honours. We have seen that Jonathan 
saw David as God manifest. Yet David saw Jonathan likewise. The 
words which he speaks to him in 20:8 he later repeats to God (Ps.7:3,4). 
The following is proof enough that Jonathan is a type of Christ: 
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Jonathan Christ 

" Wrought this great salvation" 
(14:45) 

These words are alluded to in 
Heb.2:3 concerning Christ (and 
possibly elsewhere) 

" Jonathan said...Go in peace" 
(20:42) 

Lk.7:50; 8:48 

Stripped off his robes Mt.27:28 cp. Gen.37:23 

" Whatsoever thy soul desireth, I 
will even do it for thee" (20:4) 

This is the spirit of Christ's words 
to us  (Jn.15:7). 

" My father will do nothing, great 
or small, but that he will shew it 
me" (20:2) 

Ditto (Jn.15:15) 

Wounded by archers, although he 
still slew many with his bow (2 
Sam.1:22) 

The Messianic Gen.49:23,24 
seems to also point forward to 
Jonathan's death: " The archers 
have sorely grieved him, and shot 
at him...but his bow abode in 
strength" . 

The Hebrew word used to describe 
Jonathan's death in 2 
Sam.1:19,22,25 means 'to slay by 
piercing to death'.  

Cp. Christ's crucifixion 

3 David And Saul 

3-1 David As A Type Of Christ 

We have shown elsewhere that David was a clear type of the Lord Jesus 
(1). This is what makes the book of Psalms so exciting; for no other Bible 
character do we have such an intimate expression of his innermost mind. 
And because David typified Christ, we have here an exquisite insight 
into the mind of Christ, into the thought processes of the Son of God  . 
Now this alone should fill us with a sense of wonder. But this morning 
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we want to consider specifically the relationship of David to Saul. It 
becomes apparent that in the typology, David and his men represent 
Christ and us, and Saul and his men represent the persecutors of the Lord 
Jesus in the first century. Consider the evidence for David as a type of 
Christ from this table:                

Saul vs. David (1 Samuel) The Jews / Judas vs. Christ 

Saul's jealousy was on account of 
David's victories, especially over 
Goliath, which represented Christ's 
conquest of sin (2) (18:7,8; 19:8,9), 
and his subsequent popularity with 
the people. Saul watched David's 
spirituality, observing the close 
fellowship David had with God 
(18:15,28) 

The Jews were jealous of the 
evident moral perfection of the 
Lord Jesus, and his popularity with 
the people which he seemed to 
effortlessly achieve. Joseph's 
brothers had a similar motivation 
to Saul. David as a type of Christ 
comes out clearly here. 

Saul drove David away from his 
presence and that of Yahweh, to 
become a fugitive and vagabond; 
Saul would not accept any 
sacrifice from David (1 Sam. 
26:19). This has so many 
connections with the driving out of 
Cain in Gen. 4:14. In other words, 
Saul was saying that David was 
not spiritually fit to be in the land 
and must therefore be destroyed. 

The Jews maintained that Christ 
was a sinner and therefore merited 
their persecution. 

19:20,21 Jn. 7:46 

19:10 Christ slipping away from Jews 
bent on killing him, Jn. 8:59; 7:19 

20:1 " Ye seek to kill me...which of you 
convinceth me of sin?" (Jn. 
8:37,40,46) 
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" I have sinned" (19:5) The very words of Judas 
(Mt.27:4). Again, we see clearly 
David as a type of Christ 

19:5 Saul wanted to slay innocent 
blood 

Mt.27:4 

20:2 Jn.7:20 

22:23 David's men =  the uncertain 
disciples; Jn.14:1; 15:4, 20 

David couldn't live in the 
Jerusalem area, near the temple, as 
he wished, because of the 
persecution (Ps. 84:3,10) 

Christ didn't stay in Judea because 
the Jews sought to kill him (Jn.7:1) 

God did not deliver David into 
Saul's hand (23:14) 

Jn. 10:39 

Saul: " Where is he?" at the feast 
(20:27) 

Jn. 7:11 

David cried out in appeal to Saul Jn. 7:28 

Saul's seeking to kill David ran 
into problems because of David's 
popularity with the people  

Jn. 7:30,31; 10:39-41- David as a 
type of Christ 

Saul also persecuted the people of 
Israel at the time, resulting in 
some of them going forth to be 
with David (22:2) 

David's men represent the 
followers of the Lord Jesus (cp. 
Heb. 13:13). David's motley crew 
were bitter men, " them that are set 
on fire...whose teeth are spears and 
arrows, and their tongue a sharp 
sword" (Ps. 57:4). So rough were 
they that David says that having to 
live with them almost destroyed 
him spiritually (1 Sam. 26:19). 
This typology would explain why 
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the body of Christ seems full of 
bitter men and women with hard 
words- who eventually will be the 
rulers in Messiah's Kingdom, after 
the pattern of David's men. 

Saul's spies aimed to deliver  
David into Saul's hands (23:20) 

Lk. 20:20 

It can be taken as read that Saul 
expected the Israelites to inform 
him of where David was; he was 
to be seen as public enemy no.1 

Jn. 11:57 

Saul had a network of spies 
watching David (18:20,24; 
19:11,19; 23:7,13,25; 24:1; 27:4) 

Mk. 3:2; Lk. 6:7; 14:1; 20:20 

Saul " sought" David, implying a 
great level of mental effort (19:10; 
23;14,15,25; 24:2; 25:26,29; 
26:2,20; 27:1,4; 2 Sam. 4:8) 

The Jews sought to kill Christ (Mt. 
21:46; Mk. 11:18; 12:12; 
14:1,11,55; Lk. 19:47; 20:19; 
22:2,6; Jn.5:16,18; 7:1,11,25,30; 
8:37,40; 10:39; 11:8,56; 18:4,7,8) 

David bore a charmed life from 
Saul's persecution; humanly, he 
should surely have perished 
(23:26,27; 27:1) 

Jn. 7:30 

To the Hebrew thinker, there is an unmistakeable similarity between the 
Hebrew words Shaul and Sheol (grave); it is a matter of pointing. In the 
same way as Judas personified the Jewish system and the flesh behind it 
(hence they are both called the devil), Saul too personified what was 
evil; he was the great enemy, the satan, of David, as the Jews and the 
flesh were the great satan for Christ. In this we see David as a type of 
Christ.  
   
David’s bringing the ark to the place which he had prepared (1 Chron. 
15:12) is the basis of the Lord’s words in Jn. 14:1-3. Clearly the Lord 
saw David as Himself, and us as the ark. The ‘bringing up’ or ‘lifting up’ 
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of the ark (1 Chron. 15:12,22 RVmg.) to a perpetual dwelling 
place has evident reference to the resurrection. And when the ark was 
finally brought or lifted up to Zion, David / Jesus dealt bread and wine to 
the people (1 Chron. 16:3). One practical encouragement from this 
typology is that the memorial feast is a celebration that in fact we, the 
ark, have in prospect already been brought or lifted up into the eternal 
place prepared for us in the Kingdom.  
   

 

Notes 

(1) The extent to which David was a type of Christ is shown in Ps. 
89:20-27. This is concerning " David my servant" , but evidently this 
passage describes the future glory of Messiah, David's son. " The stone 
which the builders refused is become the head stone" (Ps. 118:22) is 
clearly quoted in the New testament with reference to Christ's exaltation. 
But in the context, these words are part of a personal prayer of praise 
from David for God's healing of him. 

(2) See David and Goliath . 

3-2 David And Saul 

Saul loved David. David had spiritually helped him (16:23), and the very 
special relationship between the spiritual helper and the helped had fully 
developed. Yet in such cases it isn't uncommon for there to arise a 
bitterness between the convert and the converter; exactly as happened 
with David and Saul. In response to his victory over Goliath, " Jonathan 
loved him as his own soul. And Saul  took him that day, and would let 
him go no more home to his father's house" (18:1,2). This seems to show 
Saul's response to David as parallel with Jonathan's response. Saul's 
possessiveness towards David was surely an indication of how closely 
he felt towards him (1). That he wouldn't allow him to return to his 
father's house suggests that Saul wanted to have David as his adopted 
son. His delight that David was in love with Michal was a strange 
mixture of motivations; genuine joy at having David as his son-in-law, 
and also glee that perhaps David would die whilst raising that strange 
dowry. David was " pleased" to be Saul's son in law, as Saul too was " 
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pleased" at the prospect (18:20,26, the same Hebrew word is used); 
this indicates the complexity of  the relationship.    

David loved Saul, his daughters and his son Jonathan; and later David 
was to marry Saul's wives. These wives were given into David's bosom 
(2 Sam. 12:8); in other words, they were really close in their 
relationship; so close, 2 Sam. 12:8 implies, that David had no real 
emotional need to take Bathsheba. Even while Saul was alive there was 
probably some attraction chemistry going on between David and those 
women. This may well be reflected in Saul's fury with Jonathan: " Thou 
son of the perverse rebellious woman...thou hast chosen the son of Jesse 
to...the confusion of thy mother's nakedness" (1 Sam.20:30). This hints 
at least two things: firstly, Saul had a bad relationship with his wife; and 
secondly, he suspected some kind of unfaithfulness in her, perhaps only 
on a mental level.   

There can be few men who do not have at least some attraction to the 
father and family of their wife. David really loved Saul's daughter, 
indeed the prospect of marrying her may have been a large motivator 
behind his zeal in fighting Goliath and the Philistines (17:26,30; 18:26). 
Saul was not a totally unspiritual man; there are many hints that he had a 
spiritual side. It's rare indeed that a totally unspiritual person can love a 
highly spiritual person like David. And yet this fine relationship ended in 
an intense love-hate affair. So many of the Psalms contain references to 
Saul's smear campaign against David (Ps. 27:12; 31:13; 109:23 cp. 1 
Sam. 26:19). This frequency of reference in itself indicates the weight 
with which this tragedy rested upon David's mind.    

So, it's taken us a long time to establish two points, hopefully (now) 
without any doubt: 

1. Saul's persecution of David is used by the New Testament as the 
antitype of Judas and the Jews persecuting Christ. 

2. David and Saul had a highly complex relationship, pointing forward to 
the complexity of relationship between Christ and Israel. Consider the  
way that Jewry initially accepted John's Gospel of Messiah, how soon 
after the resurrection thousands of the priests who had rejected Christ 
then accepted him, and how even a few hours before the crucifixion the 
people shouted out for Jesus of Nazareth to be their Messiah-king. These 
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are some of many hints that there was a complex acceptance-
rejection relationship between Israel and Christ. Saul and David likewise 
had a mutual love and respect for each other. After all Saul had done to 
David, David's grief at his death in 2 Sam. 1 is deep indeed. David 
taught all Israel to regularly sing that song of grief for Saul (2 Sam. 
1:18), and his zeal to demonstrate his forgiveness to the house of Saul is 
outstanding. Saul's sons and family were also involved in the anti-David 
campaign.    

The Spirit Of Christ 

How to love the unlovely, to live without bitterness, to not be a 
psychological victim of our past experiences, is absolutely vital for the 
true child of God. In David and above all the Lord Jesus we see this 
achieved so supremely. He was at times bitter, as the imprecatory Psalms 
reveal, and as Hushai commented, David was a man “bitter of soul” (2 
Sam. 17:8 RVmg.). Yet his gracious love for Saul was a stronger and the 
more dominant part of his character. Can we say that as a community, it 
seems we are in sore need of capturing this spirit, of knowing the mind 
of Christ in this. We seem far, far away from it, as individuals and 
ecclesias. We wallow in our pasts, the bitterness born of others' 
unkindness stalks the generations, somehow we fail to break out of it. 
The world around us are trapped, utterly trapped, by their backgrounds, 
by their experiences, they treat their children as they were treated by 
parents, by teachers, by a morally crooked society; and their children do 
the same. Many of us seem trapped in the same way. But we needn't be, 
there is a Gospel of freedom from all this, of a truly new creation.    

So let's consider how David, and the Lord Jesus, achieved what they did. 
Firstly, let's get it clear that neither of them turned a blind eye to the 
hatred they were being shown, they didn't just pretend they hadn't seen. 
They faced up to the fullness of the hatred and betrayal they were 
experiencing,  they analyzed the implications of it. We have shown in 
the table above that the record emphasizes how Saul sought  to take 
David's life. So many of the Psalms contain imprecations against those 
who were seeking David's soul- not just his physical life, but seeking to 
destroy his very being (e.g. Ps. 35:4; 40:14; 54:1; 63:9; 70:2; 71:13). 
These imprecations expose the evil of Saul, and asks God to condemn 
him. Some of those Psalms appear to have been written by David in the 
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Saul days, and then rewritten at the time of Absalom's rebellion- 
another man who sough David's soul, and yet whom David loved.   

David responded to their seeking of him by seeking God more. He uses 
the language of the hunt and chase to describe how he was drawing 
closer to God: " My soul followeth hard after thee" (Ps. 63:8; Ps. 63 is a 
wilderness psalm, see title). " Let them be ashamed and confounded that 
seek after my soul...let all those that seek thee rejoice" (Ps. 40:14,16). In 
this sense, David felt he wasn't fleeing from  his enemies as much as 
fleeing to  God : " Deliver me, O Lord, from mine enemies (from whom 
he was running): I flee unto thee to hide me" (Ps. 143:9). This fleeing to  
God didn't mean that David and Jesus didn't respond or retaliate 
verbally; both of them, especially the Lord Jesus, did. They both pleaded 
their innocence, and accused their enemies of being unfair and 
hypocritical. Yet this must have been done from a genuine motive of 
love; as David loved Saul, as the thought of Saul's death must have torn 
at his heart, so the Lord Jesus loved Israel, weeping over Jerusalem, 
wishing to himself like a child for the impossible: that they would know 
him as their Saviour. Both David and Jesus had a real sense of direction, 
they could see that their mental, emotional and physical sufferings were 
leading them towards an altogether higher relationship with the Father. 
They took those sufferings as an almost welcome push towards the 
Father. They had a sure sense of spiritual direction in all their afflictions; 
this accounts for the human loneliness which they both felt. David felt 
that no one else understood (Ps. 14:2, a wilderness psalm) or was really 
seeking towards God as he was doing (Ps. 27:4,8). The Hebrew for " 
understand" here is that translated " wise" concerning David in 1 Sam. 
18.    

True respect 

David saw Saul for who he was, the anointed of God. Christ too taught 
his  men to have respect for the Pharisees, who " sat in Moses seat" , and 
therefore ought to be given reverence on that account (Mt. 23:2). David's 
extreme respect for Saul is shown in the fact that Yahweh had explicitly 
told him that he would deliver Saul into David's hand, and David was 
free to do as he wished to him; but because of his genuine respect for 
Saul, David didn't take the liberty of killing him; indeed, he even felt 
guilty at cutting off the blue ribband from Saul's coat (1 Sam. 24:4,5). 
Such was David's respect  for Saul. It’s shown again in the way that 
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David fairly evidently wanted to fight against Saul with the men of 
Achish, evidently wanting to turn against them and fight for Saul- as 
they correctly guessed (1 Sam. 29:8). This would have been suicidal. For 
Saul wanted to kill him, and the Philistines also would have tried to kill 
David as a result of this. He would have had no place to run. But even to 
the point of political suicide and the serious risking of his own life, 
David so loved his enemy. This true love leads to and is related to true 
respect. This kind of respect is  sadly lacking in our society, and has 
rubbed off upon our relationships within families and ecclesias. Often 
David calls Saul his master, describing himself as Saul's servant (1 Sam. 
17:32,34,36; 20:8; 24:6; 26:16,19; 29:3,4; 30:15). This was no formal " 
Sincerely your brother and fellow-servant" . This was a real conscious 
putting of himself down, as the Lord Jesus felt he was a worm rather 
than a man (Ps. 22:6). If only we would concentrate upon our own status 
and show some true respect for others on account of their being in the 
ecclesia, having even been anointed spiritually at their baptism (2 Cor. 
1:21) as Saul was. We have shown how Paul deeply loved Corinth and 
respected them for their status as men and women in Christ (2), in receipt 
of the Father's love and grace. Therefore he like David could love his 
enemies within the ecclesia (Saul was in the ecclesia of Israel as much as 
David was).    

David learnt the secret of seeing the positive in our weak brethren, and 
he didn’t let all that was wrong with Saul interfere with this. He 
describes himself as responding to criticism like this: “I as a deaf man, 
heard not” (Ps. 38:13). Yet he was alluding to how Saul, when likewise 
criticized by “sons of belial”, “was as though he had been deaf” to their 
words (1 Sam. 10:27 RVmg.). He saw the good in Saul, he remembered 
that one good example he showed- and it empowered him to follow it. 
This is all the more remarkable, in that it seems God would have given 
Saul into David’s hand when “a deep sleep from the Lord” fell upon 
Saul at the very time David intended to kill him (1 Sam. 26:12). Saul 
himself realized that the Lord had delivered him into David’s hand to 
kill him (1 Sam. 24:18). God thus confirmed David in his intentions- and 
yet at the last minute, it seems, David chose an even higher level; of love 
and deep respect for this spiritually sick man.    
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Devotion To The word 

To achieve this state of mind must have required a lot of conscious 
thought and self-analysis by David. We get the sense that David pitted 
his wisdom against Saul's anger and bitter persecution; David's wisdom 
is mentioned in tandem with Saul's anger against him (1 Sam. 
18:5,11,15,30). " David behaved himself wisely (AVmg “prospered”) in 
all his ways; and the Lord was with him" runs like a refrain through 1 
Sam. 18:5,14,15,30. These words are referring back to Dt. 29:9: " Keep 
therefore the words of this covenant, and do them, that ye may prosper in 
all that ye do" . David's charmed life and prospering despite all manner 
of plotting against him was due to his single-minded devotion to the 
Law; to those very chapters which tired Bible readers are wont to skip 
over as boring and not motivating. Yet David found something 
immensely inspiring and practical about the Law. The word made him 
wiser than his foes (Ps. 119:98).   

The majestic Psalm 119 was almost certainly written while David was in 
the court of Saul and then on the run from him (3). David's love of the 
word then was just supreme, staying up all night straining his eyes into 
those scrolls, up at the crack of dawn to get back at it. We so glibly 
speak about devotion to the word, keeping up the readings, of course we 
must devote  ourselves to the word, brethren. It becomes rather a cliché . 
Yeah OK we know, we know. But just look at David in that emotional 
and psychological mess he was in, the word just swamped  his thinking, 
it dominated his consciousness.    

" One that mourneth for his mother"  

There is one verse which to me is a cameo of the extent of the victory 
which David won against the mind of the flesh, against our massive 
tendency to repay sin with sin, bitterness with bitterness, anger with 
anger. If we take nothing else away from this, please focus your mind on 
this, and keep the memory: In Ps. 35:14 David protests his love for the 
one who was persecuting him (v.1-4 etc.): " (When he was sick...I 
humbled my soul with fasting)...I behaved myself as though  he had been 
my friend or brother: I bowed myself heavily, as one that  mourneth for 
his mother " . Perhaps David is reflecting here upon his attitude to Saul's 
death. " As one that  mourneth for his mother " . Just think of it. " As one 
that  mourneth for his mother " .  This is surely one of the most powerful 
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figures that could be employed. Picture a young man of say 24, in a 
dark blue suit, kneeling down at the graveside of his mother, surrounded 
by friends and relatives, bowing down heavily in his grief. Or picture a 
man of 34, 44, 54, hair greying and receding now, bowing himself down 
heavily. Or even 64, 74, alone in his grief, bowing down heavily to the 
green turf, muttering words about mum. Perhaps some of us haven't yet 
experienced this; many have. If you haven't, just imagine it. Surely it 
brings a lump to your throat. Now it was with this intensity of grief that 
David mourned the death or sickness of his persecutor. This is a 
wondrous reflection of his devotion, his true love, his triumph over 
bitterness and anger, over all the human actions that had been directed 
against him. The heavy bowing down of the Lord Jesus as he wept over 
Jerusalem, the city that hated and rejected him, whose leaders slew him, 
whose people screamed for his blood. 

David wept for Saul as if he was his friend or brother. Who was David's 
friend and brother? Surely Jonathan his brother-in-law. But he wept for 
Saul, David says, as he wept for Jonathan. This is testified to historically 
by David's lament of 2 Sam. 1. And still David sought out the house of 
Saul, “that I may shew the kindness of God” unto them (2 Sam. 9:3). It 
was the experience of Divine kindness that motivated David. As he 
hoped for fellowship at the King’s table in the future, so David delighted 
in inviting his former enemies to partake of his table, now he was king (2 
Sam. 9:7,11,13). And if we hope to share the Lord’s table in the 
Kingdom, we must share it with our weaker brethren now. You know I 
see in all this such a triumph for David, that a man should reflect the 
love of God to such an extent, to love in the face of such hatred, to not 
just love those who loved him. The deep sorrow of the Lord Jesus for 
Judas and all those who turn away is surely typified here. Right at the 
bitter end, the Lord still referred to him as his friend (Mt. 26:50), even 
though a few hours before he had been speaking of how the faithful few 
were his friends, and how he would give his life for his friends (Jn. 
15:13-15). Throughout his ministry, Christ had spoken of the faithful as 
his friends (Lk. 14:20; 11:8; 12:4). This was the spirit of the Lord Jesus 
in his time of dying, this is what enabled him to  go through the mock 
trial, the intense degradation, the bitter pain of rejection, without 
bitterness and the sin of unholy anger. To be like David to Saul, like 
Paul to Corinth, like Christ to the Jews, like God to us, really is possible. 
If that's how we can live, we will truly be in the new life. 
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Providence 

David’s whole experience with Saul was of course led and arranged by a 
loving Father. The sensible thing would have been for David to get out 
of Saul’s way and lay quiet- and this is what he tried to do, by going to 
Moab. But then God tells him to go back into Judah (1 Sam. 22:5). This 
was political suicide. It made no human sense to expose himself to Saul 
again. And then God tells David to go and fight with the Philistines in 
order to rescue the people of Keilah (1 Sam. 23:2). Yet the men of 
Keilah weren’t allies worth having- even they were prepared to betray 
David to Saul, and by this action he made the Philistines hate him yet 
more, so refuge amongst them was no longer possible. Again and again, 
God led David into situations that were politically suicidal, that only 
made things worse for him… because He wanted David to trust in Him 
alone. And so it happens in our lives. Time and again. 

 
Notes 
(1) For more analysis of this complex relationship between David and 
the house of Saul, see David and Jonathan. 
(2) See Paul and Corinth. 
(3) That Ps.119 was written at this time is evident. It mentioned David as 
a young man devoting himself to the word rather than riches(v.72)- the 
riches which could have been his if he mentally surrendered to Saul, or if 
he killed Saul and took the kingdom. He often laments how he is in exile 
from Yahweh's word (v.43,46,54), which would have been on account of 
his being away from the sanctuary at Gibeah.  He pleads the promise of 
the word that he would be preserved from Saul's persecution (v.41,58), 
and several times mentions Saul's attempts on his life (v.87,95,109,110). 
The following verses are evidently relevant to this period: 
61,63,67,79,84 (=1 Sam. 27:1),95,98 (= 1 Sam. 18:14,15),110 (cp. the 
'snaring' with Michal),119 (the emphasis is on 'You will  destroy the 
wicked like Saul- one day),125 (David is often called Saul's 
servant),150,154 (= 1 Sam. 24:15),157,161,165,176. Therefore in the 
face of such hatred and pain, feeling he must be careful of every step he 
took, emotionally and physically, David could rejoice: " I will walk at 
liberty (AVmg. 'at large'): for I seek thy precepts" .  
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4 David And Bathsheba 

4-1 David Our Example 

The ample detail recorded concerning this incident shows that it must be 
God's will for us to reflect upon it in some detail. It is not a question of 
hanging out another man's dirty washing; there is good reason for 
thinking that we are intended to see in David's sin the epitome of all our 
failures (1). His repentance and subsequent closeness to God therefore 
exemplifies the intensity of repentance and knowledge of God's ways 
which we too can come to. 

“I have gone astray like a lost sheep; seek thy servant; for I do not forget 
thy commandments” (Ps. 119:176) was likely written by David with his 
mind on his follies relating to Bathsheba; and yet it is the taken by the 
Lord and used as the basis for the parable of the lost sheep, whereby all 
who have sinned go through the David experience. David found his sins 
associated with Bathsheba " as an heavy burden...too heavy for me...I am 
(thereby) bowed down greatly" (Ps. 32:4,6). Surely our Lord was 
thinking back to David when he invited all of us: " Come unto me, all ye 
that labour and are heavy laden (with sins), and I will give you rest...for 
my...burden is light" (Mt. 11:28-30). Bathsheba was " very beautiful to 
look upon" (2 Sam. 11:2). And David did just that. Our Lord surely had 
his eye on that passage when he spoke about him that " looketh on a 
woman to lust after her hath committed adultery with her already" (Mt. 
5:28). But it is not just in that specific sin that we can share David's 
experience; James 1:14,15 speaks of the process of temptation and sin, in 
any matter, as looking lustfully upon a woman, with the inevitable result 
of actually committing the sin. In this he may be interpreting David’s sin 
as an epitome of all failure. David is our example. Likewise the Lord’s 
list of the 12 evil things that come out of the heart: fornication, theft, 
murder, adultery, coveting, wickedness, deceit, licentiousness, envy, 
slander, pride, foolishness, evil thoughts…all seem to describe the 
completeness of David’s sin with Bathsheba. As we will suggest later, it 
incorporated all these things, and was not just a one time, lustful failure 
of the moment.    
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David And Us 

Truly David is our example. David was very much involved in Israel his 
people. He saw himself as their representative. “I am in a great strait; let 
us fall now into the hand of the Lord” (2 Sam. 24:14) reflects this. When 
he sung Psalms, he invited them to come and sing along with him (Ps. 
105:2; 107:22; 111:1). And many of these Psalms of praise seem to have 
their origin in his experience of forgiveness regarding Bathsheba. The 
Lord based His parables of the lost sheep and the man finding the 
treasure of the Gospel in a field on the statements of David (Ps. 
119:162,176), as if He saw David as representative of all those who 
would truly come to Him. " Blessed is he whose transgression is 
forgiven" (Ps. 32:1), David wrote, after experiencing God's mercy in the 
matter of Bathsheba. But Paul sees this verse as David describing " the 
blessedness of the man, unto whom God imputeth righteousness without 
works" (Rom. 4:6). Each of us are in need of a like justification; 
therefore we find ourselves in David's position. The Spirit changes Ps. 
32:1 (" Blessed is he  whose transgression is forgiven" ) to " Blessed are 
they " (Rom. 4:7) to make the same point. " Blessed is the man (e.g. 
David, or any sinner- David is our example) unto whom the Lord 
imputeth not iniquity" (Ps. 32:2) is alluded to in 2 Cor. 5:19: " God was 
in Christ...not imputing (the world's) trespasses unto them" . Through 
being justified, any repentant sinner will then have the characteristics of 
Christ, in God's sight. In Christ there was no guile (1 Pet. 2:22), as there 
was not in David (or any other believer) after the justification of 
forgiveness (Ps. 32:2). " Blessed is the man...in whose spirit is no guile" 
(Ps. 32:2) is picked up in Rev.14:5: " In their mouth was found no guile: 
for they are without fault before the throne of God" . The picture of 
forgiven David in Ps. 32 is what we will each be like after acceptance " 
before the throne of God" . Yet David's experience can also be ours here 
and now; in those moments of true contrition, we surely are experiencing 
salvation in prospect. David speaks of being bold in his prayer of praise 
for the promises made to him (2 Sam. 7:27 RVmg.). Yet Heb. 4:16 
encourages us to be bold in prayer. He was our pattern in prayer. 
Another link between  David and us is in Ps. 140:9,10, which speaks of 
burning coals falling on the head of David's enemies; yet those words are 
effectively quoted in Rom. 12:20 concerning all believers. David sets 
himself up in the Psalms as our pattern. He speaks of himself and then 
applies the point to all of his readers. In other words, we really are to see 
David as representative of ourselves; we need to change our minds and 
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lives so this really is the case. Yet on a negative note, it is difficult to 
read Rom. 2:1 without seeing an allusion to David's condemnation of the 
man who killed his neighbour's only sheep: " Thou art inexcusable, O 
man, whosoever thou art  that judgest: for wherein thou judgest another, 
thou condemnest thyself" . Surely Paul so saying that David's massive 
self-deception and hypocrisy over Bathsheba can all too easily be 
replicated in our experience.   

" Blessed is he whose transgression is forgiven" is a soliloquy; but Paul 
says that David consciously spoke them with reference to all those who 
were to go through the experience of justification with God outside the 
system of legalistic righteousness. Because God granted him 
forgiveness, David had inspired confidence that " for this (forgiveness) 
shall every one that is Godly pray unto thee in a time when thou mayest 
be found" (Ps.32:6). Note how he describes those who would sin as 
grievously as he had done, as " Godly" , even in the moments before 
their prayer of repentance. In those moments of contrition immediately 
prior to uttering a prayer of penitence, we reach pinnacles of Godliness.   

There is another connection with Romans in Ps. 51:4, where David 
recognizes " Against thee...have I sinned...that thou mightest be justified 
when thou speakest, and be clear when thou judgest" . He recognized 
that God works through our sinfulness- he is effectively saying 'I sinned 
so that You might be justified...'. These words are quoted in Rom. 3:4,5 
in the context of Paul's exultation that " our unrighteousness commends 
the righteousness of God" - in just the same way as David's did! Because 
God displays His righteousness every time He justifies a repentant 
sinner, He is in a sense making Himself yet more righteous. We must see 
things from God's perspective, from the standpoint of giving glory to 
God's righteous attributes. If we do this, then we can see through the 
ugliness of sin, and come to terms with our transgressions the more 
effectively. And Paul quotes David's sin with Bathsheba as our supreme 
example in this. We along with all the righteous ought to “shout for joy” 
that David really was forgiven (Ps. 32:11)- for there is such hope for us 
now. David is our example. And yet the intensity of David’s repentance 
must be ours. He hung his head as one in whose mouth there were no 
more arguments, hoping only in the Lord’s grace (Ps. 38:14 RVmg.). 
Notice too how Ps. 51:1 “Have mercy on me, O God…” is quoted by the 
publican in Lk. 18:13. He felt that David’s prayer and situation was to be 
his. And he is held up as the example for each of us.   



 46 
In several of his Psalms, David shows an awareness that he 
represents all God’s people, that David was our example. “The righteous 
cried, and the Lord heard”, he could write, with easy reference to his 
crying to God when with Abimelech [see Psalm title]; but he goes 
straight on to say that God delivers all the righteous out of all their 
troubles (Ps. 34:4,6,17 RV).    

Solomon inserts parts of his father’s Bathsheba psalms in his prayers for 
how all Israel could be forgiven if they “confess thy name...when thou 
afflictest them...saying, We have sinned...forgive thy people...and all 
their transgressions wherein they have transgressed” (1 Kings 8:35,47,50 
= Ps. 32:5 etc.). On the basis of David’s pattern, all God’s people can 
find forgiveness, if they make a like confession. Indeed, this has long 
been recognized by Jewish commentators; and many of the Psalms 
understood by them as relevant to the Nazi holocaust are Bathsheba 
Psalms. “Out of the depths” they cried like David; and at the entrance to 
Bergen-Belsen it stands written: “My sorrow is continually before me” 
(Ps. 38:17), in recognition of having received punishment for sin [note 
how these kind of plaques contain no trace of hatred or calling for 
Divine retribution upon the persecutors] (1).    

It could be that David, realizing he was seen by God as a representative 
of his people [see David And Jesus], prayed for forgiveness in that he 
realized that he was thereby a pattern for all the wayward people of God. 
“For thy name’s sake, O Lord, pardon mine iniquity; for it is great” (Ps. 
25:11) is an undoubted reference to Moses praying for Israel’s 
forgiveness relating to the golden calf (Ex. 32:30,31). He saw himself as 
both Moses in prayer and also guilty Israel. He saw Bathsheba had been 
his golden calf idol, mixing as it had done sexual abandon with an 
appearance of Yahweh worship. There was nobody to pray for him apart 
from himself. He saw himself as all Israel, saveable only by pure grace 
and the sincere prayer of a mediator- even if the mediator himself was 
guilty. It is noteworthy that Peter appeals to Israel to repent and be 
converted “that your sins may be blotted out” (Acts 3:19)- quoting the 
words of Ps. 51:1, where the sin of David with Bathsheba is ‘blotted out’ 
after his repentance and conversion. Each sinner who repents and is 
baptized and leads the life of ongoing conversion is therefore living out 
the pattern of David’s repentance.   
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There are an interesting set of allusions to David’s sin with 
Bathsheba in Micah 7, almost leading us to wonder whether Micah too 
had a femme fatale in his life- whom he speaks of in Mic. 7:10 as “she 
that is mine enemy…shame shall cover her”. He says that “I have sinned 
against the Lord” (Mic. 7:9), using the very same words as David does in 
2 Sam. 12:13; and he marvels how God ‘passes by’ transgression (Mic. 
7:18), using the very same Hebrew word as is found in 2 Sam. 12:13 to 
describe how God “put away” David’s sin. And there are many 
references throughout Micah 7 to David’s Psalms of penitence. Could it 
be that David’s sin and repentance served as a personal inspiration to 
Micah, as well as being held up as the inspiration to all God’s people to 
repent and experience the sure mercies which David did?   

Ps. 38:1 is another Bathsheba Psalm: “Lord, rebuke me not in thy wrath: 
neither chasten me”. But it is quoted in Heb. 12:5,6 about all of God’s 
children, who have to go through David’s basic experience in order to 
become the accepted sons of God. We do all have to be rebuked and 
chastened, even if like children, like David, we so fear it. 
   
What David learnt from the Bathsheba failure is in essence what we all 
have to learn. Psalm 26 was surely written before he sinned with her. He 
speaks of how he had walked in integrity before God “without 
wavering” (Ps. 26:1 RV), and how his foot did not slip (Ps. 26:12). What 
else does this evidently pre-Bathsheba Psalm indicate about David’s 
attitude, and what changed after Bathsheba? He speaks in Ps. 26:5 of 
how he refuses to sit at table with sinners. Yet the Lord rejoiced to do 
just this. He contrasts his righteousness with the sinfulness of the wicked 
(Ps. 26:10,11)- a far cry from Paul’s insistence in Romans that we have 
sinned just as much as the world has, in the sense that we desperately 
need salvation by grace. When David asks for forgiveness in Ps. 26:11 
(“redeem me, and be merciful unto me”), he therefore was apparently 
asking for mercy in an almost technical way, perhaps seeing the only 
mercy he required as a resurrection from the dead.  All these attitudes 
changed radically after his Bathsheba experience. He could look back 
and reflect how “As for me, I said in my prosperity, I shall never be 
moved” (Ps. 30:6), perhaps looking back to Ps. 26:10, where he had felt 
confident his foot had never been moved. And he speaks of how he only 
stands strong because of God’s gracious favour (Ps. 30:7). God works 
through sin and failure- to bring us to know His grace. We follow the 
same learning curve as David, if we are truly God’s man or woman. The 
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soliloquy of David is commented upon in Rom. 4:6: “David 
pronounceth blessing upon the man [i.e. any man, each of us] unto 
whom God reckoneth righteousness…” (RV). Rom. 4:9 RV likewise 
speaks of David in the soliloquy of Ps. 32 pronouncing blessing upon us.  
   
Finding God 

For every sinner, for whom David is our example, now is the time when 
God may be " found" in the sense of experiencing His forgiveness. God 
is love towards men, He is forgiveness. To experience this and respond 
back to it is therefore to find the knowledge of God. This " time when 
thou (i.e. God's forgiveness, which is God) mayest be found" which 
David speaks of is that of 2 Cor.6:2: " Now is the accepted time; behold, 
now is the day of salvation" . Paul was speaking of how all sinners, 
baptized or not, need to realize this; we are all in David's position. Some 
complain that they did not experience a very great upsurge in finding 
and knowing God at the point of baptism. This may be due to an 
insufficient emphasis on the need for repentance and appreciating the 
seriousness of sin before baptism. We must not think that we know God 
because we believe a Statement of Faith and have been baptized. " Now 
is the accepted time" , Paul wrote to the baptized Corinthians, to truly 
take on board the marvel of God's forgiveness, to know it and respond to 
it for ourselves, and thereby to come to a dynamic, two-way relationship 
with God.    

As David " found" God through experiencing His forgiveness, so can " 
every one that is Godly" today. It is quite possible that " seek and ye 
shall find" (Mt.7:7) was uttered by the Lord with his mind on Ps. 32:6 
and David's experience. After all, we cannot expect this to be a blank 
cheque offer, that whatever we seek for we must receive. But if these 
words are an allusion to David's seeking and finding forgiveness in Ps. 
32:6, then the promise is more realistic. If we seek for forgiveness and a 
living relationship with God, then we have this unconditional promise 
that we will find this. Yet in a sense, the time when we will ultimately 
find God will be at the judgment: we will " find mercy of the Lord in 
that day" (2 Tim. 1:18), so that " ye may be found of him in peace, 
without spot and blameless" (2 Pet. 3:14). We will find God, as He will 
find us, in that great moment of consummation; " for then shall (we) 
know (God), even as also (we) are known" by Him (1 Cor. 13:12; ). 
Then we will " be found in him...that I may (then) know him" (Phil. 
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3:9,10). Yet David says that after forgiveness, we can find and know 
God. It is as if whenever we sin, we in a sense face our judgment seat. 
And the knowledge and 'finding' of God which we will then enjoy 
should be prefigured in our present experience of forgiveness. Should we 
not therefore pray for forgiveness with the intensity with which we 
would at the judgment, if we were then offered the chance to do so?    

Sorrows Of Sin 

Reflection on the record enables us to enter a little into the nature and 
tragedy of David's sorrow; remembering always that David is our 
example. His love for Abigail, with marriage to her so wondrously 
arranged, would have been cruelly mocked by his falling for Bathsheba. 
His abuse of Uriah's loyalty (when almost certainly Uriah knew exactly 
what David was playing at) would have created a sadness that can only 
be described as ineffable. David in his early years described himself as a 
" poor man" , indicating his humility; yet the very same word is used by 
Nathan in the parable about Uriah, as if to bring home to David that he 
had slain a man who had the humble loyalty which he had had in those 
early, spiritually formative years (1 Sam.18:23 cp. 2 Sam.12:1,3,4).   

Another New Testament allusion to David's penitence may be found in 2 
Cor.7:7-11: " Ye were made sorry...ye sorrowed to repentance...ye were 
made sorry after a Godly manner (cp. " every one that is Godly..." , 
Ps.32:6)...for Godly sorrow worketh repentance to salvation...ye 
sorrowed after a Godly sort, what carefulness it wrought in you, yea, 
what clearing of yourselves, yea, what indignation (cp. David's in 2 
Sam.12:5)...what zeal...your mourning, your fervent mind" . Allusion 
after allusion to David is being piled up here. The eight references to 
their " sorrow" in four verses is surely a signpost back to David's intense 
sorrow for his sin with Bathsheba: " My sin is ever before me 
(Ps.51:3)...my sorrow is continually before me...I will be sorry for my 
sin...many sorrows shall be to the wicked" who, unlike David, refused to 
repent (Ps.38:17,18; 32:10). This association between sin and sorrow is a 
common one (Job 9:28; 1 Tim.6:10; Ex.4:31; Is.35:10. The last two 
references show how Israel's sorrowing in Egypt was on account of their 
sinfulness). We must pause to ask whether our consciousness of sin 
leads us to a like sorrowing, whether our repentance features a similar 
depth of remorse.    
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It would appear that Paul is likening Corinth to David. They 
too were guilty of sexual " uncleanness and fornication and 
lasciviousness" (2 Cor.12:21). We have seen that in the same way as 
David's repentance was made in a " day of salvation" , so in 2 Cor.6:2 
Paul told Corinth that they were in a similar position to him; they too 
had the chance of repentance. Those who had heeded this call earlier had 
experienced the zeal and clear conscience which David did on his 
repentance (2 Cor.7:9-11). In this case, Paul would be likening himself 
to Nathan the prophet. This zeal which was seen in both David and 
Corinth is a sure sign of clear conscience and a joyful openness with 
God. Again, we ask how much of our zeal is motivated by this, or is it 
just a continuation of a level of service which we set ourselves in more 
spiritual days, which we now struggle to maintain for appearances sake?   

Prodigal David 

David was very conscious that his sin had been " in thy (God's) sight" 
(Ps.51:4). The psalms of repentance have several examples of him 
talking like this. It may be to this Davidic theme that the parable of the 
prodigal son (i.e. each of us) refers: " I have sinned...in thy sight" 
(Lk.15:18,21). It is significant that our Lord's supreme parable of 
repentance refers back to that of David. It has been observed that there 
are many connections between the Psalms related to the Bathsheba 
incident, and those which are especially prophetic of Christ's crucifixion. 
David's intense suffering on account of sin was therefore prophetic of 
our Lord's mental and physical suffering for the same reason. It is 
because of this link that Christ is able to sympathize with the traumas of 
spiritual guilt which accompany our repentance. It is truly breathtaking 
to discern how God works through our sins, to the extent that through 
the struggle for repentance which they engender, they can associate us 
with the sufferings of His sinless Son.   

David came to know the marvel of this. And David is our example. His 
response was to eagerly desire to spread the knowledge of God which he 
acquired through his experience of God's forgiveness. " I will instruct 
thee and teach thee" he exalts in Ps.32:8. He knew that as God " shalt 
compass me about with songs of deliverance" on forgiveness (Ps.32:7), 
so " he (anyone) that trusteth in the Lord (as David did), mercy shall 
compass him about" (Ps.32:10). " Then will I teach transgressors thy 
ways" (Ps.51:13) is another example. Likewise, Peter (Lk.5:8-10), Isaiah 
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(Is.6:5-9) and Paul (Eph.3:8) all received preaching commissions 
straight after their experience of forgiveness. Our knowledge of God 
through receiving it should be a powerful stimulus to our personal 
witnessing. There is every reason why some of our witnessing should 
include personal testimony of what the Lord has done for us. 

The more we look for it, the more we see other examples of where 
material relevant to David is applied directly to all believers in the New 
Testament, thus setting him up as our example and realistic pattern. 
Joab's comment about the way David loved his enemies (2 Sam. 19:6) 
was thus verbatim picked up by the Lord and set up as the example for 
each of us. And yet David only came to be so kind and forgiving because 
of his experience of God's forgiveness to him over the Bathsheba 
incident. Thus in the same way as God did not impute iniquity to David 
(Ps. 32:2), so David did not 'impute iniquity' to Shimei for cursing him, 
and did not carry out a rightful death sentence against that man (2 Sam. 
19:19,21). Note how Shimei uses the very same wording which David 
used in his repentance: "I have sinned" (2 Sam. 19:20). It makes a good 
homework to now look through the New Testament, looking for David 
allusions.  

 

Notes 

(1) That David's sin is indeed an epitome of all our sins is proved by the 
way in which the record of it is framed in the language of the fall. The 
connections between the falls of Adam and David have been commented 
upon in Andrew Perry, The Doctrine Of Salvation, Vol.1 p.197. The 
following is a summary of the links: 

Adam (Gen. 2 and 3)         David (2 Samuel) 
2:8                                   12:5 
2:17                                 12:5 
2:17                                 12:9 
6:2                                   12:9 
3:17                                 12:10 
3:7                                   12:11 
3:8                                   12:12 
3:8                                   11:24 
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3:21                                 12:13 
3:17                                 16:11 
3:19                                 16:13 

It should also be noted that David/Bathsheba language is used to 
describe Israel's spiritually fallen state (e.g. Ps.38:7=Is.1:6; 
Ps.51:7=Is.1:18; Ps.65:2=Is.40:15). David recognized this in Ps.51:17, 
where he likens his own state to that of Zion, which also needed to be 
revived by God's mercy. As David's sin is likened to the killing of a 
lamb (2 Sam.12:4), so the Jews killed Jesus. The troubles which 
therefore came upon his kingdom have certain similarities with the 
events of AD67-70.   They were also repeated in the Nazi Holocaust, and 
will yet be. Israel are yet to fully repent after the pattern of David. 

4-2 Bathsheba: Saint or Sinner? 

Having established how precisely David's sin is the summation of our 
every transgression, it is worthwhile attempting to capture something of 
the background of the incident. The majority of our sins are the 
outcomes of complex webs of pressures and circumstances. So often 
there is an element of spiritual reasoning somewhere along the slide into 
sin; rarely do we instantly capitulate to a major temptation, even if it 
appears so outwardly. David's sin can appear to be one of momentary 
weakness. But closer examination reveals a number of points which 
indicate that it's motivation was far more complex than a temporary 
lapse into sensuality. Consider the following points: 

- David was a spiritual man. Was he really likely to have fallen so deeply 
just at the sight of a beautiful woman? Remember that he had a number 
of attractive wives. 

- The act of intercourse recorded seems to have occurred straight after 
Bathsheba ended menstruation. Whilst pregnancy was possible, it would 
have more likely been caused by other acts of intercourse before or after 
that recorded. It could be that the record we have gives as it were a 
snapshot out of a photo album of their relationship, as if the thing that 
turned David on that time was the way she was washing herself so 
obedient to the Law which he loved and was his study all the day. But 
like the early church, in his zeal for the Father and for all his knowledge 
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of the Law, he missed some essential points and principles [in 
their case, e.g., to accept the Gentiles]. 

- Bathsheba was a spiritual woman, married to a man of faith (Uriah). 
Solomon (the Lemuel of the book of Proverbs) was brought up by a very 
spiritual mother. The spiritual woman of Prov. 31 whom Solomon likens 
to his mother is a cameo of the sort of woman Bathsheba was. Note how 
Lemuel’s mother (Bathsheba) warns her son not to give his strength to 
women, to those relationships which destroy kings. She surely said this 
with a sideways glance back at her own failures with David. So again- 
Bathsheba: saint or sinner? 

- There is an undoubted link between sexuality and spirituality (witness 
the typical meaning of the Song of Solomon). The Hebrew text of Gen. 
39:6,7 suggests that it was Joseph's spiritually attractive personality that 
mesmerized Potiphar's wife; and what good living, socially aloof 
Christian office worker has not experienced the attention this attracts 
from colleagues of the opposite sex? 

- David and Uriah knew each other very well; they had spent David's 
long wilderness years together. All that time, Bathsheba had been 
brought up by Uriah (2 Sam.12:3). She was the daughter of Eliam, who 
had been another of David’s mighty men (2 Sam. 11:3; 23:34). 
Presumably he had been killed and Uriah adopted her, bringing her up 
from babyhood, mothering her by feeding her from his bowl and letting 
her sleep in his bosom. This may imply that his own wife died early, and 
that he brought her and his own children up alone, and then married her 
when she was older. A very special spiritual and emotional bond must 
have been forged between those who stuck with David as a down and 
out, and who later on shared in the glory of his kingdom. That Uriah had 
such easy access to David would have been unthinkable for an ordinary 
soldier whom David hardly knew. Nathan criticizes David for having " 
no pity" on Uriah, implying that David well knew  the relationship 
between Uriah and Bathsheba. Moreover, David would have been a 
larger than life figure for his followers, and Bathsheba would have 
grown up with this image of David as the saving hero. 

- That David married Bathsheba, when the normal procedure would have 
been to quietly send her away as a kept woman, surely indicates a degree 
of genuine love for Bathsheba by David. If their sin was a one-off act 
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between two virtual strangers, his marrying her would be hard to 
understand. Again- Bathsheba: saint or sinner? 

- That David could see into the back yard of Bathsheba's house shows 
that they were almost next door neighbours in Jerusalem. Nathan's 
parable emphasized this: " There were two men (David and Nathan) in 
one city (Jerusalem)" (2 Sam. 12:1). That Uriah " went not down to his 
house" after meeting David in Jerusalem could imply that it was just at 
the end of David's back garden (2 Sam. 11:13 etc.). 

- 1 Chron. 3:5 could imply that she had no other children before those 
she had by David. This means that she may have been barren until that 
point; her conception was certainly brought about by God. Was it that 
they would both have been aware of the unlikelihood of her bearing 
children, and therefore perhaps more inclined to take a chance? 

- Bathsheba's washing of herself which exposed her nakedness would 
have been in obedience to the Law. David " lay with her; for she was 
purified from her uncleanness" (2 Sam.12:4) adds weight to this. 
However, the Law didn’t actually state that the woman must wash 
herself after menstrual uncleanness; but the man who touched her must. 
So it could be that she had gone beyond the Law in washing herself; 
such was her spiritual perception, which was a factor in David’s 
attraction to her. 

- David confessed that he had sinned against God (Ps. 51:4), using the 
very language of faithful Joseph who refused ongoing temptation with 
these words (Gen. 39:9). Could this not imply that Bathsheba wife of 
Uriah was similar to Potiphar’s wife?   

Bathsheba: saint or sinner? 

Putting all these things together, we emerge with the impression that 
David and Bathsheba knew each other well, and would have developed a 
close spiritual relationship. Having only known Uriah, both as a father 
and husband (12:3), Bathsheba would have been strongly attracted to 
David, yearning for a relationship with someone other than Uriah. David 
would have been an alternative father figure to her, and also the same 
age as her husband Uriah . He would have become her physical and 
spiritual hero. David must have allowed his feelings for her to grow, 
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until the sight of her quiet obedience to the Law, artlessly 
exposing her beauty against the setting sun, was just too much. With her 
husband far away, kidding himself there was a spiritual motive, David 
shrugged off the voice of conscience. What happened to David's family 
was related to David's sin. The obsessive love of Amnon for Tamar may 
have similarities with David's for Bathsheba (2 Sam.13:2).   

It takes two, and Bathsheba's compliance seems to be recognized by 
David when he prays: " Against Thee, Thee only have I sinned" (Ps. 
51:4). There is no hint in the psalms of David's regret for having sinned 
against an innocent Bathsheba. Her child had to die; the retribution did 
not just come upon David. The incident is referred to as " the matter of 
Uriah" (1 Kings 15:5); her name does not figure in those sinned against. 
" She came in unto him, and he lay with her" (2 Sam. 11:4) is an odd 
way of putting it; it reverses the usual Biblical reference to intercourse as 
a man coming in to the woman. The reason for this inversion seems to be 
to balance the blame. And there seems an evident similarity between the 
way the sin occurred within the city, and the way Dt. 22:24 says that in 
cases of adultery both parties were to be stoned if the sin occurred within 
a city and the woman didn’t cry out. Bathsheba doesn’t seem to have 
cried out- and so she bears equal blame, it would seem. This makes 
Bathsheba more of a sinner than a saint. This said, Nathan's parable 
describes David as killing the sweet lamb (Bathsheba); if she was partly 
guilty for the actual act, this may suggest a killing of her spirituality by 
David, at least temporarily.   And so we are left with the question of 
interpretation- Bathsheba: saint or sinner? 

4-3 David's Sin With Bathsheba 

It has been rightly noted that David's remaining at Jerusalem " at the 
time when kings go forth to battle" (11:1) is the classic example of the 
devil finding work for idle hands. It was the set up for David's sin with 
Bathsheba. That he was lying down on his bed in the late afternoon 
rather than working would exemplify the same thing. He appears to 
recognize his attitude problem in Ps. 30:6: " In my prosperity I said, I 
shall never be (spiritually) moved" . In the lead up to the sin, God had 
given him victory after victory- leading him to think that he must 
therefore be spiritually OK because of his many physical blessings (1 
Chron. 18:6 RV). His conscience had been blunted. David may have 
cleverly alluded to this when he comments that the ark was abiding in a 
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tent, and therefore he would not go down to his house (2 Sam. 11:11). 
The tension between a tent and a house is surely intended to take David 
back to his words in 2 Sam. 7:2, where he laments as unacceptable the 
fact that he lives in a house but the ark is in a tent. And David was 
‘tarrying’, living in a settled way, in a house in Jerusalem now.   

" David tarried still at Jerusalem" uses a Hebrew word which does not 
mean to wait, but rather to permanently dwell. It is also translated 'to 
marry'. The next verse continues " And it came to pass..." , indicating 
that his permanent residence at Jerusalem was connected with his sin. 
Are we to infer that David remained at Jerusalem because of his 
relationship with Bathsheba? Even though they had probably got 
nowhere near consummating it, subconsciously this was behind David's 
motive in remaining. The word for " tarried" being the same for 
'marriage' could imply that David was still actively married to his other 
wives who were there in Jerusalem. In the parable, the rich man had his 
many flocks (i.e. David's wives) with him in the city, of Jerusalem. 
Walking upon the roof of his house connects with several passages 
which associate the roof top with a place of idolatry: 2 Kings 23:12; Jer. 
19:13; 32:29; Zeph. 1:5. It may be that David regularly worshipped the 
idol of Bathsheba in his mind, upon the bed which he had on the house 
top. David's sin with Bathsheba is therefore not such a momentary slip. 
Significantly, it was in that very place where Absalom later lay with his 
wives in retribution for what he had done (2 Sam. 16:22). >From this we 
could infer that David lay with Bathsheba in that same place on the roof 
top. This is significant insofar as it shows how exactly the thought leads 
to the action. David's thoughts in that spot were translated into that very 
action, in precisely the same physical location. The roof top is also the 
place of prayer, and in this we see the schizophrenic nature of David’s 
spirituality; he went to pray, and then stood at the edge of the roof in 
order to view Bathsheba, with his hands on the railing around the roof 
which surely he would have erected, in obedience to the Law. And he 
realized that it was evening, and that in accordance with the Law a 
menstruating woman had to wash and be unclean until the evening. But 
now, he reasoned, she’s clean, and I can sleep with her. He lay with her 
“for”, just because, she was now purified. In this we see the mixing of 
flesh and spirit which is at the root of most of our failings.    

We are familiar with our own sins being a result of a process of faulty 
reasoning. This often involves a limited amount of weak spiritual 
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reasoning against doing the sin, which we progressively argue 
against, until our resistance level is so low that we commit something 
which normally would be unthinkable for us. The densely written record 
of David's sin with Bathsheba reveals such a scenario to us.    

" David sent and enquired after the woman. And one said, Is not this 
Bathsheba...the wife of Uriah the Hittite?" (12:3). From the evidence 
presented earlier, there can be no doubt that David knew exactly who 
Bathsheba was. His enquiring after her may therefore have been to 
summon her to his private audience, with all that this implied in the 
context of a monarch. The exclamation of the messenger " Is not this 
Bathsheba...the wife of Uriah?" was therefore tantamount to saying 
'Surely you aren't going to? She's the wife of your faithful friend Uriah" . 
When experiencing temptation, the flesh can become extraordinarily 
blind to reason. The next verse continues: " And David sent (other) 
messengers, and took her...and he lay with her; for she was purified from 
her uncleanness" . This may imply that David set up an irrelevant 
spiritual pre-condition for himself: 'If she's unclean, then I must take that 
as a sign, and not sleep with her, because that would be against the Law'. 
The Law often stipulated that having washed, the person would be " 
Unclean until even" . David had seen her washing " in an eveningtide" . 
By the time she came in to him, the sun would have set; she would have 
been fully purified from her uncleanness. It was because of this that 
David lay with her; he must have reasoned 'Now hat she's clean, even the 
Law says that I'm allowed to sleep with her! That's a sign from God'. As 
with us, his spiritual judgment did not completely depart in this crisis of 
temptation; but it became seriously warped to the point that it was no 
use. It is significant , in the light of this, that the statement that " 
David...enquired after the woman" uses a Hebrew word which is often 
used about enquiring of God; as if David asked God whether it was right 
to go ahead or not.   

The fact that he is condemned for having " despised the commandment 
of the Lord" (12:9) in David's sin with Bathsheba indicates that He knew 
all along what God's will really was. The fact that the flesh took over 
does not in any way mitigate his responsibility in this. This is a direct 
quote from the Law's definition of the sin of presumption: " The soul 
that doeth ought presumptuously...because he hath despised the word of 
the Lord...that soul shall utterly be cut off" (Num. 15:30,31). Knowing 
David’s emotional nature and also the fact that he did not completely 
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turn away from God afterwards, we would have expected a quicker 
repentance if it had been a passing sin of passion. It would therefore 
seem reasonable to assume that the sin was of presumption rather than 
passion. In his prosperity he had said “I shall never be moved” and he 
was determined that he couldn’t be (Ps. 30:6). Hearing those words from 
Nathan must have struck real fear into David- he was being incriminated 
for the supreme sin of presumption, for which there was no provision of 
sacrifice or repentance. It is a mark of his faith and knowledge of God as 
the God of love, that He is willing to go on to confess his sin, in the hope 
of forgiveness. " Thou desirest not sacrifice; else would I give it" (Ps. 
51:16) was spoken by David more concerning this sin of presumption for 
which there was no sacrifice prescribed, rather than about the actual sin 
of adultery. However, we must not get the impression that David was a 
hard, callous man. Everything we know about him points to him be a big 
hearted, warm softie. David's sin with Bathsheba was in that sense out of 
character. Yet such is the stranglehold of sin that even he was forced to 
act with such uncharacteristic callousness and indifference to both God 
and man in order to try to cover his sin. The degree to which David acted 
in a coolly thought out way is brought out by a few hints in 2 Sam. 
11:10-12. His comment to Uriah " Camest thou not from thy journey? 
why then didst thou not go down unto thine house (and sleep with your 
wife?)" surely implied 'You've been away a long time- and you don't 
want to see your wife? Well, you must have been unfaithful then, like 
most of you soldier boys!'. Remember that this was David talking to a 
man who had risked his life for him during the wilderness years. How 
sin totally ruins loving fellowship! " Tarry here to day also, and 
tomorrow I will let thee depart" uses a word translated 'to put away' in 
Mal. 2:16. The implication was 'Tomorrow you can divorce her and 
there'll be no problem- and I bet you've been unfaithful yourself while 
away on duty!'. The man after God's own heart had truly fallen from 
Heaven to earth- knowing what he was doing.   

It should be noted that the sin of adultery is not highlighted in Nathan's 
rebuke of David, but rather that David had " killed Uriah the Hittite with 
the sword, and hast taken his wife to be thy wife" . This is twice 
emphasized in 12:9,10. This is not to say that the sin of weakness, of the 
moment, was irrelevant in God's sight. But the emphasis on how he had 
taken Bathsheba as his wife hints that this had been his long term 
intention, further suggesting that his sin with her was the end result of 
much prior meditation. This further illuminates the way in which David 



 59 
speaks of his sin with Bathsheba as if it comprised a whole multitude 
of other sins: " I acknowledged my sin (singular) unto thee...I said, I will 
confess my transgressions (plural)" (Ps. 32:5 cp. 38:3,4,18). Ps. 25:7 also 
occurs in a  Bathsheba context: " Remember not the sins of my youth..." 
; as if facing up to his sin with Bathsheba made David face up to sins of 
years ago, possibly also in a sexual context. Indeed, David went so far 
down this road of self-examination that the sin with Bathsheba made him 
realize that it was probably associated with many others which he did 
not even realize: " Who can understand his own errors? cleanse (s.w. Ps. 
51:1,2 re. the Bathsheba affair) thou me from secret faults" (Ps. 19:12). 
If our own self-examination and repentance is after the pattern of 
David's, we will appreciate how that each of our sins is associated with 
so many others. We will be aware how that each spiritual event in our 
life makes us either weaker or stronger in facing the next one, how that 
each temptation is intertwined with others, so that in reality we do not 
commit (say) three or four sins per day. We are constantly failing and 
winning, and therefore we live in God's mercy; we do not just experience 
it for the few seconds in which we pray to Him for forgiveness to be 
granted. David's sin with Bathsheba is a process we each go through in 
one way or another. 

4-4 David's Repentance 

It is possible to infer that for all their spiritual closeness, David and 
Bathsheba experienced a falling out of love immediately after the 
incident- as with many cases of adultery and fornication. In contrast to 
their previous close contact, she had to send to tell him that she was 
pregnant. In addition, before David's repentance he appears to have 
suffered with some kind of serious disease soon after it: " My loins are 
filled with a loathsome (venereal?) disease: and there is no soundness in 
my flesh" (Ps.38:7). It is even possible that David became impotent as a 
result of this; for we get the impression that from this point onwards he 
took no other wives, he had no more children, and even the fail safe cure 
for hypothermia didn't seem to mean much to David (1 Kings 1:1-4). 
Therefore " My lovers and my friends stand aloof from my sore" (Ps. 
38:11) must refer to some kind of venereal disease. The Hebrew word 
translated " lovers" definitely refers to carnal love rather than that of 
friendship. It may be that an intensive plural is being used here- in which 
case it means 'my one great lover', i.e. Bathsheba. We have commented 
earlier how Amnon's obsessive love for Tamar was an echo of David's 
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relationship with Bathsheba. There may be a parallel in the way in 
which afterwards, " Amnon hated her exceedingly; so that the hatred 
wherewith he hated her was greater than the love wherewith he loved 
her" (2 Sam.13:15). All this would have been yet another aspect of the 
emotional trauma which David went through at this time; to fall out of 
love with the woman for which he had almost thrown away his eternal 
salvation. And in addition to this, all Israel would have got to know 
about what had happened- with a fair degree of exaggeration thrown in, 
we can be sure.    

The record stresses how much David and Bathsheba relied on sending 
messages through the servants (2 Sam. 11: 3,4,5,6,19,23,27)- and 
remember that Bathsheba probably couldn't read, necessitating verbal 
communication. The palace servants would have gossiped and chatted 
about little else. When Uriah " slept at the door of the king's house with 
all the servants of his lord" after an evening with them in the bar, there 
can be no doubt that he came to know the score. He must have guessed 
the contents of the message which he took back to Joab; and when the 
command came for him to go on a suicide mission against Rabbah, he 
went in conscious loyalty to a master whose every intrigue he knew 
perfectly. This would explain why he refused to go and sleep with 
Bathsheba; he knew what David was up to. And David would have 
known that Uriah almost certainly knew what had happened. In view of 
this, " I go mourning all the day long" (Ps. 38:6) before  David's 
repentance can be seen as the language of an agitated breakdown. It has 
also been observed that the Psalms contain several usages of language 
which is specifically related to leprosy. It could be that David was struck 
with some form of leprosy after the sin. “I was dumb, I opened not my 
mouth: because thou didst it...when thou with rebukes dost correct man 
for iniquity, thou makest his beauty to consume away like a moth” (Ps. 
39:9,11) may all suggest David suffered some kind of stroke, leaving 
him dumb and without his legendary beauty. In all this he was brought to 
know the spirit of Christ crucified, in whom there was no beauty that he 
should be desired, and who was dumb as a lamb before her shearers. The 
links between the Bathsheba psalms about  David's repentance and the 
crucifixion are copious. The Lord on the cross came to know the feelings 
of David after his sin, He felt a sinner although He never committed sin, 
so that even when we sin we are not in that sense separated from our 
Lord. He even then has a fellow feeling true with every failure.    
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Long Term Effects 

The nervous effects on David may well have continued throughout the 
rest of his life. Despite exalting in the fact that he has now confessed his 
sin and been forgiven, David uttered Ps. 32:4: " Day and night thy hand 
was heavy upon me (in the days before repentance): my moisture is 
(present tense) turned into the drought of summer. Selah" . Is this not an 
eloquent picture of the David who was once so sure of himself, full of 
vitality, now shrivelled up, at least emotionally? " Many sorrows shall be 
to the wicked: but he that trusteth in the Lord, mercy shall compass him 
about" (Ps.32:10) may also give insight here. It does not say 'Many 
sorrows shall be to the wicked; but the repentant will have joy'. Instead, 
the contrast is made between sorrow and experiencing God's mercy; as if 
to imply 'The sorrows brought about by sin will go on and on in this life, 
but knowing you are surrounded by God's mercy more than 
compensates'. It takes little imagination to realize how that after his sin, 
David must have become a man of sorrows and acquainted with grief, 
tortured with deep and manic depressions.   David's repentance comes as 
a relief to the reader. 

The Answer Of A Bad Conscience 

The harsh treatment of the Ammonites, torturing them under harrows, is 
indication enough of David’s bad conscience before God being shown in 
his harsh treatment of others. Likewise Asa oppressed the people when 
he was guilty in his conscience (2 Chron. 16:10). And the wicked Kings 
of Israel usually died “without being desired” by their people, 
presumably because their broken relationship with God had led to a 
broken relationship between them and their brethren (e.g. 2 Chron. 
21:20).    

There is good reason to think that David did not spiritually crash 
completely, during the nine months in which he refused to fully 
acknowledge his sin. Although he no longer felt confident of having 
God's salvation, he still felt that God's Spirit/presence was with him. 
Hence he prayed in his confession: " Cast me not away from thy 
presence; and take not thy holy spirit from me (i.e. he felt that he had 
these things even then). Restore unto me the joy of salvation...thy free 
spirit" (Ps.51:11,12). He was very conscious that God was so closely 
watching him: " Hide thy face from my sins...against thee (have I) done 
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this evil in thy sight" (Ps.51:4,9). " Day and night thy hand was heavy 
upon me" (Ps.32:4), he later recognized as he reflected upon God's close 
scrutiny of his life during those unrepentant months.    

" When I kept silence, my bones waxed old through my roaring"   
(Ps.32:3) must refer to David's roaring to God in prayer (Ps.22:1) before  
David's repentance, whilst keeping silent about his sin. In the same 
context he laments: " I have roared by reason of the disquietness (bad 
conscience) of my heart" (Ps.38:8). His very separation from God made 
him pray to God the more, pleading for some form of spiritual healing. 
But without realistic confession of sin, such prayer was shouting out 
words into the darkness. David found that attempting to have a 
relationship with God in such bad conscience only adds to the pain.    

Further proof that David did not totally spiritually crash, is to be found 
in his very genuine, uncontrived sense of morality that led to his instant 
reaction to Nathan's parable (2 Sam. 12:5). That same parable described 
David's lust as a " traveller" which came to him, implying that this was 
not his usual frame of mind (and does the 'traveller' needing sustenance 
of Lk. 11:6 also refer to our sinful tendencies?). It should also be 
observed that Joab warned the messenger to quickly explain to David 
why the soldiers approached so near the wall of Rabbah, because he 
knew that David would immediately quote an example from the history 
of Israel, to prove that such an approach was unwise (2 Sam. 11:21). 
David's familiarity with the spiritual records of Israel's history was 
therefore well known, and it presumably did not depart from him during 
the nine months. Psalm 38 speaks of how the guilt of his sin weighed so 
heavily upon him (Ps. 38:4 NIV), whereas Ps. 32:5 describes how the 
guilt of sin has now been lifted from him- implying that he wrote Ps. 38 
some time after the sin, but before repenting properly. The point is, he 
didn’t crash completely, he didn’t turn away from God in totality- he 
was still writing Psalms at the time!   

David's experience was so similar to ours. After sinning, we do not turn 
right away from God. Like him, we strive to continue walking with God. 
The trauma can only be resolved by a totality of confession of sin. " Let 
not this thing displease thee" were David's words to Joab (2 Sam. 11:25). 
But those very Hebrew words are used again in v.27: " But the thing that 
David had done displeased the Lord" . It displeased God spiritually; and 
it is therefore reasonable to think that David was saying to Joab 'Now 
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don't think that there's anything really spiritually wrong with what 
I've done'. Doubtless David tried even harder to persuade himself of this 
than he did Joab.   

Soon after the sin, but before  David's repentance, David went to join 
Joab in the battle for Rabbah- perhaps to give an impression of zeal to 
Bathsheba and the rest of his people. 'If brave Uriah died there, why, I'm 
not afraid to be with the boys on the front line either'. After the victory, 
David proudly placed the crown of Rabbah's king on his own head, 
pillaging the spoil of the city rather than burning it, and then  cruelly 
tortured the Ammonites; " he (David personally) brought out the 
people...and cut them with saws, and with harrows of iron, and with 
axes" (2 Chron.20:2,3). How true it is that one sin leads to another. 
David's own bad conscience with God led him into this fit of bitterness, 
in which he so needlessly tortured people who at the most only 
warranted a quick death. One is left to imagine him making a great deal 
of how he was doing this in vengeance for the death of Uriah. Whenever 
we detect unreasonable behaviour, pride, materialism or bitterness 
within our own lives, we need to ask to what degree this is related to our 
own lack of good conscience with God.    

More of the time in the daily round than we like to admit is spent in bad 
conscience with God. Psalm 38 gives further insight into David's tragic 
spiritual state. Psalm 38 appears to be David's lament of his bad 
conscience, some time before he makes his confession of Ps. 51. Psalm 
38 shows that David certainly had some faith in God before his 
confession: " Forsake me not...make haste to help  me, O Lord my 
salvation" (Ps. 38:22). Yet it is possible to intensely believe in the mercy 
of God, His ability to save, and yet not have the real faith- which is to 
believe that this mercy and salvation really can still apply to us 
personally. Thus he prays " Make me to hear joy and gladness" (Ps. 
51:8). His introspective world of sin and self-hate found joy a paradigm 
impossible to relate to; as with mercy and salvation, he knew spiritual 
joy existed, but seemed unable to make this apply to him personally.    

Other details in Psalm 38 fill out David's experience before  David's 
repentance. " Mine iniquities are gone over mine head: as an heavy 
burden they are too heavy for me" (Ps. 38:4) was spoken before David's 
frank confession of Ps. 51. It therefore reveals how David felt swamped 
by his sense of sin; whilst recognizing it, he couldn't come to terms with 
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explicitly confessing it. Every child of God must have come 
somewhere near to this feeling. The flesh can deceive us that just 
recognizing our sin somewhere in our consciousness is all that is needed. 
The lesson taught by David is that there is the need for frank and total 
confession; otherwise, the bad conscience will only deepen. " I am 
troubled; I am bowed down greatly" (Ps. 38:6) uses Hebrew which is 
elsewhere translated 'to commit iniquity', 'to be crooked'. This is David 
recognizing 'I am a sinner'- but still this did not help him. Specific, 
uninhibited confession was still not forthcoming. " My sorrow is 
continually before me. For I will declare mine iniquity; I will be sorry for 
my sin" (Ps. 38:17,18) may mean that David was so swamped by the 
trauma of the sin and the distancing from God which he was 
experiencing, that he could only vaguely resolve that some time in the 
future he would get down to a serious prayer session, in which he would 
analyze and confess his sin. But instead he goes on desperately pleading 
" O my God, be not far from me. Make haste to help me..." . Our own 
sins so often gives us a nagging conscience; not because we are 
consciously trying to pretend that we never sinned, but because we will 
not make the effort to overcome the circumstances which stop us making 
the mental effort necessary to put ourselves straight with God.    

However, David's genuine sorrow for his sin during this period is still a 
powerful exhortation to us, whose every sin must be repented of and 
forgiven after the pattern of   David's repentance. The extent of his 
sorrow is heavily stressed: " My sorrow is continually before me...my sin 
is ever before me" (Ps. 38:17; 51:3). How much sorrow is there for our 
sins? Have the years mellowed our terror at sin? Things which once 
appalled us can so easily become sins of habit, the real sorrow we once 
experienced on committing them can be watered down to just a vague 
tickle of conscience. The significance of David's sin and repentance 
being held up as an example of our own should be a good antidote 
against such problems. The chilling thing is, despite all this awareness of 
his sin during the nine month period, when he was told the parable by 
Nathan- he just didn’t see it. Every part of the story had such relevant 
application, but David was blinded to it. He knew he had sinned, but this 
was only on a surface level. “Thou art the man” was still news to him. 
We have commented that “I have gone astray like a lost sheep; seek thy 
servant; for I do not forget thy commandments” (Ps. 119:176) was likely 
written by David with his mind on his follies relating to Bathsheba. The 
point, is in the ‘lost’ state, he still remembered the commandments. He 
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didn’t turn his back on God; and neither do we, in our semi-spiritual 
unspirituality. We can likewise be blinded to true, personal 
understanding of God’s message because of our refusal to truly repent. 
Corinth and the Hebrews could not understand the strong meet of the 
word because they were divided; their divisiveness hindered their 
understanding. Husbands and wives find their prayers hindered unless 
they are themselves united.   

Repentance 

It is amazing how sudden David's proper repentance seems to have 
come. There is no reason to be unduly afraid of a sudden, emotional 
confession of sin, prompted by a certain circumstance, as David's was by 
Nathan's parable. Psalm 51 may well have been prayed but moments 
after Nathan finished his parable. And Psalm 32, describing the joy of 
David's repentance, would have followed soon after. " Purge me...and I 
shall be clean...create in me a clean heart" (Ps.51:7,10) shows that David 
understood the 'me' which needed cleansing as being his own mind. This 
was clearly a result of the great level of self-examination which brought 
forth his real repentance. " Against thee, thee only have I sinned" 
(Ps.51:4) was a conclusion wrung out of so much reflection about what 
he had done; as is his recognition that his " sin" had involved many " 
transgressions" (Ps.51:3).   

The Effect Of Forgiveness 

One of the most repeated themes of the psalms of penitence is that of 
coming to know God as a result of experiencing His mercy, and 
recognizing how serious our sin is in His sight. " I was shapen in 
iniquity; and in sin did my mother conceive me" (Ps.51:5) is a good 
example of how the experience of sin and real repentance makes us 
appreciate the essential badness of our own natures. It is through a 
failure to recognize this in practice (whilst doing so in theory) which so 
often leads us into temptation and eventual failure. Thus the doctrine that 
man's nature is sinful and mortal is essentially practical in its 
outworking. The more we recognize it, the more sensitive we will be to 
temptation and failure, after the pattern of  David's repentance. " In the 
hidden part thou shalt make me to know wisdom" (Ps.51:6) David 
meditated, as he looked forward to his knew life with God after 
receiving forgiveness. His very innermost being would then be able to 
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learn more deeply of God's real wisdom. There is a connection 
between David knowing God in his " hidden part" , and Ps.32:7: " Thou 
art my hiding place" , or 'hidden part'. This shows that David felt that 
after his repentance, God Himself would live in David's 'hidden part', 
that part of his mind and thinking which no one else knows. Through 
knowing God, God would come and live in that part which truly knew 
God. The tabernacling of God in our 'hidden part' also requires us to 
come to know Him, as David did.   

Being so certain of having received God's mercy, and therefore knowing 
the joy of living in good conscience with God, led David to preach to 
those around him. " Then will I teach transgressors  thy ways; and 
sinners shall be converted unto thee" (Ps.51:13). Note too that Psalm 32 
is a  'Maschil' psalm- 'for instruction'. If we have really experienced the 
mercy of God, we will preach to others from our personal experience. 
'Preaching' will not be something which we will have to will ourselves to 
do, nor will it be just a compartment of our lives. Like David, our very 
existence, the very spirit of our lives, will be an open proclamation of 
what God's mercy has achieved in us.   

Learning 

Through  David's repentance he obviously learnt from his sin, as we can 
from each of ours. Ps. 32:9 comments that men ought to learn from 
David’s example, and not be as horses who must have their mouths kept 
in with a bridle. In Ps. 39:1 David reminisces how he had earlier said 
[before his sin with Bathsheba] that he would stop himself sinning by 
restraining himself with a bridle. He learnt that sheer will power is not 
enough; blind resolution to simply ‘obey’ will fail. Instead, it is a living 
relationship with the Father, a deep sense of His glory, that creates an 
environment of life where we just won’t do what David did with 
Bathsheba. This was what he learnt, and this is what he was so eager to 
pass on to us in the post-Bathsheba Psalms of  David's repentance.  

David’s experience of God’s grace stayed with him when he faced up to 
the results of his errors in the future, too. From experience, he can ask to 
fall into the Lord’s hand rather than man’s, because “his mercies are 
great” (2 Sam. 24:14)- using the same two Hebrew words he had used 
when Nathan came to him in Ps. 52:1: “Have mercy upon 
me…according unto the multitude [Heb. ‘greatness’] of thy tender 
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mercies”. And so the experience of God’s gracious mercy over one sin 
fortifies us to believe in His grace when, sadly, we fall again; although, 
in passing, I think that in 2 Sam. 24, David himself didn’t really do so 
much wrong. Yet he perceived himself to have sinned, so the point is 
still established.   

Yet the Bathsheba Psalms, and those written after that time, clearly 
reflect how David had a sense of integrity before God. Ps. 41:4,12 is a 
good example: “I said, Lord, be merciful unto me: heal my soul; for I 
have sinned…as for me, thou upholdest me in mine integrity, and settest 
me before thy face for ever”. How could David, David the adulterer and 
the murderer, speak of his integrity…? Only, surely, because he truly 
believed in imputed righteousness. Forgiven sinners- and none of us are 
essentially any different to David- can have genuine integrity before God 
and men, because of this wonderful thing called imputed righteousness, 
justification by grace, call it by whatever theological term we like. But 
the bottom line in practice is that we can have genuine integrity before 
God and man. Yet, of course, men are no so willing to accept this… 
those who break that 11th commandment ‘Thou shalt not be caught!’ are 
very often treated as if they can never have any integrity, and are for 
ever second class citizens in their community. But this isn’t the way of 
those who seek to reflect God’s way of dealing with sin. David so often 
parallels righteousness and justice / truth (Ps. 9:8; 33:5; 37:6; 72:2; 
94:15; 99:7; 103:6; 106:3). Indeed, this parallel is so common in God's 
word. What it means is that the righteousness of God is a just 
righteousness. It's not fake, 'I'll turn a blind eye'. It is true, real, valid, 
and has integrity underpinned in the very essential justice of God 
Himself. Justice and righteousness may appear abstract ideas, mere 
theology. But the result is that the person who believes God's 
righteousness is imputed to him or her... will feel this, they will know it 
to be true, they can by grace, in faith, quietly hold their head up before 
God. And David after Bathsheba is our example. He believed and felt 
this imputed righteousness. It's not so much a case of 'forgiving 
ourselves' after God has forgiven us, but rather of being swamped by this 
very real and legitimate sense that truly, we have been counted 
righteous. And Paul in Romans holds up David after Bathsheba as the 
personal example to " every one who is Godly" in their time of spiritual 
need. Another example is in Psalm 86, a Psalm where David constantly 
speaks of his need for God’s forgiveness (Ps. 86:3,5,15,16). And yet 
David in the same Psalm can say: “Preserve my soul; for I am holy” (Ps. 
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86:2). He again has this sense of his own integrity, in the midst of 
realizing his need for God’s grace and forgiveness.   David's repentance 
is a pattern for ours, day by day. 

David And Grace 

In describing his feelings after the Bathsheba experience, David 
comments that he was "as a man that hears not [the taunts of others 
against him], and in whose mouth are no rebukes" (Ps. 38:14). The pre-
Bathsheba Psalms present David as a man who was so easily hurt by the 
taunts of others, and whose mouth was indeed full of rebuke of others. 
Psalm 37 speaks of the wicked without any apparent interest in their 
conversion, but rather is there an emphasis upon their condemnation, 
even a gloating over it, and the [surely incorrect] fantasy that God laughs 
at the thought of how He will punish the wicked in future (Ps. 37:13). 
God takes no pleasure in the death of the wicked (Ez. 18:32; 33:11). 
David's view of God's mercy was that it would be only according to, 
proportionate to, our hope in God (Ps. 33:22)- it was only through his 
Bathsheba experience that David came to know that grace is simply not 
proportionate to any human virtue. Psalms 24, 25 and 26 are full of 
David explaining that fellowship with God was dependent upon a man's 
"integrity", walking in truth, hating sinners, personal innocency, 
"uprightness", clean hands and pure heart. And throughout these Psalms, 
David holds up himself as the great example. Ps. 18:23-26 has David 
describing his own uprightness before God, and how God only shows 
His grace to the pure and upright. How little did he understand grace! 
Worse still, he several times bids God judge men according to their sins 
(Ps. 5:10). It is against this background that we must understand the 
significance of David's statements that after Bathsheba, after how God 
did not deal with him according to his sin, there were no rebukes of 
others now in his mouth. Realizing the extent of his personal sin and the 
depth of God's grace led David to not only be less reproachful of others; 
but also to be less hurt by their unkindness to him. And in these things 
we surely have a great lesson to ourselves. 

5 A Study Of The Character Of David 

David is one of the major OT types of the Lord Jesus. The words of 
David in Ps. 16 are quoted in Acts 2:25,29 concerning Jesus: “I have set 
the Lord always before me...he is at my right hand...thou wilt not leave 
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my soul in hell, neither wilt thou suffer thine holy one to see 
corruption”. These are words describing David’s feelings about his own 
death and resurrection; and yet so identified was he with the Messiah, 
that they are quoted as being directly true of Jesus. But Acts 2:29 also 
quotes these words with a slightly different spin- in that David saw the 
Lord Jesus always before him, and it was this sense that stabilized him. 
This could only have been true in that David understood all his feelings 
and present and future experiences [e.g. resurrection, not being suffered 
to corrupt eternally] as being typical of the Lord Jesus. He so understood 
himself as a type of the One to come that he saw this person as ever with 
him. This is the extent of the typology. 1 Chron. 17:17 in Young’s 
Literal has David saying: “Thou hast seen me as a type of the man on 
high” [i.e. Messiah]. David describes himself at ease with clearly 
Messianic titles such as ‘the Christ’, ‘the man raised on high’, and then 
goes on to speak of the Messiah who is to come on the “morning without 
clouds”, admitting that “verily my house is not so with God” (2 Sam. 
23:1-5). This is only really understandable if we accept that David 
consciously saw himself as a type of the future Messiah.    

The feelings and pulse of David are expressed at more length than those 
of any other Bible character; and therefore in these we are to see 
something of the Lord we follow. It is significant that David is seen as 
the representative of Israel, just as was and is the Lord- hence, e.g., the 
confusion between “the city of Judah” and “the city of David” (2 Kings 
14:20 cp. 2 Chron. 25:28 AVmg.). Or consider how David parallels his 
own afflictions and need for forgiveness with Israel’s need for 
redemption (Ps. 25:18,22); or how the saving strength of Yahweh’s 
anointed (i.e. David) was to be Israel’s saving strength likewise (Ps. 
28:8,9). The evidently Messianic words of Ps. 8:4,5 “What is man...thou 
hast made him a little lower than the angels” are prefaced by the context 
of David thanking God for how he has been given victory over Goliath: 
“Out of the mouth of babes and sucklings [an intensive plural, referring 
to David himself?] hast thou ordained strength...that thou mighest still 
the enemy” [Goliath]. In this particularly we see David as a type of 
Jesus, not least in the way that he himself felt that he was manifesting 
God as He would be manifest through “the son of man” to come. The 
point is, David consciously felt he was typifying the Lord.   

God encourages David to see himself as representative of Israel by 
saying that “I was with thee whithersoever thou wentest, and have cut 
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off all thine enemies…and have made thee a great name” (2 Sam. 
7:9), words replete with reference to Israel in the wilderness and their 
establishment in the land. As David so loved his people and was their 
representative, for all they did to him, so with the Lord Jesus and His 
people. When God asked David “choose thee one of” three possible 
judgments, each of them involved the whole nation- e.g. “Shall seven 
years of famine come unto thee” (singular). David was their 
representative even in their time of failure.    

The Character Of David: The Broken Relationships Of David 

I'm glad the word 'ineffable' is in the English language. Without it I don't 
know how we could express the ineffable, ineffable  sadness of the 
relationships of David. He loved Jonathan with a love passing that of 
women, those two men came so close together in the bond of the Spirit; 
only for Jonathan to be slain in his prime by the uncircumcised. David 
loved Jonathan's sister Michal, and she loved him; only for her to come 
to despise David's spirituality, and to be unfaithful to him (2 Sam.21:8 
implies she had even more relationships than just with Paltiel). And 
Saul's sons, David's brothers-in-law, the brothers of his deep best friend, 
joined their father in persecuting him in the wilderness years 
(Ps.119:161). David so loved his son Absalom, his very soul  was 
consumed  for that strapping young man (2 Sam.13:39 AVmg.); but that 
son bitterly hated David, and coolly plotted to destroy him and his 
reputation. David loved Abigail and Ahinoam, but those fairy tale 
romances took a bitter blow when David fell for Bathsheba. David loved 
his parents, especially caring for their safe keeping in his wilderness 
years; only to be forsaken by them (the Hebrew means just that), and to 
be rejected by his brothers and sisters (Ps.27:10; 38:11; 69:8; 88:18). 
David loved Solomon and gave very special attention to teach him the 
real spirit of the Truth, taking time out from a hectic public life to do so; 
only for that beloved son to turn away in later life, to fast women, 
alcohol, materialism, and the perversions of idolatry.    

But perhaps above all is the ineffable sadness of the relationship between 
David and Saul. Saul loved David. David loved Saul, his daughters and 
his son Jonathan; and later David was to marry Saul's wives. There can 
be few men who do not have at least some attraction to the father and 
family of their wife. Saul was not a totally unspiritual man; there are 
many hints that he had a spiritual side. It's rare indeed that a totally 
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unspiritual person can love a highly spiritual person like David. 
And yet this fine relationship ended in an intense love-hate affair. So 
many of the Psalms contain references to Saul's smear campaign against 
David (Ps.27:12; 31:13; 109:23 cp. 1 Sam.26:19). This in itself indicates 
the weight with which this tragedy rested upon David's mind.    

The Character Of David: Broken Man 

Despite his undoubted physique stamina, all these things contributed to 
David being a broken man, even quite early in his life, prone to fits of 
introspection; dramatic mood-swings (cp. 1 Sam.24:14 with 
25:6,22,34;), sometimes appearing a real 'softie' but hard as nails at 
others (consider Ps.75:10 and the whole of Ps.101); easily getting carried 
away: be it with excessive emotional enthusiasm for bringing the ark 
back, in his harsh response to Hanun humbling his servants, his over-
hasty and emotional decision to let Amnon go to Absalom's feast when it 
was obvious what might well transpire, his anger " flaring up" because 
of incompetence (2 Sam.11:20 NIV),  or in his ridiculous softness for 
Absalom. He had a heart cruelly torn so many ways. All these traits are 
amply reflected in the Psalms: Ps.6:7; 31:10; 42:3,6; 38:8; 55:4; 56:8; 
69:3,29; 88:3,9; 94:19 (what introspection!); 102:4; 116:3; 143:4. An 
uninterrupted read through the Psalms makes this obvious. Please, try to 
read through the Psalms in one go some time, try to make the time in this 
crazy life to do it at least once. Let's be aware, as aware as we can, that 
this broken down mind of David was the prefigurement of our Lord's 
broken life. The brokenness of his heart is what we show when we break 
bread.   

David: Broken Man 

Ps.6:7; 31:10; 42:3,6; 38:8; 55:4; 56:8; 69:3,29; 88:3,9; 94:19 (what 
introspection!); 102:4; 116:3; 143:4 

" Mine eye is consumed because of grief" (6:7) 

" My life is spent with grief, and my years with sighing (not just the 
depression of a moment)...my strength faileth, my bones are consumed" 
(31:10) 
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" I am feeble and sore broken: I have roared by reason of the 
disquietness of my heart...my heart panteth...the light of mine eyes is 
gone from me" (38:8-10) 

" My tears have been my meat day and night...my soul is cast down 
within me" (42:3,6) 

" I mourn in my complaint...my heart is sore pained within me" (55:2,4) 

" Put thou my tears into thy bottle" (56:8) 

" I am weary of my crying...mine eyes fail...I am poor and sorrowful" 
(69:3,29) 

" My soul is full of troubles...mine eye mourneth" (88:3,9) 

" In the multitude of my thoughts within me thy comforts delight my 
soul" (94:19) 

" My heart is smitten and withered like grass; so that I forget to eat my 
bread" (102:4) 

" I found trouble and sorrow" (116:3) 

" My spirit is overwhelmed within me; my heart within me is desolate" 
(143:4) 

The Character Of David: Depression 

There are a number of links between the Psalms and Job's speeches (run 
your eye down the marginal references). Depressed Job must have been 
very much at the back of David's mind. Like Job, David knew and 
respected God's promises, but at times such as that when he wrote Ps.89, 
it all seemed rather abstract, and in his depression he bitterly questioned 
God. In Ps.89, David repeats the promises made to him, but compares 
them with his present difficult situation: " Thou saidst...my covenant will 
I not break...but thou hast made void the covenant of thy servant" 
(Ps.89:19,34,39). He reflected how God had promised that " The enemy 
shall not exact upon him" , but now his enemies clearly had the upper 
hand (Ps.89:22 cp. " Thou hast made all his enemies to rejoice" , 
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v.42,50,51). Likewise " His throne (shall endure) as the sun" , but " 
thou hast profaned his crown (i.e. his throne) by casting it to the ground" 
(Ps.89:36,39). It is in the context of God promising David eternity that 
he questions: " Shall  he (God) deliver his soul from the grave? What 
man is he that liveth and shall not see death?" (Ps.89:48). He goes so far 
as to feel that God's " former lovingkindnesses (a word often re. the 
promises), which thou swarest unto David in thy truth" had been at best 
suspended (Ps.89:49). Surely David is close to the edge here; there 
almost seems to be a sense of mocking in his comments on the promise 
that his throne would endure for ever as the sun: " His throne (shall 
endure) as the sun...but...Thou hast cast his throne down to the ground" , 
rather than it being like the sun (Ps.89:36,44). Yet truly in the spirit of 
Job, he was able to praise God in this very same context: " Blessed be 
the Lord for evermore. Amen, and amen" (Ps.89:52). Presumably this 
Psalm was written (or thought out) whilst fleeing from Absalom, or 
possibly during one of the later rebellions, when it seemed that all hope 
of holding on to the throne was lost. Here is David in depression, making 
hasty comments about the faithfulness of God, reacting to the position of 
the moment. This is surely an indication of his mental make up. One 
cannot be persuaded that the Lord Jesus did not experience the 
temptations which go along with this kind of personality. " My God, 
why hast thou forsaken me?" (Mt.27:46) and the following thoughts in 
Ps.22 seem to be Christ's equivalent of David's crisis in Ps.89.   

The Character Of David: Humility 

Further indication of David's low self-esteem (or humility), related as it 
was to his depressive tendencies, can be found throughout the Psalms. 
These must all point forward in some way to the make up of the man 
Christ Jesus. Consider David's graphic descriptions of himself, rooted in 
his fine appreciation of the natural creation, especially of bird life, which 
he seems to have carefully observed. In these allusions we see a true 
humility rather than a playing with words. This was how he really felt 
(see table). It was because David was truly humble that he could 
immediately respond in genuine humility to God's promises to him; 
whereas Solomon became proud because of them (1 Chron.17:16: " 
David the king  came and sat  before the Lord, and said, Who am I...?" ). 
Despite the openness with God which we see in the Psalms, despite 
being able to break explicit commandments because he so finely 
appreciated the spirit behind them, despite being a man after God's own 
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heart, even in his true spiritual maturity towards the end of his 
life, David " could not go before (the altar) to enquire of God; for he was 
afraid because of the sword of the angel of the Lord" (1 Chron.21:30). 
Now this seems an eloquent essay in the true spiritual humility of that 
man David (1).  

David: How he saw himself 

A dead dog (1 Sam.24:14 cp. 2 Sam.9:8; 16:9) 

A dead man, a corpse (Ps.31:12) 

A deaf and dumb man (Ps.38:13) 

A poor beggar man (Ps.40:17 and often) 

A young orphan (said as an older man; Ps.27:10) 

A locust (Ps.109:23) 

A flea (1 Sam.24:14; 26:20) 

A moth (Ps.39:11) 

A partridge of the mountains (1 Sam.24:14) 

A lonely sparrow (Ps.84:3; 102:7) 

A turtledove, the poor man's offering (Ps.74:19) 

A pelican and desert owl (Ps.102:6) 

A snared bird (Ps.124:7) 

Often David likens his enemies' plans to catch him as snares, gins, pits 
etc. (e.g. Ps.140:5)- all the language of hunting animals and birds. 

Compare this with the parables of the Lord Jesus. There too one sees the 
words of a man whose mind was actively observing the natural creation, 
exhorting himself every hour from what he saw there. The broken state 



 75 
of David's mind looked ahead to the broken mind of our Lord. We 
can perhaps more easily appreciate how and why David's mind was 
broken. But with the Lord Jesus, it is more difficult to enter into how and 
why his soul was so broken. His soul was broken so that  we might be 
saved; David's soul was broken as a result of his own mistakes and his 
general experience of life. David's depression resulted in him 
manifesting all the classic characteristics of the highly strung person. His 
great sensitivity and almost telepathic ability to enter into other's 
problems was legendary throughout Israel, and this was one of the things 
which endeared him to his people (1 Sam.22:22; 2 Sam.14:17,20; 
18:13)- and there is a powerful, powerful similarity here with our 
relationship with Christ.    

The Character Of David: Suicidal? 

David may even have extended to suicidal tendencies. His servants, who 
knew him well, feared he would take his own life if Bathsheba's baby 
died: " How will he then do hurt to himself...?" (2 Sam.12:18; the same 
word is used in Num.20:15 concerning Egypt's 'hurting' of Israel). One 
gets a sense that David had another such fit of self-hate in his reaction to 
the news that many in Israel would have to die because of his numbering 
of the people (even though their punishment was just, seeing they had 
refused to pay the census money required by the Law). It is quite 
possible that Christ knew these tendencies well; was he not tempted to 
throw himself off the pinnacle of the temple, to take the Kingdom 
immediately, in other words to short cut through this life? Indeed, any 
man driven to the mental lengths of David and Jesus has known these 
feelings. The Lord Jesus broke his soul in striving against sin; this is 
what brought about in him that similar mental state to David.    

Christ so struggled against sin, he so groaned beneath the mental weight 
of our sins, that it was as if  he had been through everything David went 
through emotionally and spiritually. The main reason why there is so 
much deep personal detail about David is because we are intended to 
come to know him as a person, to enter into his mind- so that we can 
have a clearer picture of the mind and personality of the Lord Jesus. This 
is why the thoughts of David, e.g. in Ps.16:8-11, are quoted as being the 
very thoughts of Christ (Acts 2:27). So Christ-centred was David's mind 
that he " foresaw (not " saw" - disproof of the pre-existence) the Lord 
(Jesus) always before my face, for he is on my right hand, that I should 
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not be moved" (Acts 2:25). David was obsessed, mentally dominated, 
by his imagination of Christ, so much so that his imagination of his 
future descendant gave him practical strength in the trials of daily life. 
Small wonder we are bidden know and enter into David's mind. 
Likewise the book of Genesis covers about 2000 years of history, but 
almost a quarter of the narrative concerns Joseph; surely because we are 
intended to enter into Joseph, and thereby into the mind of Christ.   

The Character Of David: Loneliness Of Roads Less Travelled 

As we go through the life of David, it is evident he went along roads few 
others have travelled. For example, who else would offer his sacrifice 
upon the altar and then start strumming his harp in praise as he watched 
the animal burn (Ps.43:4 Heb.)? This was a new paradigm in Israelite 
worship. Like Job, David had no precedents in past spiritual history from 
which he could take comfort (Job 5:1). David knew God well enough to 
act like the High Priest even when he was not a Levite (2 Sam.6:13-20; 
and 2 Sam.19:21 = Ex.22:28), he came to understand that God did not 
require sacrifices, he came to see that the Law was only a means to an 
end. David’s sons, although not Levites, were “priests” (2 Sam. 8:18 
RV). He could say that the Lord was his inheritance [a reference to how 
he as the youngest son had lost his?], and how he refuses to offer the 
sacrifices of wicked men for them (Ps. 16:4,5; 119:57)- speaking as if he 
was a Levite, a priest, when he was not. He knew that the ideal standard 
for married life was one man: one woman, and yet he was somehow able 
to flout this and still be a man after God's own heart. He broke explicit 
Mosaic commandment by marrying Saul's wives and also his daughter, 
he airily waived the Mosaic law concerning bloodguiltiness (consider the 
implications of 2 Sam.14:4-11), and the need to stone rapists (2 
Sam.13:21). When others tried to do these kind of things, they were 
severely punished by a God who insisted upon serious obedience to His 
Law. Consider how Saul was condemned for offering sacrifice instead of 
a priest (1 Sam.13:10-13); and Uzziah likewise (2 Chron.26:16-19). 
When the woman of Tekoah basically suggested that the Mosaic laws 
about the rights of the revenger of blood be repealed, David seems to 
have agreed. When Amnon seeks to rape his sister Tamar, she suggests 
that he ask David to allow them to marry- and surely, she says, he will 
agree. Yet this too would have been counter to the spirit of the Law 
about marriages to close relatives. Yet David went beyond the Law so 
often; and it is this which perhaps led him to commit the sin of 
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presumption in his behaviour with Bathsheba. Right afterwards he 
comments about the man who stole his neighbour’s sheep, that it must be 
restored fourfold; whereas the Law only stipulated double, David felt he 
so knew the spirit of the Law that he could break the letter of it- in any 
context. And this was his [temporary] downfall.    

David: Spiritual Loneliness  

(Ps.12:1; 14:1; 88:18; 102:7) 

" The godly man ceaseth; for the faithful fail from among the children of 
men" (12:1) 

" There is none that doeth good" (14:1) 

" Lover and friend hast thou put far from me, and mine acquaintance into 
darkness" (88:18) 

" I am as a sparrow alone upon the house top" (102:7) 

For this reason, the Psalms often speak of David's spiritual loneliness 
(Ps.12:1; 14:1; 88:18; 102:7). The Lord Jesus likewise must have had 
this sense, he clung on to those twelve men whom God gave him as 
companions, knowing that they appreciated so little, taking comfort from 
them as a single mother does from a conversation with her four year old 
son. This sense of spiritual loneliness will afflict every true servant of 
Yahweh. Elijah, Moses, Adam, Hezekiah, Job, Jeremiah and all the 
prophets, Paul... each of them felt so alone. We too surely feel that we 
are walking along a virgin path, pioneering a new road, but one that will 
only be travelled by us. All the talk about fellowship and support from 
our families, our community, can only go so far. And in our hearts, we 
know this. It's at times like this, as we come to know the mind of David, 
that we have both temptation and fantastic opportunity: temptation to 
feel that even the Father and Son cannot enter into our experience; and 
yet also the marvellous opportunity to touch the mind of the Lord Jesus 
Christ, the Son of God  , on a personal level; to know  him, and the 
fellowship of his sufferings, and thereby to have the certainty of sharing 
his resurrection.    
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The Character Of David: Self knowledge 

Reading through the book of Psalms in one or two sittings reveals 
another characteristic of David: frequent and intense self-examination, 
especially while on the run from Saul (Ps. 4:4; 7:3; 17:3; 18:20-24; 
19:12; 26:1; 39:1; 59:3; 66:18; 77:6; 86:2; 101:2; 109:3; 139:23,24).  

David: self-examination and self-knowledge 

" The answer of a good conscience"  

(Ps. 4:4; 7:3; 17:3; 18:20-24; 19:12; 26:1; 39:1; 59:3; 66:18; 77:6; 86:2; 
101:2; 109:3; 139:23,24).  

" Commune with your own heart upon your bed" (4:4) 

" If I have done this; if there be iniquity in my hands; if I have rewarded 
evil...let the enemy persecute my soul" (7:3-5) 

" Thou hast visited me in the night: thou hast tried me, and shalt find 
nothing" (17:3) 

" I have kept the ways of the Lord...for  all his judgments were before 
me...I was also upright before him, and I kept myself from mine 
iniquity" (18:21-24; after Bathsheba) 

" Who can understand his own errors? cleanse thou me from secret 
faults" (19:12) 

" Judge me, O Lord; for I have walked in mine integrity" (26:1) 

" I said, I will take heed to my ways" (39:1) 

" They lie in wait for my soul...not for my transgression" (59:3) 

" If I regard iniquity in my heart, the Lord will not hear me" (66:18) 

" In the night I commune with mine own heart" (77:6) 

" Preserve my soul: for I am holy" (86:2) 
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" I will walk within my house with a perfect heart" (101:2) 

" They fought against me without a cause" (109:3) 

" O God...know my heart: try me...and see if there be any wicked way in 
me" (139:23,24) 

David's characteristic of self-examination cannot be unrelated to the fact 
that while on the run from Saul, he keenly meditated on the word of God 
(largely in the Law); Ps.119 has many connections between his love of 
the word and the outlaw experiences. Perhaps David thought so much of 
the Law that he came close to Moses in spirit; " those that seek after my 
soul...shall go into the lower parts of the earth" (Ps.63:9) is clearly 
alluding to the fate of Moses' enemies, Korah et al  . Amid daily pursuit 
from his enemies, David reflected that " In God will I praise his word" 
(Ps.56:10 and context). In the same period, David eagerly looks forward 
to the judgment seat (Ps.62:9 RV, 12) as a source of comfort in his 
present distress . Real self-examination, real love of the word, will have 
the same effect.    

The Character Of David: Awareness Of Sin 

Yet another theme is the frequent allusion David makes to the promises, 
both to Abraham and himself; often he speaks of those promises as " 
mercy" and / or " truth" . He saw the promises as fundamentally 
concerning forgiveness of sin (" Mercy" ), which is how Peter interprets 
them in Acts 3:25,26; it is fundamentally through this that we can 
receive the eternal inheritance. David describes the promises as " 
blessing" (2 Sam.7:28,29), a word normally used in the context of 
forgiveness. So David was aware of the grossness of sin, of the need for 
self-examination, to ensure that his technical breaches of the Law of 
Moses were truly a reflection of his friendship with God rather than an 
indication of spiritual weakness.    

And now consider the Son of God, Christ our Lord, tempted in every 
point like as we are. He knew his sinlessness, indeed he must have been 
constantly aware of it. Just one sin would have marred that fine, 
heavenly relationship with the Father which he so rejoiced in. How he 
would have examined himself! How he would have searched his 
motives, perhaps even examining the tone of his voice, his body 
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language, his way of using Scripture, his use of humour (for 
he did use it).... The high level of self-knowledge which David achieved 
must have been reflected in his Lord. Christ's sense of purpose must 
have exuded from his very being. He knew where he was from and 
where he was going to, there was a precision and certainty behind all his 
words: " I am  the bread...I am  the true  vine....the good shepherd..." . 
And yet all this was thought, believed and said by a man whose very 
soul was broken, whose whole life was a carrying of a cross, and who 
(therefore, from that analogy)  found it so desperately hard to carry on.   

The Character Of David: Desire To Praise And Preach 

David knew his sinfulness, he knew his reliance upon the grace of God, 
more and more as he got older. One would have thought that after the 
Bathsheba incident, David would have kept his mouth shut so far as 
telling other people how to live was concerned. But instead, we find an 
increasing emphasis in the Psalms (chronologically) upon David's desire 
to teach others of God's ways- particularly the surrounding Gentile 
peoples, before whom David had been disgraced over Bathsheba, not to 
mention from his two faced allegiance to Achish (1 Sam.27:8-12). There 
is real stress upon this evangelistic fervour of David (Ps.4:3; 18:49; 
22:25,31; 35:18; 40:9,10; 57:9; 62:8; 66:5,16; 95:1,8; 96:5-8,10; 100:1-
4; 105:1,2; 119:27; 145:5,6,12). Indeed, Ps.71:18 records the " old and 
greyheaded" David pleading with God not to die until he had taught " 
thy strength unto this generation" . As with Paul years later, the only 
reason he wanted to stay alive was in order to witness the Gospel of 
grace to others. David  therefore coped with his deep inner traumas by 
looking out of himself to those around him, eagerly desiring to share 
with them the pureness of God's grace. He didn't do this as some kind of 
self-help psychiatry; it came naturally from a realization of his own 
sinfulness and God's mercy, and the wonderful willingness  of God to 
extend this to men.  

David: Zeal to preach to the world 

(Ps.4:3; 18:49; 22:25,31; 35:18; 40:9,10; 57:9; 62:8; 66:5,16; 71:18; 
95:1,8; 96:5-8,10; 100:1-4; 105:1,2; 119:27; 145:5,6,12) 

" I will give thanks unto thee, O Lord, among the heathen" (18:49) 
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" My praise shall be of thee in the great congregation...they shall 
declare his righteousness unto a people that shall be born, that he hath 
done this" (22:25,31) 

" I will praise thee among much people" (35:18) 

" I have preached...in the great congregation...I have not hid thy 
righteousness within my heart: I Have declared thy faithfulness" 
(40:9,10) 

" I will sing unto thee among the nations" (57:9) 

" Trust in him...ye people" (62:8) 

" Come and see the works of God...I will declare what he hath done for 
my soul" (66:5,16) 

" When I am old...forsake me not, until I have shewed thy strength unto 
this generation" (71:18) 

" Give unto the Lord, O ye kindreds of the people, glory...come into his 
courts...say among the heathen that the Lord reigneth" (96:7,8,10) 

" Make a joyful noise...all ye lands...come before his presence...know ye 
that Yahweh is God" (100:1-4) 

" Make known his deeds among the people...talk ye of all his works" 
(105:1,2) 

" Make me to understand thy precepts: so shall I talk of thy wondrous 
works" (119:27) 

" I will speak of thy majesty...I will declare thy greatness...to make 
known to the sons of men...the glorious majesty of his Kingdom" 
(145:5,6,12) 

The Son of God understood " what was in man" even more finely than 
David. The Lord Jesus likewise looked out of himself, out of the warfare 
that plagued his inner mind, to the need of preaching the Gospel to the 
brokenhearted. If we had been in the shoes of the Lord Jesus, we would 
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doubtless have stayed tucked away in anonymous Nazareth, keeping 
away from temptation, struggling to hold on to our perfection of 
character, and avoiding the sort of spiritual stress created by days of 
active preaching, constantly being pestered by irritating, self-centred 
questioners. But not so the Lord Jesus. In a sense he exposed himself to 
this type of temptation through his devotion to preaching the Gospel, he 
looked out of himself to others, his deep knowledge of the love of God, 
his fine appreciation of the Father's character, simply impelled  him to 
share it. Yet because of this appreciation, the Lord Jesus was forthright 
in his condemnation of those who did not believe or want to understand 
the truth of the Father. This was prefigured by the way in which David 
had a marked hatred of sin, and often stated his desire to purge Israel of 
sinners, and his refusal to fellowship with evil (Ps. 94:20; 97:10; 101:3-
8; 119:63,78,79; 139:19). So often David makes reference to his enemies 
within Israel, and the judgments to come upon the wicked (Ps.1:1; 4:3; 
5;5; 15:4; 26:4,5; 35:3-8; 45:7; 52:6; 58:6; 104:35; 109:5-20; 137:8,9; 
139:21). Again, this is quite some emphasis.    

David: reference to judgment for sin 

(Ps.1:1; 4:3; 5;5; 15:4; 26:4,5; 35:3-8; 45:7; 52:6; 58:6; 104:35; 109:5-
20; 137:8,9; 139:21).  

" The foolish shall not stand in thy sight: thou hatest all workers of 
iniquity" (5:5) 

" Let them be confounded and put to shame that seek after my soul: let 
them be turned back and brought to confusion...let them be as chaff...let 
the Angel of the Lord persecute them...let the net that he hath hid catch 
himself: into that very destruction let him fall" (35:4-8) 

" God shall destroy thee for ever...The righteous also shall laugh at him" 
(52:5,6) 

" Break their teeth, O God, in their mouth" (58:6) 

" Let the sinners be consumed out of the earth" (104:35) 
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" Let Satan stand at his right hand...when he shall be judged, let 
him be condemned...let his children be fatherless...continually 
vagabonds, and beg" (109:4-20) 

" Happy shall he be, that taketh and dasheth thy little ones against the 
stones" (137:9) 

" I hate them, O Lord, that hate thee...I hate them with perfect hatred" 
(139:21,22) 

David's refusal to fellowship with evil 

 (Ps. 94:20; 97:10; 101:3-8; 119:63,78,79; 139:19). 

" Blessed is the man that walketh not in the counsel of the ungodly, nor 
standeth in the way of sinners, nor sitteth in the seat of the scornful" 
(1:1) 

" Who shall abide in thy tabernacle? He...in whose eyes a vile person is 
contemned" (15:1,4) 

" I have not sat with vain persons, neither will I go in with dissemblers. I 
have hated the congregation of evildoers, and will not sit with the 
wicked" (26:4,5) 

" Shall the throne of iniquity have fellowship with Thee?" (94:20) 

" Ye that love the Lord, hate evil" (97:10) 

" I will set no wicked thing before mine eyes: I hate the works of them 
that turn aside; it shall not cleave unto me. A froward heart shall depart 
from me: I will not know a wicked person. Whoso privily slandereth his 
neighbour, him will I cut off...him will I not suffer. Mine eyes shall be 
upon the faithful of the land, that they may dwell with me...he that 
worketh deceit shall not dwell within my house...I will early destroy all 
the wicked of the land; that I may cut off all wicked doers from the city 
of the Lord" (101:3-8) 

" I am a companion of all them that fear thee...let those that fear thee 
turn unto me" (119:63,79) 
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" Surely thou wilt slay the wicked, O God: depart from me therefore, 
ye bloody men" (139:19) 

The Character Of David: " Full of grace and truth"  

Yet think of the attitude of mind with which David write and prayed 
those words; scarcely with any hard self-righteousness after Bathsheba, 
and we have seen that David suffered acutely from depression and lack 
of self-esteem. He surely would have said and thought all those words 
from a motive of truly loving God's righteousness, and wishing to 
vindicate Yahweh's perfect character. His awareness of his own 
weakness is summarized in Ps.139:21-23:  " I hate them, O Lord, that 
hate thee...I hate them with perfect hatred...search me, O God, and know 
my heart: try me, and know my thoughts" . We lack the zeal to stand up 
for God's truth, both in the world and in the ecclesia, because we sense 
that we are such desperate sinners. David had that strength even more so, 
and yet it was his true appreciation of God's grace which led him to so 
eagerly resist anything which was against this or in any way 
compromised it. Indeed, the seriousness of sin and the need to separate 
from it was one of David's favourite preaching topics.   

There can be no misunderstanding of David as some softie who let 
anything go. Of course he was a sensitive man, with a soft heart. The 
way others’ words so hurt him is evidence enough of this (Ps. 57:4). Yet 
this was marvellously blended with his clear recognition of evil and 
firmly expressed desire not to mix with it. Much self-examination and 
realization of his own failures didn't make David turn a blind eye. Many 
of David's references to his enemies and the wicked whom he hated are 
in fact to Saul and Absalom. And yet we know that he deeply loved both 
these men. The Lord Jesus had this same wondrous mixture of " grace 
and truth" which has so eluded Christianity. His hating sin more than 
any other man was one reason for the height of his exaltation above all 
others by the Father (Ps.45:7).    

The Character Of David: Love For Israel 

Another way in which Christ looked out of himself was by recognizing 
that he was representative of so many others, that he was so connected 
with us. This was seen in David's experience too, and again the Psalms 
explain just how: Many times David reveals that he saw his sufferings as 



 85 
being bound up with those of Israel; those who hated him hated 
Zion, those who blessed him blessed Zion, and God's salvation of Israel 
was being expressed through God's deliverance of him in the daily 
vicissitudes of life; as God had chosen Zion, so He had David His 
servant; David's joy was Zion's joy, and her exaltation would be David's  
(Ps. 51:18; 69:35; 87:2; 106:5; 121:3,4; 125:1; 128:5; 146:10; 149:2). 
David's awareness of this must have led to a very special relationship 
between him and Israel. He was " the light of Israel" even after his 
disgrace with Bathsheba, the light which his people would fain see 
quenched (1 Chron.11:1). He treated all Israel as his brothers, as Christ 
treats his Kingdom (1Chron.28:2). The fact that he was living out the 
collective experiences of God's people must have been a strength to 
David, a real encouragement to endure. And in the case of the Lord 
Jesus, it is possible to speculate that if he were only  concerned with 
achieving his personal salvation, he may not have had the motivation to 
hang on which he had. How true are the words of Bro. Roberts,  that 
Christ did it all for himself, " that it might be for us" . And for many a 
latter day saint, the extra motivation for hanging on, for struggling to do 
those readings, to say those prayers from a true heart, has often come 
from realizing one's connection with the rest of the body, realizing the 
need to spiritually help a partner, children, ones' converts of earlier days, 
ones' long loved ecclesia... There's nothing wrong in our sense of 
spiritual responsibility to others giving that vital fillip to our spiritual 
enthusiasm. The effect of our weakness upon the Lord Jesus, like the 
clinging need of a weak minded husband or child, was the same!   

David's joy was Zion's joy 

 (Ps. 51:18; 69:35; 87:2; 106:5; 121:3,4; 125:1; 128:5; 146:10; 149:2).  

" Do good in thy good pleasure unto Zion: build thou the walls of 
Jerusalem" (Ps.51:8)- in the context of Bathsheba 

" I am poor and sorrowful...the Lord heareth the poor...praise Him...for 
God will save Zion, and will build the (poor) cities of Judah" (Ps.69:29-
35) 

" Glorious things are spoken of thee, O city of God" (Ps.87:2) 
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" Remember me, O Lord, with the favour that thou bearest unto thy 
people...that I may see the good of thy chosen, that I may rejoice in the 
gladness of thy nation, that I may glory with thine inheritance" 
(Ps.106:4,5) 

" He that keepeth thee  will not slumber. Behold, he that keepeth Israel 
shall neither slumber nor sleep. The Lord is thy keeper: the Lord is thy 
shade" as He was to Israel in the wilderness (Ps.121:3-5 cp.105:39) 

" That thus shall the man be blessed that feareth the Lord. The Lord shall 
bless thee out of Zion: and thou shalt see the good of Jerusalem all the 
days of thy life" (Ps.128:4,5) 

" Sing unto the Lord...let the children of Zion be joyful in their king" 
(Ps.149:2) 

And so as we take the emblems, we express again our willingness to at 
least make the effort to shoulder the cross, to go on. But as we said, the 
man carrying his cross is the picture of a man who finds it hard to go on. 
Many men, like the Lord Jesus, just couldn't make it to the place of 
crucifixion. The man carrying the cross was the picture of a man who 
finds it hard to go on. We stress it because if we are truly carrying the 
cross, and thereby have hope of sharing his resurrection, then we will be 
finding it hard to go on. As that perfect day draws near, the day of the 
Lord Jesus, of our meeting with him, it will be harder and harder to go 
on. Life seems to get spiritually harder as the years go by. But yet we 
never will be tried beyond what we can take. I find those words just so 
encouraging. There will  be  a way of escape, that we may be able to 
bear it. So yes, we will find it hard to go on, we will know that spiritual 
loneliness of David / Jesus. Yet we will also know  the love of Christ, 
love which passes our human knowledge, we will know  him, know his 
sufferings, know his mind, the mind of the Son of God  . And then, 
surely, we will be united with him in his glory. Now we symbolize our 
connection with him, and yet also with each other. As David felt part of 
Israel as he suffered, and as the Lord felt so close to us in his agonies, so 
we are bound together too as the body of Christ, pushing separate paths 
up different sides of the mountain, perhaps, but somehow, in an 
inexplicable way, bound together in the unity of the Spirit. 
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David's Final Maturity 

2 Sam. 23:1-5 gives quite some insight into the nature of David’s 
spiritual maturity at the end. He comes over as: 

Sure of his salvation 

Aware of his own failures and frailty, acknowledging that his family 
‘was not so with God’ 

Deeply aware of God’s grace 

Having a clear vision of Jesus the future Messiah, even foreseeing how 
He would be pierced with a weapon and slain by wicked men- in order 
to attain our salvation 

Aware that his own rulership was pathetically inferior to that of the Lord 
Jesus 

Appreciative that all these wonderful things are rooted in the covenant 
made to himself, which was all his salvation and desire. 

These very same themes we find recurring in the lives of many other 
servants of God.  

Notes 

(1) Or is this an indication that in later life, David's spirituality declined? 
We have shown in Solomon and the temple  that David became totally 
carried away with the idea  of Solomon being the Messiah, even though 
this was not what God had promise. Jehoshaphat is commended for 
walking " in the first  ways of his father David" (2  Chron.17:3, although 
see AVmg. and other versions). When David became king, he forgave 
his enemies, whereas he advises Solomon to murder his enemies when 
he becomes king. Does this indicate that he didn’t sustain the spirit of 
grace to the end? 
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5-2 David And The Value Of Human Life 

Many have struggled to reconcile the statement that David was a man 
after God’s own heart (1 Sam. 13:14) with the fact that his life contains 
many examples not only of failure, but of anger and a devaluing of 
human life. He was barred from building the temple because of the 
amount of blood he had shed (1 Chron. 22:8). The figure of ‘shedding 
blood’ takes us back to the incident with Nabal, where David three times 
is mentioned as intending to “shed blood” (1 Sam. 25:26-33), only to be 
turned away from his sinful course by the wisdom, spirituality and 
charm of Abigail. David started out as the spiritually minded, humble 
shepherd, full of faith and zeal for his God. Hence Jehoshaphat is 
commended for walking “in the first ways of his father David” (2 Chron. 
17:3). It seems to me that the comment that David was “a man after 
God’s own heart” refers to how he initially was, at the time God chose 
him and rejected Saul. But the trauma of his life, the betrayals, jealousies 
and hatred of others, led him to the kind of bitterness which so often 
surfaces in the Psalms and is reflected in several historical incidents 
where he lacks the value of others’ lives which we would otherwise 
expect from a man who walked so close with his God. Consider some of 
those incidents: 

-         When told to slay 100 Philistines, he slays 200 for good measure 
(1 Sam. 18:25,27) 

-         His wife Michal had a pagan image at home (1 Sam. 19:13)- 
rather odd for a man who appears so committed to Yahweh 

-         When David demands to eat the shewbread (1 Sam. 21:6) we 
sense a rather different David from the one who extolled the scrupulous 
keeping of the letter of God’s law in Ps. 119, a Psalm apparently written 
in his early days whilst at the court of Saul 

-         David’s eager taking of the sword of Goliath (1 Sam. 21:9- “There 
is none like that; give it me”) contrasts sadly with his earlier rejection of 
such weapons in order to slay Goliath. And David later reflects how he 
knew that his faithless taking of that sword and the shewbread  would 
lead to the death of Abiathar’s family ((1 Sam. 22:22). But still he did it. 
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-         Going down South to Achish of Gath and playing the 
mad man (1 Sam. 21:13,15) has further sad connections with the 
patriarchs going down to Egypt in times of weak faith    

-         His anger with Nabal and desire to slay all “that piss against the 
wall” who lived with “this fellow” ((1 Sam. 25:21,22) is expressed in 
crude terms; and he later thanks Abigail for persuading him not to “shed 
blood” and “avenging myself with mine own hand” ((1 Sam. 25:33)- the 
very things he elsewhere condemns in his Psalms (e.g. Ps. 44:3). Time 
and again in the Psalms, David uses that Hebrew word translated 
“avenging myself” about how God and not man will revenge / save him 
against his enemies, for God saves / avenges the humble in spirit not by 
their strength and troops but by His. But in the anger of hot blood, David 
let go of all those fine ideas. He had some sort of an anger problem.  

-         David says that the servants of Saul are “worthy to die” because 
they fell asleep as a result of “a deep sleep from the Lord” which fell on 
them, and therefore didn’t protect Saul (1 Sam. 26:12,16). Were they 
really that guilty of death for this? There doesn’t appear to be any 
Biblical command David was quoting.  

-         “I shall now perish one day by the hand of Saul” is surely a 
collapse of faith (1 Sam. 27:1). And it led to the way in which David 
deceived Achish by pretending he was attacking Jewish towns, when in 
fact he was going out and attacking the Amalekite settlements, killing all 
men, women and children in them so that nobody was left alive to tell 
that it was David who had attacked them (1 Sam. 27:8-10). Innocent 
people were slain by David’s sword for the ‘political’ reason that he had 
to keep Achish ‘in the dark’ about what he was really up to. And so in 
case a 5 year old say something incriminating later, David simply killed 
the little boy. Indeed, when Achish later says that David would be best 
not to go with him to fight Saul, David hypocritically says: “But what 
have I done? And what have you found in your servant so long as I have 
been with you unto this day, that I may not go fight against the enemies 
[i.e. Saul] of my lord the king?” (1 Sam. 29:8). This was hardly an 
example of the “integrity” and “uprightness” which David glorifies in 
his Psalms, and which he insisted he was full of (Ps. 25:21). Indeed he 
claims that his integrity is the basis of his acceptance by God (Ps. 26:1). 
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-         It’s recorded that in this ethnic cleansing which David 
performed, he took the spoil of those settlements for himself (1 Sam. 
27:9). Indeed when he destroyed Ziklag, he took away their herds “and 
said, This is David’s spoil” (1 Sam. 30:20).  

-         When Saul is killed, a young Amalekite hopeful comes to David 
with the story that he had killed Saul, trying to curry favour with David 
and secure his own release as a prisoner of war. David executed him (2 
Sam. 1:15). It seems to me that this was an over the top reaction, and yet 
again betrays a lack of value and meaning attached to the human person. 
There was no attempt to convert the frightened young man to grace, to 
the God of Israel. The summary slaying of Rechab and Baanah has some 
similarities (2 Sam. 4:12).  

-         Once King, David decides to get back his ex-wife Michal, who 
was by now married to Phaltiel, who evidently loved her. Yet David 
takes her from Phaltiel, and we have the tragic image of the loving 
husband walking behind her weeping as she is led away from him (2 
Sam. 3:15,16). This was not only a breach of Mosaic law, but displayed 
a sad elevation of politics above others’ relationships and marriages. It 
may be significant that her renewed marriage with David wasn’t blessed 
with any children (2 Sam. 6:23). 

-         The incident with Uzzah touching the ark led to David being 
“displeased” with God because He had slain a man who was trying to 
assist David’s project of bringing the ark to Zion (2 Sam. 6:8,9). Do we 
not again see the anger and irrational emotion of David flaring up? 

-         I’ve commented elsewhere about God’s response to David’s 
desire to build God a house. God said ‘No’- because He chose to live in 
the hearts of men rather than physical buildings. But still David 
obsessively pushed ahead with his dream. Likewise his whole attitude to 
Solomon appears to have been obsessive and involved a ‘reading out’ of 
the conditional nature of God’s promises regarding Solomon.  

-         When David defeated Moab, he made the captives lay down in 
three lines. He arbitrarily chose one line to keep alive, and killed the 
other two lines (2 Sam. 8:2). This can’t be justified as some careful 
obedience to some Mosaic law. It reads like something out of the 
Holocaust, an arbitrary slaying of some in order to exercise the whim of 
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one’s own power. No wonder David was barred from building 
the temple because of his attitude to bloodshed. Likewise when Rabbah 
is captured, David proudly puts the crown of the king on his head, grabs 
their spoil for himself, “and he brought forth the people that were 
therein, and put them under saws, and under harrows of iron, and under 
axes of iron, and made them pass through the brick kiln: and thus did he 
unto all the cities of the children of Ammon” (2 Sam. 12:31). Now all 
that is torture. It’s one thing to obey Divine commands about slaying 
enemies; it’s another to wilfully torture them, Auschwitz-style. These 
incidents reveal David at his worst. And again- did he really have to 
ensure that every male in Edom was murdered (1 Kings 11:15,16)- was 
that really necessary? What about the mums, wives, sisters left weeping, 
and the fatherless daughters, left to grow up in the dysfunction of a 
leaderless Middle Eastern home? Those men were all somebody’s sons, 
brothers, fathers, grandfathers. Was David really obeying some Divine 
command here, or was this the dictate of his own anger and 
dysfunctional bloodlust? 

-         David’s murder of Uriah and his sin with Bathsheba again reflects 
this same lack of value of the human person, even of his faithful friends. 

-         When David is asked to give seven men of the family of Saul as a 
blood sacrifice to appease the rain god who was not sending rain, David 
agrees. He doesn’t make the Biblical argument that rain being withheld 
indicates the need for repentance before Yahweh, and that sacrificing 
humans is wrong and won’t change anything in this context. He gives in 
to the false understanding of the Gibeonites, breaking his undertakings to 
Saul and Jonathan by doing so, and selects seven men to be slain and 
hung up. We read of the mother of two of them, Rizpah, lovingly 
watching over the bodies of her sons day and night, with all the 
distraction of true love (2 Sam. 21:10). David didn’t have to do this. But 
he did. He doesn’t seem to have cared for the mother’s feelings, nor for 
the lives of her sons. And note that David makes up the total of seven 
men by having the five foster sons of his own estranged wife Michal 
slain. Was this not David somehow hitting back at Michal, who had 
mocked him for his style of worship in 2 Sam. 6? And how did Adriel, 
the father of those five sons, feel? He wasn’t of the house of Saul, but 
because of David’s desire to placate someone else, he lost all his sons, 
just because his wife had died and Saul’s daughter had raised them. And 
yet this same David is recorded as saying soon afterwards: “I have kept 
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the ways of the Lord, and have not wickedly departed from my God. 
For all his ordinances were before me; And as for his statutes, I did not 
depart from them. I was also perfect toward him; And I kept myself from 
mine iniquity. Therefore hath the Lord recompensed me according to my 
righteousness, According to my cleanness in his eyesight” (2 Sam.  
22:22-25). 

-         David seems to glory in how he destroyed his enemies- “I might 
destroy them that hate me… then did I beat them as small as the dust of 
the earth, I did stamp them as the more of the street, and did spread them 
[i.e. their body parts] abroad” (2 Sam. 22:41-43). Can this really be 
justified as obedience to Divine commands? Is this not the expression of 
blood lust and anger? And isn’t it therefore self-righteous to style 
himself “the anointed of the God of Jacob, the sweet psalmist of Israel” 
(2 Sam. 23:1)? Was he really “sweet”?  

-         The numbering of Israel was another weak moment for David 
(note 2 Sam. 24:3,4,10), leading to suffering for others. Yet this same 
David had written that “there is no king saved by the multitude of an 
host” (Ps. 33:16). 

-         When David became old and impotent (AV “gat no heat”, 1 Kings 
1:1), it was still felt important for him to be producing children, and so 
the sex goddess Abishag was found for him. Where exactly is the 
morality in that…? 

-         David earlier forgave Shimei for cursing him. But he tells 
Solomon to bring down that old man’s white hairs to the grave with 
blood on them- again, a crude image for the murder of an old man. And 
he uses the same awful turn of phrase to ask Solomon to do this also to 
his lifelong friend Joab (1 Kings 2:6,9). Surely grace would’ve found 
another way?  

The Weakness Of David In The Psalms 

In addition to all this, we find the Psalms so often expressing David’s 
intense anger- even to the extent of contradicting his other more gracious 
statements about people, and also being at variance with his own 
beggings for mercy and grace at the time of his sin with Bathsheba. 
Consider “Hold them guilty, O God; Let them fall by their own counsels; 
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Thrust them out in the multitude of their transgressions; For they have 
rebelled against thee” (Ps. 5:10). Yet David has to use these very words 
about himself in Ps. 51:1 when he pleads with God to be merciful to 
him.  David’s ‘imprecatory Psalms’, in which he asks for bloodcurdling 
judgments upon his enemies, are hard to justify in the light of Christ’s 
teachings. They appear to be a continuation of the moments of bitterness, 
anger and brutality which we saw in the above mentioned historical 
examples (1). 

Throughout David’s Psalms in Ps. 1-72, he repeatedly asks for torture 
upon the sinners and blessing upon himself as the righteous. He speaks 
of how sinners should be “contemned” in the eyes of the righteous (Ps. 
15:4), the gatherings of sinners should be “hated” and sinners should not 
be fellowshipped (Ps. 26:4-6; Ps. 31:6) and how God’s uprightness is 
shown to the upright and His judgment to the judgmental (Ps. 18:25,26; 
Ps. 33:22). He invites God’s judgment upon himself and others 
according to their and his works (Ps. 28:4).  Frequently he alludes to 
Saul as “the violent man”- even though David committed his share of 
violence- and asks judgment upon him (Ps. 18:48). Only those with 
clean hands and pure heart like himself could have fellowship with God 
(Ps. 24:3,4). Psalm 37 doesn’t indicate any desire to convert the sinners 
but rather an expectation of their judgment and destruction. God and 
David laugh at the wicked because their day is coming (Ps. 37:13). 
There’s no spirit of grace here at all- perhaps that’s why Zech. 12:10 
specifically says that the spirit of grace will have to be poured out upon 
the house of David in the last days.  

Spiritual Schizophrenia 

It would be true to say that the Bathsheba experience changed David’s 
attitude. His mouth had been full of reproofs of the wicked, but through 
his desperation then he became a man “in whose mouth are [now] no 
reproofs” (Ps. 38:14). But I think it’s too simplistic to suggest that David 
simply changed post the sin with Bathsheba. For the list of anger 
incidents etc. given above include many from after that time. My 
suggestion is that David was in essence the man of love, grace and 
forgiveness which we see so often- his grace to Saul and the house of 
Saul, his love for his children, his marvel at the natural creation, his 
humility, his praise of God, his walking with God, his constant contact 
with the Father, his Psalms of love and spiritual insight, to the point that 
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he beheld the future Messiah “always before my face” (Acts 
2:25). And there’s that wonderful account of “the last words of David”, 
where he recognizes that he had failed, that his house was “not so with 
God”, and yet through the future Messiah, “the light of the morning”, 
who would be pierced by a spear, the promises to him regarding his 
eternal future would indeed be fulfilled (2 Sam. 23:4,5,7). This ‘other 
side’ of David we’ve not touched upon in this present study, but any 
Bible student knows it so well. But- and it’s a big ‘but’- this loving, 
wonderful person had an anger problem, a temper that could lead to 
murder of innocent people (e.g. the Nabal incident), a bitterness with his 
enemies whom in his better moments he loved and prayed over with a 
grace rarely reached amongst men. In short, he displayed the spiritual 
schizophrenia which plagues us all, and even on his deathbed it didn’t 
leave him [witness his vicious commands for the death of Shimei and 
Joab]. And yet in the final analysis, God loved David, setting him up as 
the spiritual benchmark for the judgment of Israel’s future kings.  

The Bigger Picture 

How does this affect us? It’s all surely encouragement for those who 
despair of their weaker side, who feel this may lead to their 
condemnation, who despair at how one moment they can be loving, 
gracious and spiritual, and the next- caught up in the unspirituality which 
warrants condemnation. God sees to the end of a man’s history, to the 
end of human history, He weighs men, and weighs them up in grace. 
Further, we all likely struggle with the unspirituality of others against us. 
We ponder how brother X or sister Y can really be a Christian, can have 
any real relationship with God, because of how we see them act. This 
struggle over these kinds of issues is, in my experience, the number one 
reason why people leave Christian communities. The raw anger, hatred 
and viciousness they see in others disillusions them, and they walk. The 
pull of materialism, of false doctrine etc, are actually not significant 
reasons in the majority of cases I know of where a believer has quit the 
community of believers. It’s nearly always personal disillusion with the 
evil side of their brethren. All I can say is, Consider David’s poorer side. 
Think of men like Adriel and Phaltiel, women like Rizpah, the mothers 
of Moab and Edom, who all likely considered David a sadistic maniac- 
given their experience of him. And, of course, Uriah, who surely knew 
all along what was going on. They saw the weaker side of David. Thanks 
to the extent of Biblical revelation about David, we see a wider picture. 
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And even if that wider picture remains invisible to us concerning 
brother A and sister B, try to imagine that they have a prayer life, read 
Scripture, are loved by God, and probably in some ways and to some 
extent do respond to that love… and leave the final analysis of human 
character to the God who judges, weighs and knows far deeper, more 
graciously, more hopefully, than we ever can in this life. 

God accepted David and thought so positively of him by grace. And our 
own covenant relationship with God is a result of receiving the “sure 
mercies” [Heb. hesed, covenant grace] given to David (Is. 55:3). As God 
perceived David so positively, by grace, so He will us; and we likewise 
must extend that same perspective to our brethren who are in that same 
covenant of grace. 

Notes 

(1) There are other explanations for these imprecatory Psalms. One that 
appeals to me is that throughout them, David is alluding to the 
Abrahamic covenant that God will curse those who curse His people and 
bless those who bless them. Another window of understanding is 
provided by analyzing them from a psychological viewpoint. Dorothee 
Soelle speaks of how “the movement from helplessness to power is 
through public expressions of lament, complaint and protest” (Suffering 
(Philadelphia: Fortress, 1975) p. 73). By expressing our hurt and feelings 
in words, even if they come out terribly, we are (psychologically at least) 
on the way to some kind of healing or liberation. This is demonstrated at 
length throughout Arthur Janos, The Primal Scream (New York: 
Putnam, 1970)   
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SOLOMON  

1 Solomon As A Type Of Christ 

David's  prayers that Solomon would be the Messiah were heard in that  
without  doubt  Solomon  was  a superb type of Christ. The promises  to  
David clearly had a primary fulfilment in Solomon; there  are  too many 
similarities between those promises and the life  of  Solomon  to  
sensibly  deny  this. Particularly is his Kingdom  typical of that of Christ, 
and through this fact we can gain  stimulating  insight  into  the  nature 
of the Millennium. Nearly  all  the  information  we  have  about the 
Millennium is taught  to  us through type- especially once it is realized 
that the  majority  of  Isaiah's  well  known  'Kingdom' passages are 
alluding  back  to  Solomon's reign (notably Is. 60:1-8), and had their  
initial  fulfilment in Hezekiah's Kingdom, which was also typical of 
Christ's. It is clear that the hope of the Kingdom is intended to be the 
motivating force behind our lives . We cannot believe  in  or  be  
motivated by something which we know little about;  knowledge  must  
be  related to faith and inspiration to act.  Knowledge  of  Christ and his 
Kingdom is taught largely by types because it is through types that we 
can relate to him as a person,  and  to  his coming Kingdom as a physical 
reality. Just consider  the  following,  put  them all together and you have 
a convincing and intricate picture of the Kingdom of Christ, through 
considering Solomon as a type of Christ.  

Solomon as a type of Christ 
 

Solomon Christ 

After dedicating the 
temple, it was filled with 
the cloud of glory so that 
the priests could not stand 
to minister (2 Chron. 
5:13,14) 

Because of His death, the 
temple was filled with 
glory and the Mosaic 
priesthood ended (Rev. 
15:8 cp. 2 Cor. 3:10) 

" There was nothing hid 
from Solomon which he 
told her not" (2 Chron. 

As Christ told us all he 
knew (Jn. 17:8); consider 
the implications of this . If 
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9:2). In this we see clearly 
Solomon as a type of 
Christ.  

the Lord told us all that He 
knew from the Father, His 
words deserve a more 
sustained study and 
reflection than any of us 
have given them. 

Solomon was fully 
representative of Israel (1 
Kings 11:1,5-7 cp. 33; 
8:52; and note the ye...thee 
confusion of 9:4-7); his 
prayer was their prayer (2 
Chron. 6:21);his worship 
was theirs (2 Chron. 1:3,5)  

As Christ and us  

Israel's blessing was 
dependent on Solomon's 
obedience (1 Kings 
6:12,13) ; their joy was 
because of the honour God 
had given Solomon (2 
Chron. 7:10) 

 As ours. The blessing of 
others can be dependent 
upon a third party (e.g. Mk. 
2:5) Cp. our response to 
Christ's 

victory and exaltation 

God's love for Israel was 
shown through giving 
them Solomon as king (2 
Chron. 9:8) 

Cp. our appreciation of 
Christ's Kingship? 

" I am but a little child: I 
know not how to go out or 
come  in" , i.e. to rule 
God's Kingdom 

(1 Kings  3:7-9) 

Alluded to in Mt. 18:3,4; 
become a child so you can 
rule the Kingdom; Christ 
was the greatest child as he 
will be the greatest ruler. 
This sets Solomon up as 
our example in this aspect. 
Notice how Sarah’s 
unspiritual comments “cast 
out the bondwoman…” and 
“my Lord being old…”are 
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interpreted positively in the 
NT 

The supreme intellectuality 
of Solomon (1 Kings 3:12; 
4:30-33) which led him to 
be deeply depressed in 
Ecclesiastes  

In the type, Christ the most 
intellectual of all men- with 
the associated sadness and 
problems. He could have 
analyzed the surface 
tension on a glass of water 
if He wished. His 
knowledge of others 
thoughts was perhaps not 
due to a bolt of Holy Spirit 
revelation, but die to His 
great sensitivity that was 
related to His intelligence. 

He asked for wisdom so 
that he could guide Israel 
(1 Kings 3: 8-11) 

Is. 11:1,2  

" The wisdom of God was 
in the midst of him" (1 
Kings 3:28mg) 

Col. 2:3- clearly seeing 
Solomon as a type of Christ 

Solomon had God's 
wisdom and used it to 
judge Israel; therefore they 
feared him (1 Kings 3:28) 

As Christ (Jn. 5:22) 

Sorely tested by 
materialism, women and 
pride 

Ditto for Christ; he wanted 
to  take the Kingdom for 
himself, to have worldly 
power and glory; and if " 
my son" in Proverbs is 
Jesus, he too was tempted 
by women.  

Solomon built the temple 
of stone already prepared 

Christ is the builder of the 
spiritual temple, in which 
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(1 Kings 6:7) the stones should fit 
together without strife 
(Eph. 2:21 alludes to 1 
Kings 6:7) 

The purpose of the temple 
was to let all the world 
know about the God of 
Israel (1 Kings 8:59,60) 

We are the spiritual temple; 
the  literal temple of the 
future (Ps. 68:29) will do 
the same. The stones are 
shaped so that they might 
fit together; could it be so 
that those we now are 
being fitted in with are 
those we will work with 
eternally in an especially 
close relationship? 

The Kingdom Of Solomon As A Type of Christ's Kingdom 

Solomon's Kingdom  Christ's Kingdom 

Solomon sat on God's throne as 
King over His Kingdom (2 Chron. 
9:8), in Jerusalem 

A temple built by Gentiles (2 
Chron. 2:17,18) 

Ditto for Christ when the 
Kingdom is re-established. (Jer. 
3:17) 

Ez.40-48; Zech.6:13 

Is.60:10 

Israel was at it's largest extent in 
Solomon's Kingdom; lost land was 
restored, and the borders re-
established (2 Chron. 9:26; 8:4  cp. 
Josh. 16:3,5); it was also at its 
political strongest; nations 
submitted to Solomon (1 Kings 
4:20); Israel was the chief of the 
nations (1 Kings 4:21) 

Mic. 4:7 

Mic. 4:8 
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" King over a people like the dust 
of the earth" (2 Chron.1:9 = Gen. 
13:16). Promises to Abraham 
initially fulfilled (1 Kings 4:20)  

 Christ the true King of the 
Kingdom when the promises to 
Abraham are fulfilled.  

" Israel dwelt safely, every man 
under his vine and...fig" (1 Kings 
4:25); great fertility (1 Kings 4:22-
28) 

Mic. 4:4; Ez. 34:28 (security and 
peace) 

Is. 35:1,2 

The happiness of Solomon's 
servants as they sat down to food 
and wine is stressed; they listened 
to Solomon's wisdom as they ate; 
this was the basis of  

their happiness. They ate in the 
presence of observing Gentiles (2 
Chron.9:4,7)  

This is alluded to in Lk.22:30; 
Lk.14:15 speaks of us as happy 
servants.  

Rev.19:17 “Come and gather 
yourselves to the supper of the 
great God” 

After Solomon's ascension, there 
was judgment and reward; in the 
form of being able to eat at his 
table (1 Kings 2:7 cp. 2 Sam.9: 
7,10; 19:28)  

   

Cp. After Christ's return; the 
reward is to break bread with him 
(Lk.14:15; 22:30). Breaking bread 
with Him now is a sign of joyful 
fellowship with Him; it shouldn’t 
be a scary, worrying experience. 

The priests were dressed in white 
linen, praising God with one sound 
(2 Chron.5:11,12) 

 Rev.19:8 . This is possible even 
now in ecclesial life (Rom.15:6). 
In this sense we “have eternal life” 
in that we begin living the type of 
life we will eternally live right 
now.  

Kingdom ruled by king-priests  (1 
Kings 4:2) with 12 deputy rulers (1 
Kings  4:7)  

who provided food each month (1 

Rev.5:10 

Mt.19:28 
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Kings 4:27) Consider Is.66:23; Ez.47:12;  

Rev.22:2 

The nations bring " presents" (s.w. 
sacrifices) to him  (1 Kings  4:21) 

The Law re-established in the  
Millennium ? Ps.68:29; 76:11; 
72:8,10. 

The Queen of Sheba saw the 
wisdom of Solomon manifested in 
the joy of his servants (2 
Chron.9:3,4,6)  and therefore she 
believed.  

Jerusalem was the centre of 
wisdom and worship for the region 
(1 Kings 4:34; 2 Chron.9:23) 

Our response to Christ's wisdom 
will make the world believe. She 
represents us: “One thing have I 
desired…that I may dwell in the 
house of the Lord all the days of 
my life…to inquire in his temple” 
(Ps. 27:4). Example leads to 
conversion not just a bald 
statement of doctrine. 

Is.2:2,3; Zech. 14:16 

Solomon stressed in Proverbs that 
wisdom brings joy (3:13; 8:34), 
even in this life. 

So our joy now should be the joy 
we will have in the Kingdom 

Solomon's wisdom concerned " the 
name of the Lord" (1 Kings 10:1) 

Christ's purpose both now and in 
the Kingdom is to declare God's 
name (Jn. 17:26) 

His wisdom was to guide Israel, 
but it concerned the natural 
creation; as if his expositions 
concerning this were teaching 
spiritual lessons (1 Kings 4: 
29,32,33)- as the Lord's parables. 

Will this be how we teach the 
nations in the Millennium?  

The Queen of Sheba poured out her 
soul to Solomon- although she was 
a high flying career woman (2 
Chron. 9:1,4) 

Ditto for the leaders of this world? 
Conversion results from 
relationships, and the person 
trusting is and opening up to us.  
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The queen of Sheba was an 
ambassador, one of many (2 Chron. 
9:1,23) 

" Solomon reigned over all the 
kings" (2 Chron. 9:26) 

The nations will send 
representatives to Christ  to learn 
wisdom. The value of spiritual 
wisdom will then  be appreciated. 
There will  still be an element of 
mortal  rulership, with ours  
superimposed over it.  

The nations traded their material 
wealth for spiritual instruction, 
coming annually to Jerusalem for 
instruction (2 Chron. 9:23,24) 

Ditto in the Kingdom? Knowledge 
of the Kingdom leads to quitting 
materialism for “the pearl of great 
price” 

Zech. 14:16 

Solomon judged the poor, ordinary 
people (e.g. the two poor 
prostitutes living in one house). He 
didn’t burn them, as the Law 
demanded, but judged with grace. 

Ps.72:4,12-14  

" The king made (mg. gave) silver 
and gold at Jerusalem as plenteous 
as stones" (2 Chron. 1:15)  

No materialism in the Kingdom 
because such abundance. Spiritual 
riches (redemption) given  at  
Jerusalem  at  the judgment. 
There  will be a  different set of 
values then,  as  there was due to 
the fact  meaningless    in   
Solomon's  Kingdom. 

" The Queen of Sheba...came to  
prove Solomon with hard questions 
(s.w. riddles- i.e. trick questions)...I 
believed not... until I came" (2 
Chron. 9:1,6) . By seeing the 
theory turned into practice, the 
word made flesh, she was 
converted.  

The cynics converted to believers  
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For all these similarities, however, it is possible to see Solomon as an 
anti-Christ, as well as Solomon as a type of Christ; like Saul, he was 
both a type of Christ, and also the very opposite of the true Christ. This 
point is really brought out in Is. 53:11, where the true Messiah is 
described as being “satisfied” with the travail or labour of his soul, and 
will thereby bring forth many children. The Hebrew words used occur in 
close proximity in several passages in Ecclesiastes, where Solomon 
speaks of how all his “travail” or “labour” has not “satisfied” him, and 
that it is all the more vain because his children may well not appreciate 
his labour and will likely squander it (Ecc. 1:8; 4:8; 5:10; 6:3). Likewise 
the ‘Babylon’ system of Revelation, replete with it’s feature of 666, is 
described in terms which unmistakeably apply to Solomon’s Kingdom. 
This feature of Solomon- being both a type of Christ and yet also the 
very opposite of the true Christ- reflects the tragic duality which we will 
observe at such length in our later studies.  

2 Solomon And The Temple 

David desired to build God a physical house. 2 Sam.7:7-11 records 
God's response in clear enough language: God did not want a physical 
house because  

1. It was not really possible for man to build God a house (" Shalt thou 
build me an house for me to dwell in?"   is surely rhetorical) 

2. God had never asked Israel to build Him such a house before; indeed, 
it had been His expressed will that He should dwell among Israel in the 
temporary form of the tabernacle. God wanted a temporary abode to 
point forward to the fact that the reality was in Christ; thus the Law of 
Moses had features built into it which were intrinsically temporal, to 
point men forward to the stability and finality of Messiah. By building a 
permanent temple, Solomon reflects his lack of focus on the Messiah to 
come.  

3. He would only have a permanent physical house when His people 
were permanently settled, never to be moved again (2 Sam.7:10), i.e. in 
the Kingdom. Yet Solomon perceived that his kingdom was in fact the 
final Kingdom of God. David made this mistake, in assuming in Ps. 72 



 104 
that Solomon’s Kingdom would undoubtedly be the Messianic 
one…and Solomon repeated the error, yet to a more tragic extent. 

4. God plays on the confusion between 'house' in the sense of household, 
and 'house' in the sense of a physical building. He says: 'You  want to 
build me  a physical house. But I  am going to build you  a household  
which will be my Kingdom'. The implication is that David's desire for a 
physical house was altogether too human, and that there is an opposition 
between what man thinks he can physically do for God, and the fact that 
God wishes to do things for men. Yet Solomon went ahead with his 
works rather than grappling with the reality of sheer grace. He so wanted 
to do  something. He betrays this when he writes in Ecc. 9:7: “God now 
accepteth thy works”. The Hebrew translated “accepteth” means literally 
to satisfy a debt, and is elsewhere translated ‘to reconcile self’. He saw 
works as reconciling man’s debt to God, rather than perceiving that 
grace is paramount. He keeps on about David his father; and yet there 
was a crucial difference. David perceived the need for grace as the basis 
of man’s reconciliation with God; whereas Solomon thought it was 
works. David wrote that God wants a broken heart and not thousands of 
sacrifices; yet Solomon offered the thousands of sacrifices, but didn’t 
have the contrite heart of his father. 

5. To desire a physical house for God is to overlook the promised 
Messiah- that was surely the implication of the promise of the Lord 
Jesus following right on from the statement that a physical house was 
not required. Is. 57:15 and 66:2 explain why this is- because God does 
not live in what man builds, but will fully dwell in one man to whom He 
will look, one who would have a humble spirit towards Him. And this 
man was of course the Lord Jesus. Solomon’s obsession with the temple 
therefore reflected his deeper problem- of not being focused upon the 
Christ to come. 

Further, David’s plan to build a great house was met with the word of 
the Lord coming unto him “the same night” (2 Sam. 7:4), telling him not 
to do this. There seems to be some allusion to this by the Lord Jesus 
when He spoke of the rich fool who wanted to build a greater barn being 
told the Lord’s word “that same night”. It could be that the Lord Jesus 
saw something material and very human in David’s desire to build a 
house for the Lord.  
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So it ought to be clear from all this that God's response to the 
request to build a temple was negative; He did not want a physical 
temple. None of the four reasons for this listed above were just 
temporary considerations; they were reasons which were valid for all 
time. There can be no doubt that God's response here is at the basis of 
Is.66:1,2: " The heaven is my throne, and the earth is my footstool: 
where is the house that ye build unto me? and where is the place of my 
rest? For all these things hath mine hand made...but to this man will I 
look, even to him that is poor and of a contrite spirit, and trembleth at 
my word" . God is saying that it simply isn't possible to build Him a 
house; instead, He seeks to dwell in the hearts of men. Yet Solomon 
wasn’t interested in the personal spiritual mindedness which enables this 
to happen. This is the same spirit as God's response to David: 'You can't 
build me a physical house, I will build my own household of believers'.  

These words of Is.66 are twice quoted in the New Testament. " God that 
made the world and all things therein, seeing that  he is Lord of heaven 
and earth, dwelleth not in temples made with hands...as though he 
needed any thing" (Acts 17:24,25). The reason for God not dwelling in 
temples is that He is Lord of heaven and earth. This reason does not 
change with time; He was Lord of heaven and earth at David's time just 
as    much as He is now.  

Stephen was accused by the Jews of blaspheming the temple. In reply, 
he gives a potted history of Israel, emphasizing how the faithful were 
constantly on the move rather than being settled in one physical place. 
He was subtly digging at the Jewish insistence that the temple was where 
God lived. In this context, he refers to Solomon's building of the temple 
in a negative light. He says that David tried to find a tabernacle for God, 
" But  Solomon built him an house  . Howbeit  the most High dwelleth 
not  in temples made with hands; as saith the prophet, Heaven is my 
throne...what house will ye build me?" (Acts 7:46-49). This cannot mean 
'God no longer dwells in the temple as He used to before Christ's death', 
because the reason given is that the prophet Isaiah says that God cannot 
live in houses. This reason was true in Isaiah's time, before the time of 
Christ. It would seem that Stephen is politely saying: 'Solomon made 
this mistake of thinking that God can be limited to a physical building. 
You're making just the same mistake'. And he goes on to make a 
comment which could well allude to this: " Ye do always resist the Holy 
Spirit: as your fathers (including Solomon) did, so do ye" (Acts 7:51). 
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Further evidence that Stephen saw Solomon's building of the temple 
in a negative light is provided by the link between Acts 7:41 and 48: " 
They made a calf...and rejoiced in the works of their own hands  
...howbeit the Most High dwelleth not in temples made with hands  " . 
The word " made" is stressed in the record of Solomon's building the 
temple (2 Chron. 3:8,10,14-16; 4:1,2,6-9,14,18,19,21). The work of the 
temple was very much produced by men's hands  (2 Chron. 2:7,8). 
Things made with hands refers to idols in several Old Testament 
passages (e.g. Is. 2:8; 17:8; 31:7). Significantly, Solomon's temple is 
described as being made with hands in 1 Chron. 29:5. And it may be 
significant that the words of Is. 66:1,2 concerning God not living in 
temples are quoted by Paul with reference to pagan temples in Acts 
17:24, and concerning the temple in Jerusalem by Stephen. The building 
of the temple became an idol to Solomon. Human motives get terribly 
mixed. One is reminded of William Golding’s novel, The Spire, in which 
a bishop becomes obsessed with building a huge spire on his church- 
subliminally finding in it a phallic symbol. The temple project became 
an obsession with Solomon; after his death, his people complained at the 
“grievous servitude” which Solomon had subjected them to (2 Chron. 
10:4). But the Hebrew word “servitude” is that repeatedly used to 
describe the “service” of the temple by the people (1 Chron. 25:6; 
26:8,30; 27:26; 28:13-15,20,21; 29:7; 2 Chron. 8:14).Solomon became 
obsessed with making others ‘serve God’ when it was effectively serving 
him; he came to be abusive to God’s people, when the initial idea of the 
temple was that it was to be built in order to help God’s people serve 
Him. And such obsession, turning well motivated projects into means of 
personal ego tripping, with all the resultant abuse, has sadly not been 
unknown amongst us. 

So what, then, was God referring to when He told David that David's son 
would build him a house? Firstly, we must bear in mind that in hundreds 
of places, the Hebrew word for " house" means 'household'. The eternal 
house promised to David is paralleled with the Kingdom; and a 
Kingdom is comprised of people. The Kingdom is the house of Jacob 
(Lk. 1:33). That the house of David is the Kingdom is evident from 2 
Sam. 7:13,16; 1 Chron.17:14 (cp. Lk.11:17). The Kingdom was taken 
from the house of Saul and given to the house of David (2 Sam.3:10), 
but later the Kingdom was taken from the house of David because of 
Solomon's apostacy (1 Kings 14:8). This is proof enough that at best the 
promises to David had only a tiny fulfilment in Solomon's Kingdom.  
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The New Testament is very insistent that the true temple of 
God is the body of Christian believers (1 Cor. 9:13; 2 Cor. 6:16; Heb. 
10:21; 1 Pet. 4:17; Rev. 3:12; 11:1,2; 1 Tim.3:15). This string of 
passages is quite some emphasis. Yet Christ was the temple; he spoke of 
the temple of his body (Jn. 2:19-21; Rev. 21:22). For this reason, the 
Gospels seem to stress the connection between Christ and the temple 
(Mk.11:11,15,16,27; 12:35; 13:1,3; 14:49; Lk. 2:46; 21:38). Christ's 
body was the temple of God. By being in Christ, we too are the temple 
(1 Cor. 3:16,17; Eph. 2:21), our  body is the temple of God (1 Cor. 
6:19). Yet Solomon was not Christ centred; he didn’t want to see this 
connection. And we too can have an over-physical view of the Kingdom, 
centred around a literal temple in Jerusalem etc., rather than perceiving 
that the Kingdom / reign of God is, in its essence, over the hearts of men 
and women like us. The future political Kingdom will be the concrete 
articulation of the essence of the Kingdom principles which are now 
being lived out in the hearts of the people who are under the Lord’s 
present kingship. In the person of Jesus, the essence of the Kingdom 
came nigh to men (Mt. 10:7; 11:4; 12:28)- and this was why one of His 
titles is “the Kingdom”. The Kingdom of God is about joy, peace and 
righteousness more than the physicalities of eating and drinking. In this 
sense the Kingdom was “among” first century Israel. The Kingdom of 
God is not merely a carrot held out to us for good behaviour. It is a 
reality right now, in so far as God truly becomes our king. Even in the 
Old Testament, the word " temple" does not normally refer to the 
physical temple outside the records of Solomon's building of the temple. 
It is often stated that the house David's seed was to build would be for 
the Name of Yahweh. His Name refers to His mental attributes. A 
physical house is inappropriate to express these. If the house refers to a 
household of righteous believers, all becomes plain. This explains why 2 
Sam. 7:13,26 parallels God's eternal name with the eternal house and 
Kingdom which was promised to David. Building a house was a 
common Hebrew idiom for developing a household (Ruth 4:11; Dt. 
25:9). God's promise to David about building him an eternal household 
was anticipated in His words to Eli: " I will raise me up a faithful priest, 
that shall do according to that which is in mine heart and in my mind 
(i.e. David, 1 Sam. 13:14): and I will build him a sure house " , in 
contrast to God's destruction of Eli's household (1 Sam. 2:35). 1 Kings 
11:38 clinches the idea that this refers to David: " I will be with thee, and 
build thee a sure house  as I built for David" . In passing, note that these 
words to Solomon remind him that God will build him  a house, in 
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opposition to the way in which Solomon so frequently speaks 
about building God a house.  

Once we understand that the house God would build for David refers to 
the household of believers, it becomes evident that the builder of that 
household must be God, through the Lord Jesus, the great son of David. 
We are built up a spiritual house (1 Pet. 2:5), by God the builder of all 
(Heb. 3:4; 11:10). Psalm 127 is prefaced with the information that it is a 
Psalm for Solomon- perhaps given by some nameless prophet (Gad? 
Nathan?) to warn him of where he was going. Verse 1 reminds him that 
God must be the builder of any house, or else the builders labour in vain. 
There is good reason to think that Solomon utterly failed to appreciate 
this. The records stress time and again that Solomon  built the temple (1 
Kings 6:2,14; 9:10,25; 10:4; 1 Chron.6:10,32; 2 Chron. 8:1,12; 9:3; Acts 
7:47); yet the house referred to in the Davidic promises was to be built 
by God, through David's Messianic Son, the Lord Jesus. Zechariah 
prophesied at the time of the rebuilding of the physical temple. It is 
significant, in this context, that Zech. 6:12 reminds Israel that the true 
temple of God will be built by the Branch, the Lord Jesus.  

By now, a number of questions will be arising in the minds of the Bible 
student: 

1. But surely God did  dwell in the temple? 

2. David said that God had told him that he couldn't build the temple 
because he had shed so much blood, but Solomon was to build it. 

3. In many verses in the Psalms, David expresses his understanding that 
God's temple is in Heaven (e.g. Ps. 11:4); both David and Solomon 
recognized that God cannot be confined to a physical house, seeing that 
even the heavens cannot contain Him (2 Chron.6:18). 

The answer to these questions provides valuable insight into God's way 
of working with men, and also into the minds of David and Solomon. If 
God did  want a physical temple and if He did willingly dwell in it, then 
so many of the above verses and arguments cannot be made sense of. If 
God wanted the physical temple, then the reasons He gave David for not 
building it are logically contradictory, as is the reasoning of Paul and 
Stephen in the New Testament (1).  
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So now we will consider the questions posed above. 

1. The fact is that God did  dwell, temporarily, in Solomon's temple. His 
glory entered it, and later left it in Ezekiel's time. This is the classic 
example of the way in which God will go along with men in their 
mistaken enthusiasm, working with them, even though this is contrary to 
His preferred way of doing things. A similar example is found in the 
way God forbad Israel to have a human king, because to do so would be 
a denial of His superiority and of their covenant relationship with Him. 
And yet Israel had a king. God did not turn a blind eye to this. Instead 
He worked through this system of human kingship. Or take marriage out 
of the faith. This is clearly contrary to God's ideal wishes. And yet in 
some cases He is prepared to work through this, in order to being about 
His purpose. There is even the possible suggestion in Acts 15:10 that 
God was ‘tempted’ to re-instate the law of Moses, or parts of it, in the 
first century, seeing that this was what so many of the early Christians 
desired to keep. That God is so eager to work with us should in itself be 
a great encouragement. Yet we must not come to presume upon God's 
patience, assuming that He will go along with us. 

In any case, 2 Chron. 7:12 says that God accepted the temple only as a 
place of sacrifice, i.e. a glorified altar (cp. 2 Sam. 24:17,18). And yet- 
God didn't really want sacrifice (Ps. 40:6; Heb. 10:5). " Now have I 
chosen and sanctified this house, that my name may be there for ever" (2 
Chron.7:16) is a conditional promise, followed by five verses of 
conditions concerning Solomon's spirituality which he overlooked. Like 
Solomon, we too can fix upon promises without considering their 
conditionality. There is good reason to think that communally and 
individually we are increasingly shutting our eyes to the possibility of 
our spiritual failure and disaster. God constantly warned Solomon about 
the conditionality of the promises, before the building started (2 Sam. 
7:14), during it (1 Kings 6:11-13) and immediately after completing it (1 
Kings 9:2-9). Note, too, that Solomon had the idea that if sinful Israel 
prayed towards the temple, they would somehow be forgiven because of 
this. God’s response was that if they sought Him wherever they were and 
repented, then He would hear them- the temple was not to be seen as the 
instrument or mediatrix of forgiveness which Solomon envisaged. 
Likewise, Solomon’s implication that prayer offered in the temple would 
be especially acceptable was not upheld by God’s reply to him about this 
(2 Chron. 6:24-26 cp. God’s response in 2 Chron. 7:12,13).  
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2. It is nowhere recorded that God actually said that David could not 
build the temple because he had shed so much blood. Why should it be 
morally objectionable for David to build the temple because he was a 
man of war? Yahweh is a man of war, yet He was to build David's 
house. We only learn about God's objection to David building the temple 
from the passages where David reports what God apparently told him, 
and from Solomon repeating this. If God did actually say this, then there 
is a logical contradiction between this and His statements about not 
wanting a house at all. If He was saying 'I want a physical house, but not 
built by David', then this appears irreconcilable with the reasons He is 
actually recorded as giving David for not wanting a house (see the four 
points we began with). Either God wanted a house or He didn't. We are 
told in Is.66:1 that it is not possible to build God a house; and we have 
seen above that the house God wants is a household of believers, built by 
Himself through Christ. So we have to conclude that David was deeply 
puzzled as to why he couldn't build God a house, and he concluded that 
it must be because he had shed so much blood; and therefore he 
eventually came to the conclusion that God had actually said this to him. 
It is quite likely that David was paranoid about being guilty of the blood 
of Saul's house (2 Sam. 3:28,29; 4:11,12; 1:16 cp. 16:8); see how aware 
of this he felt in 1 Sam. 22:22; 24:5; 26:9.  This would not be the first 
time Yahweh's servants have done this kind of thing- speculating upon 
what they wish God had said, until they come to the conclusion that this 
is actually what He wants. Nathan initially told David to build the 
temple, sure that this was what God would say- but not so. The sad thing 
is that Solomon took this as Scripture. David's immediate response to the 
promises to him says nothing about Solomon building the temple; rather 
does David praise God for His plan of salvation in Christ. One wonders 
how accurate was David's account of the promises in 1 Chron. 22:9: " A 
son shall be born to thee...I will give him rest from all his enemies 
[without mentioning any conditions]...his name shall be Solomon" . Due 
to his apostacy, Solomon did not have rest from his enemies (1 Kings 
5:4).  Note that the fact the record is undoubtedly inspired does not mean 
that all inspired words are factually accurate- the speeches of Job’s 
friends are recorded under inspiration, as are the claims of Sennacherib, 
but what they say is criticized within Scripture as being inaccurate. 

There can be no doubt that David was proud about his sons; his soppy 
obsession with Absalom indicates that he cast both spirituality and 
rationality to the winds when it came to them. The words of 1 
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Chron.28:5,6 indicate this: " Of all my sons (for the Lord hath given 
me many sons,) he hath chosen Solomon my son to sit upon the throne 
of the Kingdom of the Lord over Israel. And he said unto me, Solomon 
thy son, he shall build my house and my courts  : for I have chosen him 
to be my son, and I will be his father" . We have to ask: Is this what God 
actually said? The records of the promises to David in 2 Sam.7 and 1 
Chron. 17 contain no specific reference to Solomon, nor do they speak 
of him building physical courts for God. We have shown that the 
Davidic promise is fundamentally concerning David's greater household, 
rather than a physical house. So it seems that David became obsessed 
with the idea of Solomon being the Messiah, building a physical house 
for God, and being king over the eternal Messianic Kingdom. The words 
of Ps. 110:1 are applied by the NT to Jesus, but there is no reason to 
think that they were not primarily spoke by David with his eye on 
Solomon, whom he addresses as his Lord, such was his obsession: “The 
Lord saith unto my Lord…” (RV), and the rest of the Psalm goes on in 
the language of Ps. 72 to describe David’s hopes for Solomon’s 
Kingdom. ‘Solomon’ was actually called ‘Jedidiah’ by God through 
Nathan (2 Sam. 12:25). The ‘beloved of God’ was surely prophetic of 
God’s beloved Son. When God said “This is my beloved Son”, He was 
surely saying ‘Now THIS is the Jedidiah, whom I wanted Solomon to 
typify’. But David calls him Solomon, the man who would bring peace. I 
suggest that David was so eager to see in Solomon the actual Messiah, 
that he chose not to use the name which God wanted- which made 
Solomon a type of a future Son of God / Messiah. And this led to 
Solomon himself being obsessed with being a Messiah figure and losing 
sight of the future Messiah. 

The point has been made elsewhere that David seems to have become 
obsessed with preparing for the physical building of the temple in his old 
age. He truly commented: " The zeal of thine house hath eaten me up" 
(Ps. 69:9). The RV margin of 1 Chron. 28:12 makes us wonder whether 
the dimensions of the temple were in fact made up within David’s own 
mind: “David gave to Solomon his son the pattern…the pattern that he 
had in his spirit  [AV “by the spirit”] for the…house of the Lord”.  

There are several other examples of David wildly over-interpreting. 2 
Chron. 3:1 implies David assumed that the spot where the Angel 
appeared to him in 2 Sam. 24:17,18 was where he should build the 
temple. And David's prophecy about his son in Ps.72:12 was not fulfilled 
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in Solomon as he confidently expected; Solomon whipped the 
people rather than delivering the needy who cried for help. And his 
throne hardly endured as long as the sun. Further, David assumes that 
“the Lord hath said unto [Shimei], Curse David” (2 Sam. 16:10); but 
later he orders Solomon to punish Shimei for doing this. So it seems that 
David had a way of assuming God had spoken when it was more his 
own assumption. Solomon likewise came to assume things about God in 
order to justify his passion for building a temple. He claims that God 
“said that He would dwell in the thick darkness” (1 Kings 8:12), but 
actually there’s no record God ever said that. What He said was that He 
would dwell in the hearts of men and not in a house.  

There are some hints in 1 Chron. 29 that the plans which David had for 
the temple were not necessarily from God but from his own desires, 
which he assumed were confirmed by God. We read of "the pattern of all 
that [David] had by the spirit" (1 Chron. 29:12)- but there is no 
definition of whose spirit. One would expect to read that he received the 
pattern of the temple by the Spirit of God, but the wording is perhaps 
purposefully vague- as if to suggest it may have come from his own 
spirit. 1 Chron. 29:19 seems to emphasize that it was only David's 
opinion that his plans were confirmed by God: "All this said David, the 
Lord made me understand...".  

Solomon came to overlook the conditionality of the promises because 
his father had done the same. David on his deathbed speaks of how “God 
hath given one to sit on my throne this day, mine eyes even seeing it” (1 
Kings 1:48). He forgot how those promises more essentially spoke of his 
house “for a great while to come”, and how only after “thou shalt sleep 
with thy fathers” would David see “thine house and thy kingdom 
established for ever before thee” (2 Sam. 7:12,16), thus implying 
David’s resurrection. He lost this focus in his enthusiasm for Solomon, 
and it seems that Solomon followed suite. There is an intended 
ambiguity in the Hebrew text of 2 Sam. 23:5. The AV has: “Although 
my house be not so with God…this is all my salvation”; whilst the NIV 
and other translations suggest the opposite: that because his house was in 
order, therefore this was all his salvation and desire fulfilled. Solomon 
and David were sure that the house of David was “with God”, and yet 
from God’s perspective they weren’t, and the fulfilment of the promises 
would have to be in the future Messiah.  
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3. David seems to have recognized that the building of the 
temple was conditional on Solomon's spirituality, but he overlooked this 
in his enthusiasm for Solomon to be the Messiah. He tells Solomon to 
show himself a man (1 Kings 2:2), and goes on in v. 4 to speak of how 
“a man” would eternally reign on his Messianic throne. He was 
encouraging Solomon to be and act like Messiah. Ps. 127 is " For 
Solomon" (v.2 " beloved" = Heb. Jedidah), and warns him that his labour 
for the temple will be in vain unless God  builds it. The Psalm basically 
says that God will build Solomon a house in the sense of a family 
centred in the beloved seed who would die [“sleep”] to enable it; and 
therefore Solomon should not be so sweating himself day and night to 
build God a house / temple. This is the very message which God had 
given David earlier. David and Solomon evidently shelved their 
knowledge of the fact that Heaven is God's dwelling place. It would 
seem that Solomon particularly was guilty of a false humility; there is a 
gross contradiction within his words of 2 Chron. 6:2,18: " I have built an 
house of habitation for thee, and a place for thy dwelling for ever...But 
will God in very deed dwell with men on the earth? behold, heaven and 
the heaven of heavens cannot contain thee; how much less this house 
which I have built?" . This is one of several hints that Solomon felt that 
the full fulfilment of the Davidic promises was to be found in him (cp. 2 
Chron. 6:10). He failed to look forward to the spirit of Christ, instead 
becoming obsessed with the achievement of his own works. He was 
largely encouraged in this by David, who seems to have felt that 
Solomon was the Messiah figure the promises spoke about. Thus Ps.72 
is dedicated to Solomon, and yet it speaks clearly of the messianic 
Kingdom. In the same way as David came to misquote and misapply the 
promises God made to him, Solomon did likewise. God told David that 
He did not want a physical house, because He had never commanded 
this to be done at any time in the past. Solomon misquotes this in 2 
Chron. 6:5,6 to mean that God had never asked for a physical house in 
the past, but now he had asked David's son to build such a house in 
Jerusalem.  

Another example of Solomon misquoting God is in 2 Chron. 6:6. 
Solomon claims that God said: “I have chosen Jerusalem, that my name 
might be there”. God had chosen no resting place, although it would 
have been politically convenient for Solomon if the city of Jerusalem as 
a city was where God had chosen to dwell. And so he kept thinking that 
way until he persuaded himself that in fact this was what God had said. 
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David had charged Solomon with the words which God had spoken 
to him about Solomon: “If thy children take heed to their way, to walk 
before me in truth with all their heart and with all their soul” (1 Kings 
2:4). But Solomon subtly changes this when he reminds God of how He 
had supposedly told David: “There shall not fail thee a man to sit on the 
throne of Israel; so that they children take heed to their way, that they 
walk before me as thou hast walked before me” (1 Kings 8:25). Two 
things become apparent here: 

- The conditionality of the promise to David about Solomon is totally 
overlooked.  “If thy children…” becomes “so that…”, with the 
implication that David would always have descendants on the throne 
who would walk obediently before God. The possibility of personal 
failure had been removed by Solomon from his own perception of God. 

- God’s desire that Solomon should “walk before me in truth” was 
changed to “walk before me as thou [David] hast walked before me”. 
This defined walking before God personally as having the relationship 
with God which your father had. And so often we have made the same 
mistake. The call to personally follow the Lord has become displaced by 
a following Him through others.  

Notice how Solomon says these words to God Himself. Solomon had 
persuaded himself that this truly was what God had asked of David and 
himself, and so he comes out with these words to God.  

Solomon's words to Hiram in 2 Chron. 2:3-6 also seem to smack of a 
false humility. He pompously informs Hiram of the magnificence of his 
project, lost in the manic obsession of the powerful architect, and then 
concludes: " Who am I then, that I should build (God) an house?" . 
Confirmation of this is provided by the way in which Jer. 22:13-17 
describes Jehoiakim's proud building of his own cedar house in the 
language of Solomon's building of the temple. 

From all this we can see in Solomon a believer gone wrong. He did not 
completely cast off his faith in God and His word. Instead his service to 
God became a case of living out parental expectation, he lost sight of the 
future Kingdom and the greatness of Christ; typology meant little to him. 
He had the Kingdom in this life, and saw his service to God as an 
expression of his own works, receiving his own gratification and self-
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fulfilment in his works for God. David had actually prepared 
everything for the temple, and yet still Solomon prepared even more 
works; clearly he was obsessed with his own self-expression and 
fulfilment, and used service to God as a means of expressing this. He 
came to read God's word just as he wished to see it, all he saw in it was 
justification for his own actions; he failed to realize the constant 
emphasis there upon the conditionality of the promises to David. God 
reminded him at least twice that the promises would only be fulfilled if 
he kept God's words (1 Kings 6:12; 2 Chron.7:16-19). Solomon was 
keen on the promises, but he failed to really think what they required of 
him. In some ways Solomon became over familiar with God, he 
minimalized God so that He could live in a house built by man. His 
prayer of 2 Chron.6:33 speaks as if the heavens where God lived were 
actually the temple; he bid men pray towards the temple where God 
lived, rather than to God in Heaven. Yet theoretically he recognized the 
magnitude of God (2 Chron.6:18); yet the vastness of God, both in 
power and Spirituality, meant little to him; it failed to humble him as it 
should have done.  It is a feature of human nature to be able to perceive 
truth and yet act the very opposite. His enthusiasm for his own works 
lead him to lose a true relationship with God. The idea of salvation by 
grace became lost on him, loving response to God's forgiveness was not 
on his agenda, true humility was unnecessary for him, given his certainty 
that he was King as God intended.  

Fundamentally, Solomon lacked faith in Christ and the Kingdom, and 
thereby he lacked the humility and other spiritual attributes which spring 
from this. Because of this, Solomon lost his faith in the idea of the 
resurrection (Ecclesiastes is proof of this) (2); he felt that the Messianic 
Kingdom was here and now. Because Solomon lacked a future hope, his 
life eventually became a meaningless round of existence, no matter how 
stimulating it may have appeared to be. L.G. Sargent observed: “The 
man to whom life is a meaningless round has no inward repose but an 
inward weariness, and without a centre his life may become 
disorganized; he may break down, morally, mentally, emotionally…” 
(3).  This is exactly what happened to Solomon- this is the life he 
observed in Ecclesiastes. And even our Christian life can slip into this 
“meaningless round” unless God’s wisdom is a gripping vitality in our 
deeply internal experience.  
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Solomon was so confident in the fact that David was his father and 
that he was the Messiah, that the need to strive for personal spirituality 
and be aware of his possibility of failure were irrelevant to him (4). And 
we too can lack a sense of the future we might miss. Remember that 1 in 
3 of those baptized leave, and many more admit to spiritually falling 
asleep. Solomon had God's wisdom throughout his apostacy (Ecc. 2:9), 
as the Truth ever remains with us. God put that wisdom in his heart in 
order for him to help others, both in Israel and in the world (2 Chron. 
9:23); yet Solomon failed to realize that he needed to apply it to himself. 
He speaks about him being King in Jerusalem (Ecc. 1:1,12; Prov. 1:1) as 
if this was the ultimate fulfilment of the Davidic promises. Consider the 
implications of 2 Chron. 1:9: " O Lord God, let thy promise unto David 
my father be established: for thou hast made me king over a people like 
the dust of the earth...give me now wisdom, that I may go out and come 
in before (i.e. lead) this people" . Solomon was asking for wisdom 
because he thought that he was the Messiah, and he saw wisdom as a 
Messianic characteristic. He failed to realize that the promises to 
Abraham and David were only being primarily fulfilled in him (e.g. 1 
Kings 4:20); he thought that he was the ultimate fulfilment of them (1 
Kings 8:20 states this in so many words). His lack of faith and vision of 
the future Kingdom lead him to this proud and arrogant conclusion (cp. 
building up our own 'Kingdom' in this life through our lack of vision of 
the Kingdom). 

“The people sacrificed in high places, because there was no house built” 
(1 Kings 3:2) surely reflects Solomon’s perspective- for God Himself 
didn’t need a built house in which sacrifice could be offered. The temple 
became such an obsession with Solomon that he came to think that no 
really acceptable worship could occur outside of the idea which he had 
so developed in his own mind. It’s rather like thinking that one must 
have a physical church building in which to be an ecclesia of the living 
God- who doesn’t dwell in buildings made with hands. Remember that 
Solomon loved building (Ecc. 2:4-6)- he built cities and buildings 
because it was “the desire of Solomon which he desired” (1 Kings 9:19 
AVmg.), i.e. one of his dominant desires. So when we read that it was 
the desire of Solomon to build the temple (1 Kings 9:1,11), he was 
merely serving God in a way that naturally appealed to him anyway. 
And when he had finished that desire when the temple was completed 
(9:1), he was in the same position as when in Ecclesiastes he describes 
how he indulged every desire up to the very end, and then was left with 
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the emptiness of vanity. The spirit of walking out against the wind of 
our desires in order to serve God simply wasn’t with him. “I gat me men 
singers and women singers…musical instruments, and that of all sorts” 
(Ecc. 2:8) were things he did when he  tried to find the meaning of life 
outside personal faith in God. “I gat me”, he said- he organized the 
temple worship, the courses of singers etc., because he liked music and 
orchestra- not from true service to God. Many like the Queen of Sheba 
rewarded him for his wisdom with presents- and “I gathered me also 
silver and gold, and the peculiar treasure of kings and of the provinces” 
who visited him (Ecc. 2:8). He retained wisdom theoretically, but he 
allowed the human benefits of ‘having the truth’ to swamp him. And so 
we must beware, lest, e.g., the happy social environment which knowing 
the Truth has generated for some comes to dominate our lives of itself; 
we may ‘retain wisdom’ as Solomon did, but the fire of real spirituality 
can drop out of our lives so easily. 

Solomon didn't like the idea of God doing something for him (i.e. 
building the house); in his own mind, he swamped this concept with his 
obsession for achieving his own works. The fact that God needs and 
requires nothing failed to register with him; the fact that salvation is by 
pure grace meant nothing to him. After Solomon finished the temple, he 
started work on his own house; Ecc. 2:4 relates how he built houses and 
all kinds of gardens, travelling down every road of human experience. 
The implication of this is that once the temple was finished, he felt that 
the Kingdom had come, and that he must create it himself. He taught 
Israel that if they sinned even in captivity, then all they had to do was 
pray towards the temple and they would be forgiven. He saw in that 
building some kind of atonement for sins. He lost sight of the importance 
of the blood that made atonement; he replaced the blood of Christ with a 
work of his own hands. Indeed, it would seem that God’s response to the 
dedication of the temple in 1 Kings 9:7 corrects what Solomon has said, 
in that He says that if Israel sin then He will cast the temple too out of 
His sight; which is rather different to how Solomon instructed the people 
to gain forgiveness for the sake of the temple if they were in dispersion 
(5). He saw the temple as a talisman- the need for real, meaningful 
change and repentance and spiritual mindedness to enable the dwelling 
of God went unperceived. The constant moral and physical 
experimentation led Solomon to the deep cynicism of Ecclesiastes: 'If 
this is the Kingdom, the ultimate experience, then I don't think much of 
it'. Ecclesiastes emphasizes that Solomon experienced more glory and 
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wisdom than any other who had been in Jerusalem (Ecc. 1:16; 
2:7,9); this suggests that he felt he had reached the ultimate experience 
of the Kingdom, and yet he was not impressed by it. He lacked the faith 
and humility to look ahead to the future Kingdom, and to realize thereby 
that all the achievements of this life are as nothing. 

In the same way as in Proverbs, Solomon made his commands equal to 
those of God, so he came to see his throne as the throne of God. He 
made 12 lions to stand on either side of his throne (2 Chron. 9:19), 
perhaps in imitation of how the Angels were perceived to be on either 
side of God’s throne (1 Kings 22). Of course, he was sitting on the 
throne of the Lord as king over Israel. But he seems to have taken this to 
the extreme of thinking that he himself was some kind of God over 
Israel. And the lesson for us is to perceive ourselves as God’s servants 
and representatives, but not to take this to the extent that we think that all 
of our actions are thereby justified as somehow Divinely sanctioned. The 
end result was that Solomon lost sight of the future Kingdom- and we 
too will likewise lose our way if we de facto consider our little kingdoms 
to effectively be God’s Kingdom. 

 
Notes 
(1) The somewhat unusual idea that Solomon's building of the temple 
was not actually what God wanted is confirmed by the fact that Jer. 
22:13-17 denounces Shallum in the language of Solomon: Building a 
cedar house, not following the righteous ways of his father, oppressing 
people needlessly, making a house with large chambers and windows, 
not paying the wages of those who helped build the house.  
(2) Paul quotes Solomon's words in Ecc. 2:24 as the words of those who 
have no faith that there will be a resurrection (1 Cor. 15:32). The rich 
fool likewise disbelieved the resurrection, and his words also allude to 
those of Solomon (Lk. 12:19 = Ecc. 2:24; 11:9).  
(3) L.G. Sargent, Ecclesiastes And Other Studies (Birmingham: CMPA, 
1965) p. 14. 
(4) This lack of self examination and confidence that he could not 
spiritually fail is reflected in 1 Kings 11:2,3, where we are reminded that 
God had said that foreign wives would " surely...turn away your heart 
after their gods" . How " surely" this would happen was not believed by 
Solomon. " He had seven hundred wives...and his wives turned away his 
heart" . He started marrying these foreign wives when he was young; 
presumably he reasoned that they could never turn away his  heart 
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because he was the Son of David, the Messianic King. In Prov. 6:27 
he soberly warns against the strange (i.e. Gentile) woman, observing that 
a man cannot take this kind of fire into his bosom and not be burned by 
it. Yet this is exactly what he was doing at the time he wrote that. His 
public removal of his Egyptian wife from the house of David " because 
the places are holy" (2 Chron. 8:11) is therefore to be seen as spiritual 
pride, appearing to do the right thing, when his heart was far from it. 

(5) And note, too, how God said that He accepted the temple not so 
much as a place to dwell in (as Solomon assumed it was) but as a place 
facilitating sacrifice, prayer etc., for the glorification of His Name 
through these things; He emphasised that He dwelt amongst His people 
(1 Kings 6:13; 2 Chron. 7:12-16). There are several other places where 
God’s response to Solomon’s words seems to be corrective rather than 
affirmatory. Thus Solomon says that God will hear the prayers of His 
people because the temple is called by God’s Name; but God’s response 
is that “my people, which are called by my name” would pray to Him 
themselves and be heard, quite apart from the temple (2 Chron. 6:33 cp. 
7:14). He sees them as bearing His Name rather than the temple 
building, as Solomon perceived it. God goes on to parallel the temple 
and His people in 2 Chron. 7:21,22, saying that if He punishes the 
temple He will punish the people. Solomon seems to have thought that 
the temple would still stand favourably in God’s eyes even if the people 
were punished. The record records that the temple was “perfected” 
whereas Solomon’s heart wasn’t perfect [s.w.] (1 Kings 11:4 cp. 2 
Chron. 8:16). 

3 Solomon's Wives    

3-1 Solomon's Wives 

There  can  be  no  doubt  that  many  of Yahweh's servants have 
suffered from an undoubted weakness for women. Despite the clear one  
man:  one  woman standard of Eden, the heroes of faith like Moses,  
Abraham  and  Jacob all had more than one wife- and, the records  hint,  
suffered  because  of it. Samson, Judah, Simeon, David  and  others  
spring to mind as men who got into hot water because  of  their  
unbridled  passions.  Many a Christian life  has  foundered  on  the  
same  rocks.  Solomon is the supreme example.   Solomon's wives were 
his undoing. 
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His  tragic  loss  of faith is analyzed by the Spirit in 1 Kings 
11, and the blame is firmly laid on his attitude to women: " King 
Solomon  loved  many  strange  women,  besides  the  daughter of 
Pharaoh...of the nations concerning which the Lord said unto the 
children of Israel, Ye shall not go in to them...for surely they will  turn  
away your heart after their gods: Solomon clave unto these in love...and 
his wives turned away his heart. For it came to  pass,  when  Solomon 
was old, that his wives turned away his heart"   (1 Kings 11:1-4). There 
is double emphasis here upon the fact  that Solomon's wives did turn 
away his heart, as if to prove the truth  of  God's  prophecy that alien 
marriage would surely turn away  a man's heart from Yahweh. Solomon 
knew and loved the Law, he  must  have  written out his own copy of it 
as commanded, and his gift of wisdom would surely have opened his 
understanding to the many passages which warned of relationships with 
the Gentile world.  Yet  Solomon  went  ahead and married a total of 
1000 Gentile wives.  Surely  he  must have reasoned that he could 
spiritually handle  it,  they  would  not surely turn away his heart, he was 
strong,  he  could handle it. And how often have the children of God  
gone  running  down  exactly  this  road;  in  attitudes to careers,  
relationships  of all kinds, until over the years true spirituality  is  
whittled  away;  and nothing, nothing is left.  

Solomon  failed  to  mix  his wisdom with a true humility and an 
awareness  of  his own proneness to failure. The teaching of the word 
remained only within his brain cells.    

The  words  of 1 Kings 11:1-4 have some interesting implications when  
analyzed.  Even  before he built the pagan temples for his wives, his 
marriages to them are described as " evil in the sight of  the  Lord"   
(11:6).  Those  words are a hard contrast to the minimalizing of marriage 
out of the Faith which now afflicts the body  of Christ. Solomon's 
marriages are often explained away as political manoeuvrings. But the 
record says that Solomon " clave unto  these  in  love" ,  surely  alluding 
to God's definition of marriage  as a leaving father and mother and 
cleaving to a wife. Solomon  really  loved  those women; they weren't 
just political strings to his bow. They would not have turned away his 
heart if they  were  only  political  relationships.  1000 seems a rather 
exorbitant  number  of  political alliances to have in any case. And Ecc. 
2:8 RV says that Solomon sought “the delights of the sons of men, 
concubines of all sorts”. He took sex to its maximum extent- he had 
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every possible type of woman in his harem. Every hair colour, size, 
type. “Whatsoever mine eyes desired [this is language elsewhere used 
about sexual desire] I kept not from them” (Ecc. 2:10). And yet still, he 
never found one… counting one by one, as he put it. If ever there is a 
warning against immorality, it is here. The more relationships one has- 
and our world glorifies this- the less ultimate satisfaction there can be. 
God’s way has to be best.    

A Little Of Both - ? 

The  criticism  of Solomon for marrying these women also applies to  
his  first  marriage  with  the daughter of Pharaoh; besides marrying  
her,  he  married  the  others too, and the criticisms which  follow  are  
spoken in the context of both these actions. Yet Solomon married 
Pharaoh's daughter in his early days, before he asked for wisdom. This is 
another indication that Solomon did not  start  off well and then go 
wrong; right from the beginning he  had this incredible dualism in his 
spirituality. The Talmud (Shabbath F, 56,2) records that “When 
Solomon married the daughter of Pharaoh she brought to him 1000 kinds 
of musical instruments, and taught him the chants to the various idols”. 
Even when Solomon was young, he evidently loved wine (Song 1:2,4)- 
which was later to be something he (temporarily) abandoned himself to. 
He had a child by an Ammonite girl one year before he became king (1 
Kings 14:21)- so his relationships with foreign women cannot be put 
down to mere political alliances. If the Song of Solomon is about her 
rather than the Egyptian woman he married, one can only say that one 
early error, unrepented of, paved the way for his later disasters with 
foreign women. The Song suggests that he met the foreigner he married 
whilst walking alone in the countryside- which again proves it was a 
love relationship rather than a political alliance. The record later 
describes his building of store cities in the very language used of 
Pharaoh’s using Hebrew labour to build treasure cities (2 Chron. 8:4 cp. 
Ex. 1:11 Heb.). The influence of his father-in-law was deep, and lasted a 
long time. Yet in the early days the  record  describes  him  as a man 
who " loved the Lord, walking  in the statutes of David his father" (1 
Kings 3:3); and the  record of his request for wisdom enables us to 
almost sense the Divine exaltation of spirit with Solomon because he so 
loved wisdom. The influence of Egypt upon Solomon is reflected by the 
way in which he is described as making the people serve him with "hard 
bondage" (2 Chron.10:4; 1 Kings 12:4). This is the very Hebrew phrase 
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used to describe what the Egyptians did to Israel (Ex. 1:14; 
6:9; Dt. 26:6). Solomon put his people under a yoke (2 Chron. 10:4), just 
as Egypt did to them (Lev. 26:13). And so we see the progression. 
Solomon loved an Egyptian woman, came to serve her gods, traded with 
Egypt... and the attitude of Egypt to God's people became Solomon's 
attitude to them. There is something unique about God's people; and yet 
the closer we come to the world, the more we come to see our own 
community, God's special family, just as this world sees us. The world's 
attitude to us can so easily become our attitude to our brethren- no longer 
seeing them as the specially chosen little children of God, sensitive to 
them as our very own brothers and sisters.  

Solomon's  early  mistake  of  thinking that he could indulge the 'little  
of  both' syndrome brought his destruction. We all have an  element  of  
the  'little  of  both'  syndrome,  loving  the spiritual  life  and  the things 
of Israel, but laughing off our human  side  as  something we can handle. 
The study of Solomon's attitude   to   women   is  therefore  a  classic  
insight  into spiritual     psychology.     The    general characteristics  of  
Solomon  have  far  too  many uncomfortable similarities  with our own 
lives. We all have the little of both syndrome,  the  nonchalant  attitude 
that we can handle a bit of infringement  of  the  letter  of the law, that 
God understands, that our spiritual side justifies our unspiritual side. But 
this lead  one  of  the  finest believers of all time to crash spiritually, to 
leave behind one of the most ineffable spiritual tragedies that could be 
imagined.  

3-2 The Song Of Solomon 

The Song Of Solomon: Psychology Of Marriage Out Of The Faith 

The  Song  of  Solomon  is  the record of Solomon's romance with 
Pharaoh's  daughter.  Of  course, this was an explicit breach of the  
crystal  clear commandment not to marry women from Egypt. He 
should  have  admired  neither the horses nor the women of Egypt (Song 
of Solomon  1:9);  yet he begins his Song with an unashamed breach of 
the command   not  to  desire  either  of  these  things.  The 
unashamedness of Solomon coupled with his spirituality indicates that  
at  this  time he was genuinely convinced that what he was doing  was  
deeply  spiritual;  when  in  fact it was completely carnal. He totally 
ignored his own advice about choosing a spiritual woman as a wife. The 
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girl he loved liked wine- unusual, perhaps, in that culture; she loves 
him because of his ointment, and he loves her because of her jewellery 
(Song of Solomon 1:2,3,10; 4:4). He says that deep kissing with her 
gives the same after effect as drinking enough wine that you talk in your 
sleep afterwards (Song of Solomon 7:9). It’s all very human and carnal.    

There  is a sharp contrast throughout the Song between Solomon's 
girlfriend  and  the  " daughters  of Jerusalem" . She begins as a humble  
girl  who  recognizes her inferiority to these Israelite girls;  she 
comments upon the way her skin is darker than theirs (Song  1:5,6), but 
she asks Solomon to overlook this. She deeply wished  that  Solomon 
was her brother, i.e. an Egyptian, because in  that  case  their relationship 
could be much more open, they would  not  be despised because of their 
love, and Solomon could come  and live in her mother's house back in 
Egypt (Song of Solomon 8:1,2). Clearly  she  was attracted to Solomon 
rather than to the God of Israel. In 8:2,3 she seems to be saying ‘I’ll have 
sex with you, as you offered in 7:12, if you agree to be an Egyptian’ (and 
4:16; 5:1,4-6 could imply they did have intercourse). But throughout the 
Song, Solomon describes her in Jewish terms,  he  likens  her  to many 
well-known places in Israel: the Heshbon  fishpools,  the tower of 
Lebanon etc., seeing the way her hair draped over her breasts as 
reminiscent of how Mount Gilead looked (Song of Solomon 4:1,4). He 
wanted to  see  her  as  an  Israelite  girl,  and  so that was how she 
appeared  to  him.  She  even  starts to use similar language in praise of 
him (Song of Solomon 1:14). Solomon takes her on a tour of Israel 
(Song of Solomon 4:8), enthusing about the sights, speaking of them as 
the things  of  " our  land"   (Song of Solomon 2:10-13).  He  wanted  
her  to  be  an Israelite,  and  he spoke to her as if she was, assuming that 
he could  psychologically  and  spiritually dominate her so that he could  
have  a little of both- his own carnal fulfilment coupled with spiritual 
satisfaction. How many times has this been worked out in the experience 
of a spiritual brother enthusing about the beauty  of  the  Truth and 
spiritual Israel to an Egyptian girl, who  only  superficially  shares  his 
enthusiasm, longing in her heart to have him with her in Egypt.   

Solomon saw her as a “paradise”, a garden with rivers and exotic fruits, 
surrounded by a wall- exactly the language of Eden. And she was a fount 
of “living waters” (Song 4:12,13,15 RVmg.), the language of Messiah. 
He saw her as the Kingdom / Eden personified. And yet her response to 
being described in this way is almost inappropriate- for she invites him 
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to come and eat the fruit of the garden (4:16), exactly after the 
pattern of Eve destroying Adam. Yet Solomon didn’t want to see this 
connection; she was the Kingdom to him, just as so many have felt that 
having their new partner means that nothing, not even the Kingdom, is 
meaningful any more.    

Solomon  comforted  her  with the thought that he saw her as far more  
attractive  than  the  daughters  of Jerusalem, the Jewish girls  whom  he  
should  have  been marrying: " As the lily among thorns,  so  is  my  love 
among the daughters" (Song of Solomon 2:2). Thorns are invariably  
connected  with spiritual weakness and rejection; it was  as  if  Solomon  
was  saying  that he found the daughter of Pharaoh  spiritually  more 
attractive than the Jewish girls. This is the basis for the sarcastic 
comments and tensions between Solomon’s girl and the daughters of 
Jerusalem. And she  went along with how he wanted to see her: " I am 
the rose of Sharon,  and  the  lily  of  the valleys" (Song of Solomon 
2:1); even though her heart  was  far  away  in Egypt, she described 
herself in Jewish terms because that was how he saw her; he calls her his 
" sister" (Song of Solomon 4:9), as if she was actually Jewish- whereas 
she wanted him to be her Egyptian “brother”. The relationship was 
doomed from the start. She walked the streets of Jerusalem whilst he was 
confined in the palace (Song of Solomon 3:2). Her mother moved to 
Jerusalem from Egypt, but it wasn’t possible for Solomon and her to 
easily be together in that house (Song of Solomon 3:4; 8:2). When 
Solomon describes her painted lips as being like a thread of scarlet 
(Song of Solomon 4:3), he uses two Hebrew words which only occur 
together in Josh. 2:18, describing how the Gentile harlot Rahab hung the 
scarlet thread outside her home in order to bring about the salvation of 
her mother and her family. Solomon wanted to justify his Egyptian 
girlfriend by comparing her to Gentile Rahab. And such sophistry goes 
on at the beginning of every relationship that leads to a marriage out of 
the Faith.   

She sarcastically comments to the Jerusalem girls: “Go forth, O ye 
daughters of Jerusalem, and behold king Solomon”, and goes on to mock 
the crown his mother Bathsheba had made for him, wishing instead that 
he would be under the influence of her mother (Song of Solomon 
3:11,4). Her sarcasm turns to angry defence at times, e.g. when she 
warns the Jerusalem girls not to stir up “my love” (Song of Solomon 
2:7)- i.e. ‘Hands off my Solomon!’. In turn, they ask her where Solomon 
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has “turned aside” so that they can come and seek him with her (Song 
of Solomon 6:1), using a word elsewhere associated with ‘turning aside’ 
in apostasy to other gods. They in their turn sarcastically comment to 
her: “Whither is thy beloved gone, O thou fairest among women…that 
we may seek him with thee?” (Song of Solomon 6:1), quoting 
Solomon’s terms of endearment back to her.    

Solomon boasts that he has many Jewish queens and concubines, but 
there is only one woman, the Egyptian, that he truly loves (Song of 
Solomon 6:8,9); he even calls her his “sister”, associating himself 
thereby with Egypt. Perhaps this tension between the two groups- the 
Jerusalem women and the Egyptian girl and her family- is behind the 
enigmatic reference to “the company of two armies” or “the dance of the 
two camps” (Song of Solomon 6:13). Solomon  went  on  to  say  that 
the bed he had prepared for the daughters  of Jerusalem he was now 
giving to his Egyptian bride. The  bed is described in the language of the 
tabernacle; made of wood,  but  covered with gold and surrounded by 
silver pillars, with  a mercy seat of purple (Song of Solomon 3:9,10 
Heb.). He persuaded himself that  his  marriage to this woman was some 
kind of expression of spirituality.  The bed was made from cedar brought 
from Lebanon- and yet the same wood was used for the temple (Song of 
Solomon 3:9). Such was his dualism. The Song is shot through with 
allusion to the Law and  tabernacle  rituals; he speaks of making her 
borders on her clothes  (Song of Solomon 1:11),  probably alluding to 
the borders of blue to be worn  by  the  faithful  Israelite.  Solomon  
wanted her to be a spiritual  woman,  and  he  was  going  to  make her 
one; many a preacher,   teacher,  husband,  wife,  father, mother,  child,  
boyfriend has had to learn the impossibility of this.  He wanted to see her 
as a spiritual woman, and eventually he became persuaded that she was 
just this. It seems likely that Solomon wrote down his inspired Proverbs 
(a result of the wisdom God  gave  him) and the Song about the same 
time. In Proverbs he uses  the figure of a well of living water to describe 
spiritual words  and  thinking (Prov.10:11; 13:14; 14:27; 16:22). Yet this 
is  the  very  figure which he uses concerning his worldly bride (Song of 
Solomon  4:15).   This   typifies   the   massive  imputation  of 
righteousness  which  the  Lord  Jesus grants to us, his worldly Gentile 
bride.  
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There  are  a  number  of  connections  between the 
behaviour of Solomon  and  his  girlfriend  in  the  Song  and  Solomon's 
own warnings against Gentile marriage in Proverbs.    

Song of Solomon Proverbs  

"I found him whom my soul 
loveth: I held him, and would not 
let him go, until I had brought him 
into my mother's house.. into her 
chamber" (3:4) 

"She caught him...come not nigh 
the door of her house...her 
house...the chambers of death" 
(7:13,27; 5:8) 

Yet  Solomon  was  aware, at least theoretically, of the foolish path  he 
was going down. God had inspired him with the wisdom of Prov. 
2:16,17, which warned that wisdom would save a man from the Gentile  
woman who made a covenant with the God of Israel in her youth (in 
order to marry an Israelite, by implication), but soon forgot it. This was 
exactly, exactly the case of Solomon; yet he just  couldn't  see  the 
personal relevance of his own wisdom to himself. Solomon could write 
of the folly of the ruler who oppressed the poor (Prov. 22:16)- and yet do 
just that very thing. The Proverbs so frequently refer to the dangers of 
the house of the Gentile woman; yet the Song shows the Egyptian girl 
dearly wishing that Solomon would come with her into her house. And  
Solomon,  just  like  the foolish young man he wrote about, went right 
ahead down the road to spiritual disaster he so often warned others 
about. He warns the young man of the dangers of the Egyptian woman 
who perfumes her bed with myrrh (Prov. 7:16,17)- and then falls for just 
such a woman (Ps. 45:8). This woman he warns of appears to want to 
serve Yahweh, and presents herself in the very language of the 
tabernacle (Prov. 7:14,16,17). And yet Solomon goes and falls for just 
such a woman. One can only conclude that the more true spiritual 
knowledge we have, the more prone we are to do the very opposite. Such 
is our nature.  

Solomon's assumption that he was Messiah, the promised seed of David, 
presumably led him to assume that he was likewise the promised seed of 
Abraham, Isaac and Jacob. No less that four times he calls his Egyptian 
girlfriend "my sister, my spouse" (Song 4:9,10,12; 5:1). This repeated 
emphasis seems to me to be an allusion to the way in which the 
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patriarchs called their wives their sisters (Gen. 12:10-20; 20:1-18; 
26:6-11). And yet clearly enough, these incidents were lapses of faith for 
which they were rebuked. Yet Solomon didn't want to see it like that; 
they did it, therefore he could. David his father had horses and many 
wives; therefore he could. His sense of morality, of right and wrong, was 
controlled by the precedents set by his worthy ancestors. And so often 
we see this in supposedly Christian lives- the weak elements of our 
fathers we tend to feel are perfectly acceptable for us too. We do just 
what Paul says we should not do- we compare ourselves amongst and 
against ourselves, rather than against the Lord Jesus (2 Cor. 10:12). 

Parts of the Song are very sexually explicit once the fairly obvious 
allusions are figured out. He's describing the vaginal lips of his 
girlfriend, his intended spouse (Song 4:1,3,8 etc.); and he has seen 
"behind your veil", the symbol of her virginity (Song 4:1 RV). And yet 
he glorifies all this in his song. Quite clearly, Solomon was guilty of 
fornication with the one whom he wished to marry, although the ending 
of the Song seems to imply the relationship somehow broke up. And this 
was all right at the beginning of his reign. He seems to have assumed 
that if he thought his behaviour was OK, then it was. It's rather like how 
he declared the middle court to be "holy" and a kind of extended altar (2 
Chron. 7:7)- he doesn't ask God if God would sanctify it, he just decides 
what is holy and what isn't- Solomon played God, and it led him into sin 
and loss of faith in God.  

3-3 Psalm 45 

Despite  all  the  self-deception  and the fact that Solomon was caused to 
lose his faith by this girl, the whole relationship is typical  of  that  
between  Christ  and  the church. Psalm 45 is quoted  in  the  New 
Testament concerning the marriage of Christ and the church, and yet this 
has at least some reference to that of   Solomon  and  Miss  Egypt  (as  
well  as  to  Hezekiah  and Hephzibah).  Psalm 45  is  subtitled  " A  song 
of loves" , using the Hebrew  word 'Jedidah', the name of Solomon (2 
Sam. 12:25). There are  many  links  between  Psalm 45  and  the  Song 
of Solomon. The wedding appeared highly spiritual, it seemed as if 
Solomon would reign  for  ever  (Psalm 45 v.6), and his wife undertook 
to forsake Egypt and  her  father's  home (Psalm 45 v.10).    
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The Psalm has many allusions to Joseph,  who  also  married  an  
Egyptian wife (see the links in Psalm 45 v.2,4,5,7,10,14  NIV,  16).  So  
we  can  see  the way Solomon's half-spiritual  mind  was  working:  
Joseph, peerless servant of Yahweh that he was, married an Egyptian 
girl, and their children were  given  the  great  blessing  of being counted 
as tribes of Israel;  so  what  on earth was wrong with marrying an 
Egyptian? However,  there  is  another  way  of  looking  at Psalm 45. It 
was evidently  written  by  someone for Solomon; the writer commands 
the  wife  to forget her father's house. There is good reason to think  that  
Psalm 45 was written by Solomon's mother Bathsheba and recited  at  
his  engagement  party,  when she crowned him again (Song 3:11).    

Prov. 31  was  also  written  by  Bathsheba  as advice to her son Lemuel 
(Solomon). In it she seems to be rebuking Solomon for his ways:  " 
What, my son? and what, the son of my womb? Give not thy strength 
unto women, nor thy ways to them that destroy kings (i.e. women and 
adultery;  surely this was said with a sideways glance at her own 
relationship with David)" (Prov. 31:3 RVmg). While Solomon was still  
quite  young,  i.e. within the lifetime of Bathsheba, she rebuked  him  
for  his  wayward  tendencies.  Prov. 31 goes on to describe the ideal 
wife for Solomon; exactly the opposite of the women  Solomon married. 
We are left to imagine Bathsheba's grief of  mind,  especially  recalling  
her husband's special pride in Solomon.  This was not just a case of 
protective mother checking out  Solomon's  girlfriends  in a disapproving 
manner. She knew, through  the  inspiration  of  the  Spirit  as  well  as 
her own personal  experience, the seriousness of messing with women. 
And she could see her ever so spiritual son going wrong in this. Her 
warnings  in  the  same  chapter  against  alcohol were likewise totally   
disregarded   by  Solomon  in  his  later  search  for fulfilment  in  the  
flesh  (Ecc. 2:3).  His  alcoholism likewise contradicted his own earlier 
condemnations of drink as being for the  unwise  (e.g.  Prov. 20:1).  Thus 
by turning to drink he was throwing  off  his  former  wisdom, even 
though his access to it remained  with him (Ecc. 2:9; cp. 'But I still 
believe the Truth, you know'). She pleads with him not to drink  lest he 
“pervert the judgment of any that is afflicted” (:5). And yet on his death, 
the complaints about his hard oppression of the people indicate that he 
did just this (due to his taking to drink, according to Prov. 31?). And yet 
Prov. 31 has Solomon praising his mother for her wisdom; he was proud 
of his mum, and yet he so miserably disobeyed her. He seems to have a 
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mindset in which he felt it was impossible for him to be 
disobedient. The all important thing for him was who his parents and 
pedigree were.    

So  here  was  Solomon,  brought  up  in the Truth by parents as devoted  
to  God as could be, yet (one can guess) both outgoing, balanced  and  
with a good sense of fun in family life. Here was Solomon,  loving the 
Truth, deeply appreciating the ways of God, and  yet  throwing  it  all 
away by jut not facing up to his own weakness,   not   seeing   the  
urgency  of  his  position,  the seriousness  of sin. Here was Solomon, 
dead keen on preaching to others,  on  inspiring  Israel to be spiritual, 
discouraging the youngsters  from  messing  with  the  girls from the 
surrounding nations,  fulfilling as few others had done God's intention 
that Israel  be a missionary nation, spreading His principles far and wide. 
   

But  he failed, utterly failed, to even begin to apply all these things  to  
his own heart. There are copious connections between Solomon's  
writings:  Proverbs,  Ecclesiastes  and the Song; and also  between  then 
and the historical record of his life. These serve  to demonstrate how he 
clearly contradicted the principles of  the Gospel which he taught both to 
Israel and the world. One of  the  clearest  examples  of  this  is in Prov. 
7:16,17, which describes the bed of the strange (i.e. Gentile) woman 
with which she  allures  the simple young Israelite: " I have decked my 
bed with  coverings  of tapestry, with carved works, with fine linen of  
Egypt.  I  have  perfumed  my  bed  with  myrrh,  aloes, and cinnamon" .  
Yet  these  are  the  very  descriptions  of the bed Solomon  shared  with  
Miss Egypt (Song 3:6-10). The young man's heart  was made to go 
astray because of her (Prov. 7:25), and her house  led him to death (Prov. 
7:27). Miss Egypt caused Solomon's heart  to  go astray (1 Kings 11:1-
4), he built her a house, and her house became an idol temple which 
destroyed Solomon's faith. Yet  Solomon  warned  the  young men of 
Israel all about this in Prov. 7; and he even pointed out that such a 
woman would have all the  outward  trappings  of  Yahweh  worship; she 
would claim an enthusiasm  for  keeping  peace  offerings and vows 
(Prov.7:14). Solomon  was  the  young  man  whose picture he was 
painting. In Ecc. 9:12  he  says  that he suffered the fate of all men in 
that soon  he would die, he would suddenly be caught like a bird in a 
snare,  although  he knew not his time. These are the very ideas of  Prov. 
7:23  concerning the snaring of the simple young man by the  Gentile 
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woman: " As a bird hasteth to the snare, and knoweth not that it is 
for his life" . 

3-4 Sin Never Satisfies 

Solomon  wrote Prov. 7 shortly after his marriage; how ever could he do 
it? Clearly he was spiritually blind to a fundamental part of  his  life,  
but  the  fact  he was blind never seems to have occurred  to  him.  How  
can  we  think  that  we are not blind? Remember  how  the  disciples  
were  blind  to  the most obvious teaching  of  the  Lord Jesus: that he 
would die and rise again. Israel  likewise  were  blind  to  the prophecies 
of a suffering Messiah;  the  early Jewish Christians were blind to the 
mass of Old  and New Testament evidence that circumcision, Sabbath 
keeping etc.  were  irrelevant to salvation. In retrospect it all looks so  
obvious.  There  may very well be aspects of our lives which are   
fundamentally   astray,   which  could  even  lead  to  our condemnation. 
" Search us, O God, and know each heart" .    

The  blindness  of  Solomon  is  driven  home time and again. He 
warned  the  typical  young  man  about  being captivated by the eyelids 
of the Gentile woman (Prov. 6:25); yet it was the eyes of Miss  Egypt  
that  he openly admitted stole his heart (Song 4:9; 6:5).  The  strange 
woman has words like a honeycomb (Prov. 5:3); and  yet  this  is  
exactly  how Solomon found his woman's words (Song  4:11).  The  
wicked  Gentile  woman  is associated with a large   house  in  a  high  
place,  in  the  temple  area  (e.g. Prov. 9:14). But this is exactly where 
Solomon built his Egyptian wife  a  house!  The  Proverbs which lament 
the rich man who has bitterness  in  his family life no doubt came true of 
Solomon in later life (e.g. 15:17).  A whole string of passages in 
Proverbs warn  of  the  " strange"   woman  (2:16;  5:20; 6:24; 7:5; 
20:16; 23:27;  27:13). Yet the very same word (translated " outlandish" ) 
is  used  in  Neh. 13  concerning  the women Solomon married. The 
antidote  to  succumbing to the wicked woman was to have wisdom- 
according to Proverbs. And Solomon apparently had wisdom. Yet he 
succumbed to the wicked woman. The reason for this must be that 
Solomon didn't really have wisdom. Yet we know that he was given it in 
abundance. The resolution of this seems to be that Solomon asked  for  
wisdom  in  order  to  lead  Israel  rather than for himself,  he used that 
wisdom to judge Israel and to educate the surrounding  nations.  But  
none of it percolated to himself. As custodians  of  true  doctrine-  for  



 131 
that is what we are- we are likely to suffer from over familiarity 
with it. We can become so accustomed  to 'handling' it, as we strengthen 
each other, as we preach,  that  the personal bearing of the Truth 
becomes totally lost  upon us, as it was totally lost upon Solomon. Thus 
Solomon exhorted  others to keep the law of their mother (Prov. 6:21), 
so that  it  would  keep  the from the attractive Gentile girl. And don't  
think, he went on, that in this context you can take fire into  your  hands  
and  not be burnt. You can't play around with your  own  sexuality  
without  it  having  a permanent spiritual effect  upon  you  (6:27). But 
dear Bathsheba's words to Solomon warning  against  the Gentile woman 
were completely forgotten by him.     

Truth  flowed  through  his  mouth  with ease, but took no lodgement at 
all in his heart. Truth, absolute and pure, flows through our hands in 
such volume. Bible study after Bible study, chapter  after  chapter... But 
does it mean anything  at  all  to us? Prov. 6:26 warns the young man 
that the Gentile woman will take his money and leave him destitute at 
the end. These words seem to be alluded to by Solomon years later in 
Ecc. 6:2, where he laments that despite his wealth and success, a Gentile  
would have it all after his death. He saw in later life that  his  warnings  
to  the young men of Israel had been in the form of painting a picture of 
a typical young man who epitomized youthful  folly;  but  now  he  saw  
that  he  had been making a detailed prophecy of himself. Likewise in 
Ecc. 2:18,19 he laments that  his  labours will achieve nothing; doubtless 
alluding back to  his  words in Prov. 5:10, where he says that the Gentile 
wife will make the young Israelite's labours meaningless. Sin never 
satisfies. “Hell and destruction are never satisfied, and the eyes of man 
are never satisfied” (Prov. 27:20 RV), Solomon wrote in his youth; and 
then in old age, he came to basically the same conclusion, having spent 
his life working back to the truth that he had been taught in his youth 
(Ecc. 1:8; 4:8). And there are many men and women who have done the 
same. We all tend to be empirical learners; and yet this is the great 
power of God’s word, that through it we need not have to learn 
everything through our failures; but we can receive His Truth, trust it, 
and simply live by it. Otherwise we shall be like Solomon…   

It  is  the  tragedy  of  sin  that  it  never  really satisfies: 

“Hell and destruction are never satisfied, and the eyes of man are never 
satisfied” (Prov. 27:20 RV) 
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“A proud man…enlargeth his desire as hell, and he is as death, 
and cannot be satisfied” (Hab. 2:5). To live the life of endless self-
gratification is to be dead whilst we live.  

“The eye is not satisfied with seeing, not the ear filled with hearing 
[therefore] all things are full of weariness / labour” (Ecc. 1:8) 

“There is no end of all his labour [for] neither are his eyes satisfied with 
riches…this also is vanity, yea, it is a sore travail” (Ecc. 4:8). The 
Millionaire always wants another million… 

“All the labour of man is for his mouth, and yet the appetite [Heb. 
‘soul’] is not filled” (Ecc. 6:7). These verses explain the sense of 
weariness and vanity which there is in our world.  

Those who lusted for meat were given it; yet “they were not estranged 
from their lust” (Ps. 78:30).  Sin never satisfies. 

Despite his ravishment  with Pharaoh's daughter as outlined in the Song, 
she never  fulfilled him; indeed, none of his women did. In the Song he  
speaks  of  how  he  was  ravished  with this Egyptian girl, especially 
with her breasts (Song 2:7; 3:5; 4:9; 8:14). Alluding to  this  he  could 
confidently exhort in Prov. 5:18-20: " Rejoice with  the  wife  of thy 
youth. Let her be as the loving hind and pleasant roe (Song of Solomon 
language); let her breasts satisfy thee...be  thou  ravished  always  with  
her love...And why wilt thou, my son, be ravished with a strange (i.e. 
Gentile) woman?" . How,  indeed?  But 999 women later, it was a 
different story for Solomon.  Solomon  writes  in Prov. 5:18-20 as if it is 
of course unthinkable  that  he  should  have  been  ravished by a Gentile 
woman;  but  he  had been. He spoke to others with absolutely no 
thought  as  to whether his words had an application to himself. 
Effectively  he was kidding himself, on a deeply internal level, that  he 
hadn't married out of the faith. The obviousness of all  this  is  in  order  
to drum the warning home to us. How tragic  that  Solomon  should go 
on to comment that such a person would die  for  want  of  instruction 
(Prov. 5:23). Solomon had all the instruction  he could wish for; but he 
didn't allow it to really sink  home  one  little  bit. He  hit  out  on  the 
search for an ultimately satisfying woman, but out of the 1000 he had he 
never found one (Ecc. 7:28), even when he sat down and analyzed each 
of them. And even politically, his marriages with all those Gentile 
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women  didn't  seem  to  achieve him the support he desired from 
their  home  countries; Egypt gave refuge to Jeroboam, Solomon's main 
rival (1 Kings 11:40), even though he always acquiesced to his wives 
and even in his very old age he still didn’t destroy the idol temples he 
built for them (2 Kings 23:13). .    

The  Song of Solomon itself  subtly  hints  at  the problems which 
existed between Solomon and his girl- for sin never satisfies. The 
daughters of Jerusalem and the watchmen  (i.e. the prophets? Gad, 
Nathan? Whoever wrote Ps. 127 as a warning to Solomon?) were 
constantly watching them and being  critical  of  her  (Song of Solomon 
5:7,16;  8:1), they despised her. There was a jealousy as cruel as the 
grave between the Jewish girls and Solomon’s Egyptian lover (Song of 
Solomon 8:6). The courtship  was held in lonely, secluded places, with 
the fear of being  seen and mocked (Song of Solomon 5:6; 8:1,14; 
7:11,12). And the Song ends on  a  most  unhappy  note;  the two 
separate, rather than there being   the   consummation  we  might  expect 
(1).  The  problem  of conscience  was  probably  always there; and her 
secret yearning for the Egypt life doubtless only increased with the 
years.    

In  this aspect lies such a deeply powerful exhortation. There's pain  
either  way  in  our  life,  whether  we chose the path of obedience  or  
self-gratification. We are not pleasing ourselves if  we  chose  the  latter;  
but  a  cruel  master,  namely  the (Biblical)  devil.  Sin  cannot  satisfy,  
Scripture  is  almost screaming  at  us  to learn this lesson. Above all do 
we see the lesson  taught  in the cross, we see there sin condemned, in 
the resurrection  of  Christ  we  see the joy and power and ultimate 
reality  that  service to sin cannot attain. The logicality of a life  of  
obedience  is screaming, yes screaming at us. Can't we see it?   

 

Notes 

(1) The Song of Solomon really isn’t the idyllic love song some have 
made it out to be. Constantly there is fear and contradiction within it; the 
unsatisfactory ending is but a continuation of a theme of uncertainty and 
difficulty in the relationship. Throughout the song there are constant 
interjections of doubt and misunderstanding, and anticlimaxes between 
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the height of love’s expression and the depths of doubt. We 
expect the Song to feature a romance that blossoms into marriage and 
the consummation; but all we have is a constant struggle in the 
relationship, and it all ends in a quite unsatisfactory and unfulfilled way. 
The sense of lovesickness reflects the unsatisfying nature of it all (Song 
2:5, 15,16). She asks him to turn and go away, and then seeks him 
desperately (Song of Solomon 2:17; 3:1)- having earlier rejoiced at the 
news of his coming (2:8). There is also the tension with the daughters of 
Jerusalem, who can be understood as Solomon’s Jewish wives, or those 
who were his Jewish harem. She wants to bring him into her mother’s 
bedroom in Egypt, but this is contrasted in the next Song with 
Solomon’s bed in Jerusalem, prepared for the “daughters of Jerusalem” 
(3:4,10) whom he should have married. Then, with this bed in the 
background, he tells her how he especially loves her (4:1). She seems to 
boast of Solomon’s love to his “daughters of Jerusalem”, the Jewish 
women in his harem (5:16). The seeking and not finding him all suggests 
he had temporarily rejected her, after she had been lazy to open the door 
to him (Song of Solomon 3:2; 5:6- these passages are the basis of NT 
teaching about Christ’s rejection of his unworthy bride. See Judgment To 
Come and ‘Loving His Appearing’ in From Milk To Meat). 

4 Solomon And David    

4-1 Parental Expectation 

One of the reasons for Solomon's strange mixture of spirituality and   
carnality,   not   to   mention   his   supreme  spiritual self-assurance,  
was  the  fact  that Solomon's faith was almost completely  on account  
of  his living out parental expectation. Those fundamental problems of 
Solomon are at the root of much of our  difficulty  in living dynamic 
spiritual life today: we have the  'little  of  both'  syndrome,  and  are far 
too spiritually self-assured.  The  real  possibility  of  failure and 
rejection seems  lost on many of us. For many in the Christian 
heartlands  of  the  UK, North America and Australia, the reason may  be 
exactly the same as for Solomon: our spirituality is the result  of living 
out parental and community expectation, rather than  a  result of being 
motivated by the fact that Christ loved us,  and  gave  his  life  for  us  so 
that we might be a people zealous of good works. There can be no doubt 
that upbringing has a crucial impact upon who we later become. If we 
seek to truly be new creations, to find a genuine independent identity, to 
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have the Name written which can only be given to us, then we need 
to be able to decode our Christian backgrounds, taking from them that 
vital and saving truth which they gave us, and yet not being who and 
where we are simply by reason of living out parental expectation.   

Some  of  you might have heard of a book by Scott Peck, The Road Less  
Travelled.  Despite  the drawbacks common to all self-help psychology,   
there's   a   lot   in   it   for   Christians.  He  speaks  a  lot  about living 
out parental expectation.  He  gives examples of people who've lived for 
many years  as  successful  businessmen,  and then in middle age lose 
their  parents;  then  they  flip  their  lid,  perhaps becoming farmers  on  
some  remote  island, searching for who they really are.  We  are  all 
only human beings. Inevitably our lives are a living  out  of  parental  
and  community  expectation-  to some extent.  Those  of us with 
generations 'in Christ' behind us, brought  up in a closely knit Christian 
community, wary of everything  and  anything  outside the community, 
really need to wake  up  to  the  possibility  that  a  large percentage of 
our spiritual  life is only living out expectation. This really is a worrying  
thought.  As  the  last  days wear on, and even in the mission  fields  the 
second generation of converts appears, this will  be an increasing 
problem. Even if we have broken free from parental and community ties 
in order to be baptized, there still remains  the  possibility  that we have 
become so involved in our community  that  we too are only living out 
the expectations  of  our brethren and sisters. The Gospel is a call to  be a 
new creation, to truly break free of all the strings of our  background,  
and  stand alone before God and in this world, having left father and 
mother to be married to Christ, and bring forth spiritual fruit to his glory 
and our own salvation. David almost willed Solomon to make God’s 
promises come true. He told Solomon that God had promised that 
Solomon would be the Messianic King, if he was strong [AV “constant”] 
to do God’s commandments. And so, David urges Solomon to be 
“strong” [s.w.] (1 Chron. 28:7, 10,20) to as it were make God’s promises 
come true. On one level, David was being a good spiritual parent to his 
son. Yet one suspects that David was so filled with pride that his son 
could be Messiah that he was urging Solomon almost for his [David’s] 
sake to be obedient… And this can be seen happening in the psychology 
of the best Christian families. Parental expectation is lived out initially in 
spiritual matters, but the heart of the son or daughter can still be 
unconverted.    
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In so many ways Solomon is a believer gone wrong. We have 
shown  in  our study of Solomon and the temple that David firmly 
expected  Solomon  to  be  the eternal Messianic King; he wildly over-
interpreted  God's  promises in such a way as to imply that Solomon 
would build a literal temple and have the full Messianic Kingdom.  Not 
surprisingly, Solomon unquestioningly accepted his father's  
perspective;  and  we  have  seen  that  this  was his undoing.  He 
“prosperously effected” the work of the temple in fulfilment of his 
father’s hope and expectation that he would “prosper” (s.w.) in this work 
(1 Chron. 22:11; 29:23; 2 Chron. 7:11). He reigned in the place of his 
father and “prospered”- just as David had expected of him (1 Chron. 
29:23). So  very  very  often  does Solomon speak of " David my father" 
,  and  that  God  had made him king " instead of David my father"   
(e.g.  1  Kings  3:7). Thus he asks Hiram to deal with him just as he had 
done with David his father (1 Kings 5:2-7; and cp. 1 Kings 5:1 with 2 
Sam. 5:11). The number of times these phrases occur  in  the  records  is  
so  large  that  we  simply have to recognize  that  God  is  pointing 
something out to us about the relationship  between Solomon and David 
(1 Kings 2:24,26,32,44; 3:6,7,14; 5:3,5; 6:12; 8:15,17,18,20,24,25,26; 
9:4; 11:33; 2 Chron. 1:8,9; 2:3,7,14; 6:4,7,8,10,15,16; 7:17). So often in 
his prayers to  God does Solomon make reference to David; for example: 
" Thou hast  showed  unto  thy  servant  David  my  father great mercy, 
according   as   he   walked   before  thee  in  truth,  and  in 
righteousness,  and  in uprightness of heart with thee; and thou hast  kept 
for him this great kindness, that thou hast given him a son to sit upon his 
throne" (1 Kings 3:6).    

These  words  are  doubtless an allusion to the mercy God showed 
David  in his relationship with Solomon's mother, Bathsheba. But 
Solomon  makes no mention of David's great faith in God's grace, and  
his  subsequent  appreciation  that  animal sacrifices were meaningless.  
These were David's real strong points, but Solomon is obsessed with 
David's public life of obedience (" according as he  walked " ).  He  
evidently  saw his father as the epitomy of spiritual  good,  faultless  in 
God's sight. " Mercy" and " truth"   both  occur  in  1  Kings  3:6,  and  
they  often  refer to the promises.  Solomon seems to have seen the 
promises to David as a reward for David's good life, rather than an 
expression of God's unwarranted  grace.  David's  reaction  was  " Who  
am  I...?" to receive  such  an  honour.  Solomon's  feeling  was  that  
David deserved them because of his righteousness. So here is a feature 
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of  many  parent: child  relationships in the Lord. The 
children love  and  respect  their parents spiritually, but often for the 
wrong  reasons;  they  actually  misunderstand their forefathers' 
spirituality.  This  is  why their understanding of parental and community 
expectation is often wrong in the first place.    

4-2 Solomon And David 

Solomon  wished  to imitate his father David in every sense; his own  
real  personality  only really came out in the Ecclesiastes years,  when he 
took to drink, materialism, women and idolatry. It  took  the  influence  
of his parents many years to wear off. David  had  weaknesses  for  
horses (2 Sam. 8:4) and many wives; and Solomon  followed  in  these  
steps  too. Note that David had six sons in seven years by six different 
women, including Gentiles (1 Chron. 3:3). And in addition to these, 
David had children by “the concubines” (1 Chron. 3:9). Doubtless 
Solomon reasoned, albeit   deep   within  his  psyche,  that  such  
behaviour  was legitimate  because  David  his father had done it. We 
have seen that  David  seems to have over interpreted Scripture and 
assumed that  his  interpretation was certainly correct. And Solomon did 
exactly the same. The weaknesses of the parents all too easily are 
repeated by the children to an even greater extent.    

David had taught his children with the words: “Come, ye children, 
hearken unto me: I will teach you the fear of the Lord” (Ps. 34:11- did 
David say this to his children every evening?). And Solomon uses just 
the same words, even whilst disobeying God’s law at the same time in 
his own life: “Hear, ye children, the instruction of a father…I give you 
good doctrine…for I was my father’s son, tender and only beloved in the 
sight of my mother. He taught me also, and said unto me, Let thine heart 
retain my words: keep my commandments and live” (Prov. 4:1-4). And 
so Solomon taught his kids with the same outward form of words, 
although the personal reality of wisdom was lost on him. He repeats 
these very words of David when teaching his own son: “My son, keep 
[retain] my words…keep my commandments and live” (Prov. 7:1,2). 
The idea of keeping commandments in order to live is a reference back 
to the many Deuteronomy passages where Moses pleads with Israel to 
keep God’s commands and live. But Solomon came to perceive his 
father David’s commands as those of God, and in his generation he 
watered this down in his own mind until he assumed that his commands 
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to his children were to be treated by them as the law of God- no 
matter how far he had strayed himself from God’s law. It’s a gripping, 
frightening psychology. “O my son, receive my sayings; and the years of 
thy life shall be many” (Prov. 4:10) is alluding to the promise of long life 
for the obedient to God’s laws; but never does Solomon make the 
admission that his laws are only a repetition of God’s laws. He was 
playing God by implying that his words carried the weight of God’s 
words. He taught his son obedience to him as a father, but not to God 
Himself. He tells them: “I have taught thee in the way of wisdom; I have 
led thee in right paths” (Prov. 4:11), repeating the words of David in Ps. 
32:8: “I will instruct thee and teach thee in the way which thou shalt go: 
I will guide thee with mine eye”. But those words in their context were 
wrung from a David desperately grateful for God’s forgiveness of his sin 
with Bathsheba. Solomon hadn’t gone through this contrition- he was a 
self-justified womanizer, and yet he used the same outward form of 
words as his father. Solomon assumes he is going in the right way when 
he says: “I have led thee in right paths” (Prov. 4:11), in subtle contrast to 
the way David repeatedly asks to be led in the right way by God 
Almighty (Ps. 23:3; 25:4,5). Solomon’s obsession with large numbers of 
horses and chariots (2 Chron. 1:14) was a marked contrast to the words 
of one of David’s songs which Solomon must have often hummed to 
himself: “Some trust in chariots, and some in horses: but we will 
remember the name of the Lord our God” (Ps. 20:7). He knew this, but 
the knowledge resided in just one part of his brain- in reality, he went 
ahead and did the very opposite. It’s rather like he uses phrases out of his 
dad’s lament over Jonathan (“dew…pleasant…like a roe on high 
places…love…shield”) and applies them to his Gentile girlfriend in his 
song- the Song of Solomon…   

One cannot help notice the great stress placed by Solomon on teaching 
his children, as David had taught him. It could be that there was too 
much emphasis on theory, thinking that by merely teaching the Law, the 
children would turn out OK. But Dt. 6:1-7 taught that Israel must “do” 
the commandments of the Lord “so that you and your son and your 
grandson might fear the Lord your God, to keep all His statutes…these 
words…you shall teach them diligently to your sons”. It was by the 
parents both doing and teaching the Law that their children would “do” 
it too. Behaviour patterns are learnt by observation and experience of 
parents, not by mere theoretical inculcation. So could it not be that there 
is a lesson here for us- that the diligent teaching of the Law, as David did 
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to Solomon and as Solomon so proudly did to his children, 
actually has no lasting effect unless that Law is lived out in a daily life. 
It seems to me that the Western Christian attitude and program for child-
rearing is based very much on the assumption that both parents are 
believers, marry in their 20s, mother raises the kids and father brings in 
the money, with the result that the children will in due time also be 
baptized and repeat the cycle. This is all well and good. But the reality is 
that less than 7% of America’s population fits the traditional nuclear 
family profile. “Today’s family can be a single parent with one or more 
children, a two-career couple with no children, a female breadwinner 
with child and househusband, or a blended family that consists of a 
previously married couple and a combination of children from those two 
previous marriages” (John Naisbitt, Megatrends, NY: Warner Books, 
1984 p. 261). Our style of Sunday School material and teaching needs to 
be appropriate to this reality, if we seek to win this world for Christ 
rather than just reproduce within the existing Western community. The 
brethren and sisters of our community and ecclesias must be the de facto 
spiritual parents of many of our children. Mere doctrinal teaching alone 
is not enough- it must be seen regularly and meaningfully and relevantly 
to be lived out in transformed lives. Solomon’s Proverbs, although 
inspired by God, have so many similarities with the Psalms of his father 
David. It seems to me that although he was of course inspired in writing 
Proverbs, he chose to articulate the wisdom given him in terms which his 
father had used in his songs, prayers and Psalms. Thus when Solomon 
teaches that God must be allowed to establish or direct our way (Prov. 
4:26; 16:29), he is using the same Hebrew words as in Ps. 37:23 and Ps. 
119:5, when David says the same. It’s as if he was given God’s truth and 
yet he never quite made it his very own- he still articulated it in terms of 
the faith of his fathers. And thus he lost it in the end.   

It seems to me that David didn’t challenge Solomon, nor did he teach 
him the spirit of cross-carrying service. His big desire was that Solomon 
would build a temple. But Solomon loved building. Solomon built “for 
his pleasure”, for his will, whereas the Kingdom of God is about doing 
the will / pleasure of God (2 Chron. 8:6 RV). Solomon was being taught 
by David to serve God in a way which only reinforced his own 
personality type and in ways which were already what he naturally 
wanted to do. It would be rather like a father teaching his young son that 
you serve God by playing with your train set, and nothing else is needed. 
Or when the son gets older, that all you have to do to serve God is to go 
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to social events and hang out with your Christian friends. This is all 
too easy. The service of God is joyful, and yes it can be ‘fun’, but the 
essence of sinful man serving his God is struggle against his own 
humanity. Could it be that we in the West have often spoon fed their kids 
on a diet of ‘safe’ service. But if they are challenged to step out and put 
themselves on the line a bit more, particularly in the area of local 
witnessing, would not the harvest be a bit different? Brethren and sisters 
with initiative, with commitment, with the spirit of self-sacrifice rather 
than young adults who think that our faith is about ice cream and pizza 
and endless fun and games, with a bit of Bible reading thrown in? As my 
manner is, I am caricaturing. I know so, so many fine and committed 
young brethren and sisters. But perhaps there are fractions of truth and 
relevance in the caricature. For in the end, Christianity is not in books, 
church halls or Sunday School classes, but in the real world, where it is 
practiced and demonstrated. It is a reaching out from ourselves and our 
comfort zones to do something transformingly significant in the lives of 
those around us.    

It  is  significant  that  Solomon's  spiritual  life  has  more appearance  
of  spirituality  the  closer we get back to David's death.  David had 
asked for wisdom (Ps. 119:34), and even Solomon’s request for wisdom 
can be seen as rooted in a desire to live out parental expectation more 
than purely from his own volition. For David had told him: “Thou art a 
wise man” (1 Kings 2:9), and Solomon wanted to live up to that 
expectation. In  other words, David's influence was extremely strong, 
but  it  decreased over the years. Yet even at the end, Solomon’s wisdom 
stayed with him in that some aspects of his upbringing stayed with him- 
he could never escape from it. When he says that he has never found a 
truly wise woman, but he did know one wise man (Ecc. 7:28) he may 
well have had David in mind. Solomon keeps saying that his zealous  
work  for the temple was the result of God's promise to David  having  
fulfilment  in him (1 Kings 8:24-26), and to some extent  this  was true. 
David earnestly prayed for Solomon to be the Messianic King (e.g Ps. 
72), and therefore David asked for Solomon to be given a truly wise 
heart (1 Chron. 29:19). These prayers were answered in a very  limited  
sense-  in  that Solomon was given great wisdom, and his Kingdom was 
one of the greatest  types  of  Christ's  future  Kingdom.  We  have  
shown elsewhere  (Christians Unlimited in A World Waiting To Be 
Won)  that our prayers for others really can have  an  effect upon them, 
otherwise there would be no point in the   concept   of  praying  for  
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others.  But  of  course  each individual  has  an  element  of  
spiritual  freewill;  we can't force  others  to  be  spiritual  by  our  
prayers;  yet  on the other  hand,  our  prayers  can  influence  their  
spirituality. David's  prayers  for  Solomon  is  the classic example of 
this. Those  prayers  were  heard  most definitely, in that God helped 
Solomon  marvellously, giving him every opportunity to develop a 
superb  spirituality; but he failed to have the genuine personal desire to 
be like this in his heart, in his heart he was back in Egypt, and therefore 
ultimately David's desire for Solomon to be the wondrous Messianic 
King of his dreams had to go unfulfilled.    

1 Kings 11:4,6 clearly states God's opinion that Solomon was not like 
David: " his heart was not perfect with the Lord his God, as was  the  
heart  of David his father...(he) went not fully after the  Lord, as did 
David his father" . This double stress, bearing in  mind inspiration's 
economic use of words, is really making a point. Yet the records of 
Solomon seem to be framed to show that externally,  Solomon  was 
indeed following David. 2 Chron.8 is a passage  which especially makes 
this point, in that it describes the  actions  of  Solomon  in  the  very  
language which is used earlier about David:    

Solomon (2 Chron.) David 

8:3 “Solomon went to Hamath 
Zobah” 

2 Sam.8:3 “David smote also 
Hadadezer the son of Rehob 
king of Zobah” 

8:3  " and prevailed"  Same  word 1 Sam.17:30  

8:8 Those “whom the children 
of Israel consumed not, did 
Solomon make to pay tribute” 

2 Sam.8:6  “David put garrisons 
in Syria of Damascus, and the 
Syrians became servants to 
David, and brought gifts” 

8:14 “He appointed according to 
the ordinance of David his 
father, the courses of the priests 
to their service, and the Levites 
to their charges…for so had 
David commanded” 

1 Chron. 24:1 
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9:15,16 2 Sam.8:7 “David took the 
shields of gold that were on the 
servants of Hadadezer and 
brought them to Jerusalem” 

Solomon prayed to God in the terms and language of his father (2 Chron. 
6:41,42 cp. Ps. 132:1,8,9). He was familiar with his father’s Psalms- 
after all, all Israel sung them. It must have been like being the son of a 
world-famous singer. The words were even in Solomon’s subconscious 
it seems, for when he tells his son “Give not sleep to thine eyes nor 
slumber to thine eyelids” (Prov. 6:4) he is alluding unconsciously, it 
seems (in that it is out of context) to David’s promise not to give sleep to 
his eyes until he had found a resting place for the ark (Ps. 132:4). 
Solomon's  zealous  organization  of  the  temple worship was an exact  
fulfilment  of the order laid down by his father David (1 Kings  7:51; 2 
Chron. 7:6; 8:14). Solomon wanted God to bless the temple  as  a  sign  
of His pleasure with David his father (e.g 2 Chron. 6:42).  Solomon's  
personal  enthusiasm for service to God became subsumed by the huge 
psychological spiritual dominance of his  parents. His zeal for the temple 
was almost purely a result of living out his father's expectation; he 
almost admits as much in  1  Kings  8:20:  " I  am  risen  up  in  the room 
of David my father...and have (therefore, in the context) built an house 
for the  name  of  the  Lord" .  He offered huge numbers of sacrifices 
when the ark was brought into the temple (1 Kings 8:63), just as David 
had sacrificed as the ark was brought to Zion (2 Sam. 6:13 = 1 Kings 
8:5). Yet he failed to feel and know the truth of David’s conclusion that 
God doesn’t essentially want sacrifice (Ps. 40:6). David had been forced 
to learn that lesson through the shame of his sin with Bathsheba- 
Solomon was so sure of his own righteousness that he never was driven 
to see the inadequacy of animal sacrifice in itself, and the need in the end 
for the direct receipt of God’s grace. It is possible that he asked for 
wisdom only because his father David had taught him to ask for it, just 
as he taught his children (Prov. 4:5-7). And even in the cynicism of 
Ecclesiastes, written in Solomon’s later life, he still uses words and 
phrases which have their root in his father David- e.g. his description of 
women as snares in Ecc. 7:26 goes back to how his father dealt with 
women who were a snare (1 Sam. 18:21). And the whole description of 
old age in Ecc. 12 is based on his father’s experience with Barzillai (2 
Sam. 19:35). The  lack  of  true  zeal within our community,  after  
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several  generations  'in  the Truth', may be related to all this 
too. We each need to seriously examine ourselves in this connection, and 
know the meaning of personal conversion.   

So  what,  then,  can  we  learn  from the attitude of Solomon's parents   
to   him?   In  his  early  years,  Solomon  commented unashamedly: " I 
was my father's son (stating the obvious, unless Solomon  was  proud of 
the fact), tender and only beloved in the sight  of  my mother (Bathsheba 
had other children apart from Solomon, so he is exaggerating here). He 
taught me also (as well as Bathsheba-  something remarkable for those 
times), and said unto me,  Let  thine heart retain my words...neither 
decline from the words  of  my  mouth...hear,  O  my son, and receive 
my sayings" (Prov. 4:3,4,10).  David  took time out from his busy 
schedule to spend  time  instructing  his  special,  beloved  son. And 
David wasn't  just  playing  Scrabble with Solomon in the evenings; he 
was  really  drumming  into  that  lad  vital  spiritual values. Solomon  
really  respected  David  and  loved his mother; he was without  doubt  
the  blue  eyed  boy  to  her,  and  he  reacted accordingly.  We  have 
seen how in Prov. 31 she lays the law down with him about his 
girlfriends, about not marrying Gentiles, and about  not  drinking, yet in 
Song 3:11 we see Bathsheba with all her  motherly pride crowning 
Solomon on the day of engagement to that  Egyptian  girl  who  was  to  
be his downfall. Like David, Bathsheba  taught  Solomon the principles 
with great enthusiasm, but   she  allowed  parental  pride  to  make  her  
dismiss  the possibility  that  her  son  was seriously going astray. David 
had been described as the chiefest among ten thousand (2 Sam. 18:3), 
and yet this is how Solomon’s illegal girlfriend describes him (Song 
5:10). He had clearly told her all about his father David- and she 
evidently pleased Solomon by describing him as being like his father, 
even though she probably had never known David. He sought a wife 
who would be a surrogate parent rather than a help-meet. Like 
Bathsheba, David  was  a  great  example of obeying the Law's 
injunction to speak  of the word to one's children at all times, but he got 
to the  point  where  he  was so convinced Solomon would please God 
and  be  the Messiah that he forgot all about the conditionality of the 
promises.    

But  Solomon  repeatedly refers to this instruction as the words and  
commands  of David his father; his early obedience to God's words and 
principles was because he wanted to follow his father, not  because  of  
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any  genuine  response to the grace of God. He had  an  evident  
pride  in  the  high  standing  with God which David  his  father  enjoyed 
(2 Chron. 6:5,6,10), which led him to automatically  respect  and  accept  
David's  spiritual teaching rather  than  figuring  things  out  for  
himself.  It  is quite right  that  we  should  have  a  true spiritual respect 
for our elders  (cp.  Heb. 13:7);  yet  this  must  be  balanced  against 
developing  our own faith, our own understanding of God, without being 
spiritually dominated by them.    

Jotham is another example of this kind of thing. “He did that which was 
right in the eyes of the Lord, according to all that his father Uzziah had 
done”  (2 Chron. 27:2). His perception of God was defined in terms of 
his father. Freud in his book The Future Of An Illusion was somehow 
right when he said that many people project the image of their father 
onto God; they see Him as defined in terms of the experience they had of 
their father. This is how spirituality comes to be transferred rather than 
developed after the direct image of God.    

The   Divine  assessment  of  Solomon's  spirituality  makes  no 
reference  to  his  obedience to God's commands; rather " Solomon 
loved  the Lord (in that he) walked in the statutes of David his father"    
(1  Kings  3:3)-  rather  than  God's  statutes.  This perfectly  explains 
 why Solomon blandly disobeyed God's word in the  very ways his father 
David did. Again, there are unpleasant similarities with our own 
position. Weaknesses  which  our forefathers  and  community  have  
accepted  without comment for generations  are  tolerated  without  a 
quibble; there are other issues,  equally  contrary  to  Divine principles, 
over which we create  great  complaint- simply because this is what 
parentally and  communally  we  have  been taught to react against. Yet 
the Gospel   should   be   making   us   a  new  creation,  standing 
independently  of tradition and background conditioning. Knowing 
others  who  are  doing  the  same  should  be  the basis of our 
fellowship,  rather  than  just  belonging to the same community with the 
same background. It seems that Solomon didn’t really reflect on who his 
father really was. He had an ideal image of him, choosing to overlook 
his failures with women. David committed the sin of presumption with 
Bathsheba, and yet Solomon judges Joab for committing presumptuous 
sin without mercy (1 Kings 2:29 cp. Ex.21:14).    
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The  words of Prov. 4 show that Solomon's motivation for teaching 
God's  ways  to  his  son (Rehoboam) was because this is how his father  
had  taught  him. “Give not sleep to thine eyes, nor slumber to thine 
eyelids”, he exhorts his son (Prov. 6:4), in the very language used to 
describe his father’s zeal for the building of the temple (Ps. 132:4). 
When he warns his son not to go in to his neighbour’s wife (Prov. 6:29), 
this was inevitably looking back to his parents’ failure. He told his son, 
and presumably all his sons, to keep their father’s commandment and not 
forsake the teaching of their mother (Prov. 6:20). In this he was just 
blindly repeating his own experience of youth, and yet the way he 
repeated it was irrelevant seeing that his wives were largely Gentiles. To 
tell them to follow the laws of their mothers was hardly good advice. But 
he said it because it seemed the right thing, it was what he had been told 
as a child. David  was  motivated  by a desire to fulfil   the   Law's   
command   that   the   word   should  be enthusiastically taught by 
parents to their children. Externally, Solomon  likewise  obeyed the 
command. But he did so as a result of  living out parental expectation; he 
did what his parents had done  to  him. Yet Rehoboam didn't really take 
Divine principles very  seriously  in  his later life, although there is 
reason to think  that  he did so originally. And so he too lived  out  the  
spiritual experience of his father Solomon; the rot   of   only   external  
spirituality  snaked  through  those generations,  until  the  real spirit of 
the Truth was lost, and only  an  external  shell remained. There is ample 
evidence that this   is  exactly  the  situation  in many areas today.    

In Ecclesiastes, Solomon comes to conclude that although he had heaped 
up riches, his life was vanity- indeed, all is vanity, because one doesn’t 
know how wise will be the person to whom one leaves their life 
achievements. And yet one of David’s songs which Solomon must have 
sung went like this: “Surely every man walketh in a vain shew: surely 
they are disquieted in vain: he heapeth up riches, and knoweth not who 
shall gather them” (Ps. 39:6). Solomon didn’t think about the words of 
his dad’s hymns. It took him  a lifetime to learn the truth of them for 
himself, and by then it was too late (so it seems to me). So with us, to 
learn and heed wisdom rather than have to learn it all again by 
experience- this is one of the hardest things for us, especially if our 
background was in a home of truth and wisdom. David seemed to have 
feared that this might just be the case when he pleads with Solomon: 
“Solomon my son, know thou (i.e. experientially, personally) the God of 
thy father” (1 Chron. 29:8). It could also be that Psalm 127 is his Psalm 
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for Solomon written at the very end of his life; he tells Solomon 
that unless God builds this house / temple, it will all be “in vain” and 
Solomon will but eat the bread of sorrows, labouring hard all his days 
for nothing. And this is very much the picture of Solomon in 
Ecclesiastes. David said that such labour in vain was made unnecessary 
by the fact that “So he giveth his beloved sleep” (Ps. 127:2). ‘David’ 
means ‘beloved’, and it could be that David was gently trying to focus 
Solomon’s attention on the future David who would be made to sleep / 
due by the Father, in order to build the real house.    

David’s life was full of grief, anguish and joy (2 Sam. 1:19-27; 3:33,34; 
12:15-23; 18:33; 19:4; 23:13-17); whereas Solomon’s life lacked any 
pathos, and he concludes that “what has been done is what will be done” 
(Ecc. 1:9). Because he sought to only follow his father, he never 
experienced his very own and personal experiences and growth; he did 
what he perceived was right not because it was what he wanted, but 
because it looked smart, and appeared in line with his father. For those 
raised Christian, these issues are live and difficult. On a psychological 
level, it appears that those without personal experience, i.e. experience 
which is uniquely their own, fall into destructive behaviour- and 
Solomon would fit that pattern. R.D. Laing comments: “If our 
experience is destroyed, our behaviour will be destructive” (1). And it’s 
been observed that increasingly, modern society is creating behaviours 
rather than experiences (2). Typical 21st century man or woman has the 
Solomon syndrome- focused upon others as their heroes, endless 
learning from others rather than through empirical, personal experience; 
adopting the conclusions of others without having personally worked 
them through; indulging in virtual experience [especially, these days, 
online] rather than actual experience. Both psychology and the Biblical 
example of Solomon teach that all this tends to self-destructive 
behaviour in the end. 

Solomon And The Promises To David 

Solomon didn't go "fully" after Yahweh (1 Kings 11:6)- and yet this 
same Hebrew word is often on his lips in describing how God has 
"fulfilled" His promises to David through Solomon. Thus he saw the 
promises of God as some kind of unconditional offer of blessing- rather 
than grasping that their fulfilments to us actually demand a 'fulfilment' 
from us. So for all Solomon's references to the promises to David, he 
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didn't see that they required something from him. And we can 
be so very similar, knowing God's promises and rejoicing in their 
fulfilment, without perceiving that this of itself requires response from 
us. 

Notes 

(1) R.D. Laing, The Politics Of Experience (New York: Pantheon, 1967) 
p. 12.  

(2) Martin Marty, A Nation Of Behavers (Chicago: University Of 
Chicago Press, 1976) discusses at length the relation between experience 
and behaviour. 

David, Solomon And The Dynasty Syndrome 

Of course, David was just a human being, as was Solomon. There would 
have inevitably been the 'dynasty' or the third and forth generation 
syndrome. The father, in this case David, is raised in privation of some 
kind in his family of origin. Determined to give his own family more 
than what he had he works hard, day and night, sacrifices much, mostly 
his own family to build an 'empire'. But is it for them? Is he not driven as 
much by his own fear as his passion? Not able to trust others whom he 
often feels are plotting his downfall, he surrounds himself with family, 
cousins etc. He leaves his 'empire' to his progeny, who, having grown up 
in comparative luxury are not as 'driven'. " Born with a silver spoon in 
their mouths” they accept what they have as their right, it is their right to 
rule the family business etc. Because they were raised in an environment 
that deferred to them as heirs they are often arrogant, lacking the drive 
and acumen of their father, they are often self-centred dilettantes but 
they still have enough of their father in them to add to his fortune by 
merger and acquisition. By the third and forth generation, well the 
dynasty is generally in decline the passion and drive having been lost 
almost completely. An oversimplification and generalisation I know but 
basically this is the framework of how the 'sins' of the fathers are passed 
on from one generation to the next. Then there is the passing on of 
dysfunction and functionality as well, through the genetic predisposition 
and family environment interface. The choice of partner for instance is 
determined by the family dynamic and the fact that they reflect what we 
know and love of our parents etc. 
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For Absalom the dynamic was different to that of Solomon, for 
him his father's love was his weakness which he hated due mostly to 
David's lack of action over the rape of Tamar. He exploited this 
weakness egged on no doubt by his maternal grandfather more to make 
his father do something to curb his own excesses and prove he loved him 
by giving him boundaries etc. This brings up David's family system 
which was highly dysfunctional, this dysfunction was passed on to the 
rest including Solomon's half brothers and sisters.  Father's and mothers 
often live the lives they would of liked to have through their kids, 
fulfilling their fantasies. Then there's the internalisation of the parent and 
their family rule system, it goes on and on.  

John Stibbs 

5 Solomon: What Went Wrong? 

5-1 Solomon's Apostacy 

Throughout the record in Kings, there are copious hints that right from 
his early years all Solomon's spirituality was shot through with an 
incredible duality;  his motives were partly spiritual, partly carnal - 
without him being the slightest bit aware of this.   The degree of self-
deception in that man is hard to plumb, yet he was a fervent believer in 
the God of Israel, zealous to lay his life down in service before Him.   
Solomon's lack of self-knowledge really should be a glaring warning to 
each of us. 

Duality 

Let's wade through all the evidence so as to appreciate how the very soul 
of Solomon was characterized by this partial spirituality, which appeared 
(to him and to Israel) as such wonderful commitment to the Lord.   

• " Only" the people sacrificed in high places...and Solomon loved 
the Lord...only  he sacrificed...in high places" (1 Kings 3:2,3), 
highlights the contradiction between Solomon's love for God and 
his willingness to sacrifice in the " high places" which God 
detested - for the Law clearly spelt out that sacrifice could only 
be offered in the tabernacle, at the place where Yahweh's Name 
was placed (Dt. 12:5-8; 14:23-25).  
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• Solomon later turned to alcohol for a while (Ecc. 

1)- yet his girlfriend says that Solomon took her to house of wine 
(Song 2:4 RVmg.) whilst still young. The seeds of failure were 
there early on- he preached against wine in Proverbs, and yet still 
drunk himself.  

• " Judah and Israel were many, as the sand which is by the sea in 
multitude, eating and drinking and making merry" (1 Kings 
4:20).   This combines allusions to two different passages.   
Clearly there is reference to the fact that the Abrahamic promises 
had a primary fulfilment at this time.  But the final phrase refers 
back to Israel's idolatry with the golden calf.  It is as if the 
dualism within Solomon at this time - in being the primary 
fulfilment of the seed, and yet also being apostate - was fulfilled 
in Israel.   We see elsewhere several indications that Solomon 
and Israel were closely connected (cp. Christ and the church). 

• Solomon's enthusiasm for Egyptian horses is clearly chronicled 
(1 Kings 4:26-28), although this was studied disobedience to Dt. 
17:16.  

• His marriage out of the faith right at the start of his reign is 
commented upon elsewhere. This was the beginning of 
Solomon's apostacy.  

• The hollowness of Solomon's early worship is made all too 
apparent by 2 Chron. 1:3-6;  he worshipped in a tabernacle 
without the ark (i.e. the presence of God). The children of the 
Arab tribes “that were left after them in the land, whom the 
children of Israel also were not able to destroy, upon those did 
Solomon levy a tribute” (1 Kings 9:21) suggests that Solomon 
made the same mistake as Israel in earlier days- he was a 
satisficer, he himself married into those tribes, and he wasn’t 
obedient to the clear covenant of the land which was binding 
upon him.  

The apostate religious system called " Babylon" in Revelation is 
evidently presented in the language of Solomon - at the time his 
kingdom was apparently flourishing, due to his righteousness:   

                    1 Kings                                        Revelation 
                    10:14                                           13:17,18 
                    10:23                                           18:11,12,15 
                    11:1,2                                          17:1,2 



 150 
  
                    10:22                                           18:17,19 
                    10:23                                           18:3,17 
                    10:21,22                                       18:12 
                    10:11                                           18:12 
                    10:22                                           18:12 
                    10:10,25                                       18:13 
                    10:23                                           18:3,9 
                    10:28                                           18:12 
                     9:22                                           18:13 
                    11:1,5 (Solomon influenced              2:20 cp. 1 Kings 16:31 
                     by Zidonian idolatry) 
                    2 Chron. 9:15 (666)                       13:18 

The description of Solomon's trading with Egypt is described with an 
unusual phrase- he brought forth chariots and horses out of Egypt by his 
hand (1 Kings 10:29). But the Hebrew phrase 'to bring forth by the hand' 
is used so very often to described how God's might hand brought forth 
His people from Egypt- destroying the horses and chariots of Egypt in 
the process (Ex. 7:4,5; 13:3,14,16; 14:8; 32:11 and so often). This is 
such a major theme in Biblical history that the inspired choice of words 
is surely intentional and allusive in 1 Kings 10:29- for Solomon did the 
very opposite to what God did for His people. Solomon's hand brought 
forth and glorified the chariots and horses of Egypt, bringing them all the 
way from Egypt to Canaan. Solomon is thus being subtly set up as an 
anti-God figure- although apparently, all was well, the promises of 
blessing were being fulfilled etc.  

God's House Versus Solomon's House 

The record of Solomon's building of his own house is clearly framed to 
reveal the sad fact that his zeal for God's house was only an outcome of 
his own natural zeal and hard work;  but that tremendous energy was 
given far more scope in achieving his own ends.  So often apparently 
active brethren are only so because the Truth is only compounding their 
own naturally active characters.   For example, those who naturally like 
travelling can seem zealous Gospel preachers.   The style of the record 
makes this clear of Solomon: 
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   " So was he seven years in building (God's house)...     but 
 Solomon was building his own house thirteen years" (1 Kings 6:38;  
7:1). 

His own house (cp. our family and mortgage) assumed almost double the 
importance of God's house. In this we see Solomon's apostacy.  The 
architectural detail given concerning Solomon's house and " the house of 
the forest of Lebanon" seems to be given in such a format as to compare 
with that concerning God's house.   

The porch of Solomon's house matches that of the temple (Ez. 8:7,16), 
which in Ezekiel's time was a place of apostacy.   Solomon's own house 
was undeniably larger than God's, although built with the same layout 
(e.g. 1 Kings 6:2 cp. 7:2;  6:36 cp. 7:12;  5:1-5 cp. 7:13).   The " another 
court within the porch" in his house seems to have been a replica of the 
Most Holy within God's house (1 Kings 7:8), yet it was here that 
Solomon's wives worshipped their idols.   Likewise the record of the 
foundation stones (7:10) is similar to that of the temple foundations.   
The two pillars with their pomegranates and lily-work seem to have 
matched the open flowers of the temple, and they have ominous 
connections with Absalom's pillar of self-glorification (2 Sam. 18:18).   
Worst of all, Solomon's throne seems to have been built with allusion to 
Yahweh's enthronement upon the praises of Israel in the Most Holy.   
The temple steps are mentioned in the context of the steps to Solomon's 
throne (2 Chron. 9:4,18).   

The Temple Solomon’s House 

Length: 60 cubits, breadth 20, 
height 30 (1 Kings 6:2) 

Length: 100 cubits, breadth 50, 
height 30 (1 Kings 7:2) 

Used cedar pillars and beams (1 
Kings 6:9,10)  

1 Kings 7:2 

Inner court built with three rows 
of hewn stone and a row of cedar 
beams (1 Kings 6:36 RV) 

“The great court round about had 
three rows of hewn stones, and a 
row of cedar beams, like as the 
inner court of the house of the 
Lord” (1 Kings 7:12) 
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Hiram called in to build it (1 
Kings 5:1-5) 

1 Kings 7:13 

The Most Holy within God's 
house (1 Kings 7:8) 

The " another court within the 
porch" in his house seems to have 
been a replica of the Most Holy 
within God's house. Here 
Solomon’s wives worshipped their 
idols. 

Built on large foundation stones The record of the foundation stones 
(7:10) is similar to that of the 
temple foundations.   

The temple had a “porch” (Ez. 
8:7,16) 

The porch of Solomon's house 
matches that of the temple (Ez. 
8:7,16), which in Ezekiel's time 
was a place of apostacy.    

Open flowers design of the temple The two pillars with their 
pomegranates and lily-work seem 
to have matched the open flowers 
of the temple, and they have 
ominous connections with 
Absalom's pillar of self-
glorification (2 Sam. 18:18).    

The way the record of Solomon's house follows straight on from that of 
God's house (1 Kings 6,7) seems to highlight the similarity between 
them.   The house of Yahweh and Solomon's house are often spoke of 
together (e.g. 2 Chron. 7:11;  8:1;  9:11) to make us reflect on this.   
Indeed, the record of Solomon's house in 1 Kings 7:1-12 is a parenthesis 
out of historical sequence;  5:2-6:38 and 7:13-9:9 are about the temple;  
7:1-12 is a clear parenthesis to demonstrate Solomon's weakness.    

Solomon was an enthusiast, a hard worker. Throughout Old and New 
Testaments (not to mention the Christian experience) works and 
apostacy are associated.   Yet enthusiastic response to the love of God 
must be inevitable in the life of the true believer.   In this lies the 
challenge of balance and correct motivation;  to respond with emotion 
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and warmth to the Gospel, yet without doing so only in ways 
which compound our own personality in ways which allow us to express 
our own personality and ambition to our own self-glorification.   Our 
response must be to pick up the cross, to serve as we would not, to 
capture the spirit of service which is in Christ. 

5-2 Solomon's Attitude To The Kingdom 

It would seem from Ecclesiastes that Solomon lost any personal hope 
even of resurrection, and because of this he wonders why he ever 
initially had asked for wisdom: “I myself perceived that one event 
[death] happeneth to them all. Then said I in mine heart, As it happeneth 
to the fool, so will it happen even to me; and why was I then more 
wise?” (Ecc. 2:14,15 RV). “God giveth to the man that is good in his 
sight wisdom…this also is vanity” (Ecc. 2:26). This is a definite 
reference back to himself, who was given wisdom. But he now saw it as 
vanity, seeing there was no personal future hope. What this teaches us is 
that unless we personally believe we will be in the Kingdom, then all our 
wisdom is of no value to us personally….and in the end, we will like 
Solomon live a life that reflects this.  

Solomon speaks in Ecclesiastes 6 of the tragedy of possessing all things 
but being unable to enjoy them, because fulfilling one's own natural 
desires one after another really isn't much of a life. And thus he came to 
despise the concept of eternal life: " Yea, though he live a thousand 
years twice told, yet hath he seen no good" (Ecc. 6:6). " A thousand 
years" was likely a figure for eternity. He conceived of eternal life as 
being life as we now know it; and he didn't really want to live for ever as 
he'd fulfilled every natural desire. There's a real warning for us here. If 
we see the eternity of the Kingdom as a big carrot for us, it may not 
actually be that motivating for us in the long run of spiritual life. It is the 
quality and nature of that life which is surely important to us, and not the 
mere infinity of it. Indeed, eternal life as we now know it would be a 
curse rather than a blessing.   

We have shown elsewhere that Solomon saw himself as the Messianic 
Son of David, therefore he felt his kingdom was the Messianic 
Kingdom.  He felt that God “hath made me an house, as he promised” to 
David (1 Kings 2:24). He felt that he was the fulfilment of the promises, 
and therefore the Kingdom had come; he failed to be awed by the 
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greatness of the Christ to come, and abstracted and reduced His 
coming Kingdom into an effective nothingness. By doing so, he totally 
overlooked the highly conditional nature of the promises, and forgot his 
own proneness to failure, and the weakness of his nature. He failed to 
meditate upon the promises beyond what they seemed to offer him in the 
here and now; and the result was that he felt they were totally fulfilled in 
him: “[God had] kept with thy servant David that thou promisedst 
him...as it is this day...I am risen up in the room of David my father, and 
sit on the throne of Israel, as the Lord promised, and have built an house 
for the name of the Lord” (1 Kings 8:20,24). He dogmatically declared 
to Shimei: “And King Solomon shall be blessed, and the throne of David 
shall be established before the Lord for ever” (1 Kings 2:45). And in all 
this, of course, we see our warning. This may explain why he built his 
own house as a replica of God's house - he felt that in fulfilment of the 
Davidic covenant his house was God's house. Solomon's attitude to the 
Kingdom was that it was all here and now, and it was not so much the 
Kingdom of God as the Kingdom of Solomon.  In this Solomon may 
seem far removed from our experience.  But with eyes half closed, 
discerning only the general outline, Solomon is surely in a mind-set 
analogous to many of us.  Solomon was so sure that because of his 
father’s righteousness, therefore God would establish him. “Mercy and 
truth preserve the king, and he upholdeth his throne by mercy” (Prov. 
20:28 RVmg.) says as much- the promises (“mercy and truth” usually 
refer to God’s promises) had been given to David and just because of 
that, Solomon was sure that his throne and kingdom would thereby be 
upheld. He forgot the crucial need for personal, obedient relationship 
with God. And he overlooked all the hard work that his father had done 
in preparing for the temple to be built- in that he claimed all glory for 
himself: “Through wisdom is an house builded; and by understanding it 
is established” (Prov. 24:3) he said- perfectly true, but with the self-
justifying twist behind the words in his case, that he had built the temple 
thanks to his own wisdom. Wisdom is given, he said, to the man who is 
pleasing to God (Ecc. 2:26)- again referring to himself. One even 
wonders whether he justified his many wives by reasoning that “Whoso 
findeth a wife [any time!] findeth a good thing, and obtaineth favour of 
the Lord” (Prov. 18:22).  

Solomon’s use of his wealth to create a garden with special rivers and 
fruit trees was surely an attempt to reproduce Eden on earth (Ecc. 2:5,6 
RV). He thought that he could buy the Kingdom, create the Kingdom 
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paradise on earth, have it now... and so very many have fallen into 
the same delusion. 

5-3 Solomon's Self-Justification 

Solomon was so confident that he was or would be the Messiah that he 
seems to have felt that he was beyond the possibility of sinning; real 
self-examination and the sense of the possibility of failure just didn’t 
exist for him. He says that the land of Israel is “blessed” because her 
king is the son of a noble, and she will be cursed if her ruler is a servant 
(Ecc. 10:16,17 RVmg.). Solomon proudly presented himself as the son 
of King David- and he makes a clear swipe at Jeroboam, the pretender to 
the throne who was a servant (1 Kings 11:26). By reasoning like this, 
Solomon sets himself in direct opposition to the spirit of Jesus, who 
declared that the servant is to be the King of all. Thus Solomon’s self-
justification, his self-defensiveness, his lack of focus on the future 
Messiah, led him to miss totally the spirit of Christ. And further, it made 
him into some kind of anti-Christ. The record in 1 Kings 11:31-40 brings 
this out clearly- God assures Solomon that he and his line will reign on 
the throne for ever if he is obedient. But he then straight away seeks to 
kill Jeroboam who was pretending to the throne- because he didn’t pay 
attention to the import of God’s conditional promise to him. And we too 
can so focus on present realities that we forget the sure promise of the 
Kingdom, and think that the conditional hope which we too have can 
only be ensured by our own politics, rather than faith and obedience.   

Solomon offered sacrifices “that could not be told nor numbered for 
multitude” (1 Kings 8:5). This is evidently to be connected with the 
language of the promises to Abraham about the multiplication of the 
seed of Israel. It could be that Solomon thought that his generosity in 
giving of his wealth was what had brought about the fulfilment of these 
promises- he almost forced God to fulfil them, at least in his own mind, 
by his generosity.    

We know that the Proverbs are inspired by God, but all the same it is 
possible there to see Solomon’s essential self-justification coming 
through- for so much of what he says and writes he surely thought of 
with reference to himself. His proverbs were in a sense his preaching and 
teaching to others- and yet as we can do so easily, he mixed this 
preaching with self-justification, a desire to prove himself to be right in 
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the eyes of others. Many of us spent far too much of our 
preaching energy with this subconscious agenda.   

• When he writes things like “the thoughts of the diligent tend only 
to plenteousness” (Prov. 21:5), he must inevitably be connecting 
his own fantastic wealth / blessing with his hard work. He was 
justifying himself by works rather than by faith; he assumed his 
righteousness and acceptance with God rather than struggling 
through the work of faith. Yet he could say “Labour not to be 
rich; cease from thine own wisdom” (Prov. 23:5). He had all the 
right theory. Solomon was an active, industrious person by 
nature; and whilst all his many proverbs criticizing the lazy and 
glorifying the diligent are true as they stand, is there not in all 
this some element of self-justification, interpreting his own 
natural personality type as inherently righteous? 

• “Take away the wicked from before the king, and his throne shall 
be established in righteousness” (Prov. 25:5) was justifying the 
way he killed Shimei at the establishment of his kingdom.  

• “When the righteous are in authority, the people rejoice” (Prov. 
29:2) surely refers to the way the people rejoiced at Solomon’s 
ascension to power (2 Chron. 9:7).   

• When Solomon, as the current King, wrote that "The king's heart 
is in the hand of the Lord as the watercourses: He turneth it 
whithersoever he will" (Prov. 21:1), it's possible to understand 
this as a claim that whatever he thought in his heart was in fact 
from God. He played God, having convinced himself that he was 
somehow automatically thinking on God's behalf. This is one of 
the dangers of mishandling the Divine truth and wisdom which is 
granted us to possess. Solomon goes on to comment that "every 
way of a man is right in his own eyes; but the Lord pondereth the 
hearts" (Prov. 21:2). Is he perhaps drawing a contrast between 
the infallibility of the King's thought, compared to the deceit of 
the human heart in the population? Thus Solomon came to see 
himself as somehow more than human. Likewise his comment 
that "the wrath of a king is as angels of death" (Prov. 16:14). As 
God sends out angels of death, as on Passover night, it's a 
reflection of His decision as King in the court of Heaven. But 
Solomon decided that his court was as God's court, and therefore 
his thoughts, emotions and decisions would therefore be 
somehow Divinely fulfilled, with Angels sent out to fulfil them. 
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He took 'God manifestation' to such a 
degree that he denied his own humanity, and this destroyed his 
own person. We see it happening all around us- church pastors, 
visual artists who think somehow God is speaking through them 
to the point they see themselves as "Gods in their own right" [as 
Dali and Picasso have been described as seeing themselves], 
Kings and political leaders and corporate directors and office 
managers and working class husbands and obsessive, 
domineering single mums... who all somehow come to see 
themselves as little gods with a 'Divine right' to infallible 
decision making for others.  

• “The righteous considereth the cause of the poor” (Prov. 29:7) 
sounds like a reference to the way Solomon judged the two 
prostitutes.  

When Solomon laments that a sinful land has many rulers, but stability 
comes from a wise ruler (Prov. 28:2), he is stating an inspired truth; but 
it is inevitable that he framed it in such terms as justified his own 
dictatorial rule, as if his wisdom justified him in crushing any opposition 
leaders. It was really Solomon's self-justification. Solomon taught that 
the heart of kings is unsearchable, i.e., it cannot be examined (Prov. 25:3 
Heb.), being as far above the earth as heaven is. This sums up the 
concerns I’ve been expressing. Solomon thought that his possession of 
theoretical wisdom placed him in a God-like position above his people, 
and therefore they dare not even begin to question him or examine him; 
and none should therefore dare to ‘put himself forth’ in the King’s 
presence (Prov. 25:6). Truly, “knowledge puffs up”. And our very 
possession of ‘the truth’ of Christ and the word of God carries with it the 
same potential temptations, leading us to consider the world so far 
beneath us, that we can do what we wish with no accountability to 
anyone. And so brethren with amazing Biblical knowledge end up in 
court for paedophilia, etc.  

Likewise Prov. 29:14: “The king that faithfully judgeth the poor, his 
throne shall be established for ever”. Solomon is clearly referring to the 
promises to David, which he assumed were about him. He thought that 
because he had judged the poor harlots wisely, therefore he would be the 
promised Messiah. And this was just what David his father had hoped 
and expected of him. David had even asked Solomon to “do wisely” i.e. 
to show wisdom, in order that the promises to him about Messiah would 
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be fulfilled (1 Kings 2:3 RVmg.). So this was surely one of 
Solomon’s motives in giving them justice and being ‘wise’; he sought to 
live out his father’s expectations and to fulfil the requirements of the 
Messiah figure. Solomon uses language elsewhere used about Messiah’s 
final judgment when he says that “ A wise king winnoweth the wicked, 
and bringeth the threshing wheel over them” (Prov. 20:26 RV). He felt 
that his judgment must be that of God, therefore he had to be right, 
because he ‘had wisdom’, he ‘had the truth’; he assumed that because he 
was the king, therefore his heart would inevitably be guided by the Lord 
(Prov. 21:1). Prov. 20:28 also speak as if Solomon was somehow 
automatically the king promised to David: “Mercy and truth [a phrase 
elsewhere used about the promises] preserve the king: and his throne is 
upholden by mercy”. And again, Prov. 16:12: “The throne is established 
by righteousness”. This cannot be without reference to the fact that 
Solomon’s throne was “established”- and he assumed it was thanks to 
his righteousness, and his father’s good standing with God. Faith and an 
acceptance of God’s grace in doing this just didn’t come into it. His 
father’s high parental expectation of him led him to self-assurance, 
arrogance, an assumption he was right and could never be wrong. And 
one sees this in many a Christian family. This self-assurance of 
Solomon’s was reflected in how he brought up his children. He spoke of 
his law as giving life and blessing, appropriating the very terms of 
Deuteronomy about the blessings of obedience to God’s law. Wisdom 
said: “Now therefore my sons, hearken unto me: for blessed are they that 
keep my ways” (Prov. 8:32 RV). Yet these are the very words Solomon 
uses when talking to his kids: “Now therefore my sons, hearken unto 
me” (Prov. 5:7; 7:24). Conclusion? Solomon sees the woman “Wisdom” 
as a personification of himself.   It was really Solomon's self-
justification. He personally was wisdom, so he thought. This is how self-
exalted his possession of true wisdom made him. And of course, his kids 
didn’t listen to wisdom’s way. In passing, I have noted that those raised 
‘in the truth’ often find it very hard to take criticism in later life. They 
find tolerance of others’ views hard; they perceive themselves to be right 
to an intolerant extent. Is this not a little bit of the Solomon syndrome?   

Solomon writes inspired truth in Proverbs of course, but it is inevitable 
that much of what he writes about the need to respect the man who has 
wisdom, and his superiority over all others, was written with an eye to 
his own self-justification. He even writes as if the king must be accepted 
as automatically infallible: “A divine sentence is in the lips of the king; 
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his mouth transgresseth not in judgment…the fear of a king is as 
the roaring of a lion: whoso provoketh him to anger sinneth against his 
own soul” (Prov. 16:10; 20:2).   It was really Solomon's self-
justification.   

Often Solomon’s Proverbs bring out the tension between wealth and 
wisdom, and the need to chose wisdom (Prov. 8:11; 16:16). But whilst 
he was inspired to write this, and true as it all was, it is inevitable that 
Solomon said all this with his mind on the way that he had rejected 
wealth for wisdom when asked by God for his wish. He thought that his 
right choice in early life [cp. Christian baptism] justified him in later 
loving wealth rather than wisdom. He taught that wisdom filled the 
treasuries of the wise (Prov. 8:21 RV)- just as his treasuries were filled 
with wealth. He says that a wise son makes a glad father(Prov. 10:1), so 
intent was he on living out his father’s expectations even after David’s 
death. Because of this he teaches that the King must always be right and 
be respected, whatever happens (Prov. 16:10-15). He saw himself as the 
Messianic King and therefore infallible. He again and again failed to 
realize the conditionality of all God has promised. His own words were 
so true of him: “There is that maketh himself rich, yet hath nothing 
[quoted in Rev. 3:17 about the rejected]: there is that maketh himself 
poor, yet hath great wealth” (Prov. 13:7). This last phrase is quoted 
about the Lord Jesus, who made Himself poor on the cross. And yet 
Solomon, who made himself rich, is the very anti-Christ.    

Thanks to his spiritual wisdom and works, his success in this life, the 
concept of a future kingdom meant nothing to him.   He didn't need it;  
he had what he wanted spiritually and materially.  The RV says that Ps. 
72 is a Psalm of Solomon- in which case we have him asking God to 
give him the throne, in return for which he would establish the Messianic 
Kingdom. His judging of the poor harlots would therefore have been in 
conscious fulfilment of the predictions he himself had made as to what 
his Messianic Kingdom would be like- as a time when the poor would be 
judged by him (Ps. 72:4,13). He came to articulate God’s Kingdom in 
terms of how he wanted his Kingdom to be. It could be truly said that 
there is an urgent need for us to be convicted - deeply convicted - of our 
desperate need for the person of Jesus, His second coming and 
Messianic Kingdom.   Solomon was so obsessed with himself, so 
inward-looking, so sure of his spiritual pedigree, so sure of the 
intellectual correctness of his spiritual knowledge that his need for 
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salvation didn't enter his heart.   Because he never publicly sinned 
(unlike David) he lacked the awareness of his own sinfulness which 
would have helped him realize he was only a primary fulfilment of the 
Davidic promises.   Lack of  awareness of our own sinfulness is 
connected with a lack of true enthusiasm for the Messianic Kingdom.   
Because he thought the kingdom was with him, Solomon evidently 
failed to discern the chronic need of his own nature, both physically and 
morally.     

Many passages in Solomon’s writings seem to indirectly and subtly 
justify himself. They may be perfectly true, reflecting the wisdom of 
God, and yet he was using his knowledge of God’s Truth to justify 
himself as being right- instead of being humbled by wisdom and the true 
knowledge of God. Consider: “God giveth to a man that is good in his 
sight wisdom and knowledge” (Ecc. 2:26). He didn’t want to understand 
that God’s offer to him as a young man, and his grant to him of wisdom, 
was by pure grace. Solomon suggests that his mere possession of truth 
made him a “good” man. He said that a King “who maketh himself 
servant to the cultivated field” brings profit to the land (Ecc. 5:9 
RVmg.)- as if he was justifying his zealous commitment to agriculture 
and considering the people of God to be so blessed by his presence 
amongst them. The mere possession of wisdom, of intellectual truth, can 
so easily lead us to this kind of empty self-congratulation.   It was really 
Solomon's self-justification. 

Facing up to the problem of our own nature is one sure way to revive our 
longing for the Kingdom.   All around us this world is offering us a 
pseudo-kingdom, the kingdom of Satan, of anti-Christ (Isa. 36:16 cp. 
Mic. 4:1,2).  To maintain a true enthusiasm for the Kingdom is one of 
the greatest and most fundamental art forms of the spiritual life.   Just 
reflecting on the physicalities - or the likely physicalities - of the brief 
Millennium will not be enough to keep the flame burning down the 
years.  There must  be a real appreciation of our desperate moral and 
physical need for it, on a deeply individual level. Solomon’s Kingdom 
was in fact only a fake replica of the true Kingdom of God. Thus the 
record stresses that he built cities “with walls, gates and bars” (2 Chron. 
8:5)- the very opposite of how things would be in God’s Kingdom. The 
whole of his kingdom was built on the backs of slave labour- firstly, of 
the Gentiles in the land (2 Chron. 8:8 RV), and then later of God’s own 
people. The Gentiles should either have been put to death, or welcomed 
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into the brotherhood of Israel- but to put them to slave labour was 
only repeating a classic mistake and sin of his forefathers (Josh. 16:10 
RV). There was something rotten about all his achievements from the 
very beginning. Yet it was all shrouded behind a sanctimonious 
observance of God’s law, offering offerings strictly “as the duty of every 
day required” (2 Chron. 8:13 RV), practicing guilt by association in 
insisting that his Gentile wife “shall not dwell in the house of 
David…because the places are holy, whereunto the ark of the Lord hath 
come” (2 Chron. 8:11). All this practicing of both contamination and 
holiness by contact all merely veiled Solomon’s inner bankruptcy. And it 
is not so difficult to see the very same problems and symptoms playing 
out amongst God’s children in these latter days.   

Solomon's lack of zeal for the kingdom becomes increasingly apparent 
the more we analyse his writings and history.   " Let thy promise unto 
David my father be established:  for thou hast made me king over a 
people like the dust of the earth in multitude" (2 Chron. 1:9 = Gen. 
13:16) sounds as if Solomon thought he was the ultimate (" established" 
) fulfilment of the promises to both David and Abraham.   David's belief 
that Ps. 72 applied totally to Solomon would have encouraged him in 
this.   Solomon felt that the fact that he was the great Son of David and 
had had the promises made to him justified all his actions:  " As the Lord 
liveth, which hath established me, and set me on the throne of 
David...and who hath made me an house, as he promised, Adonijah shall 
be put to death" (1 Kings 2:24).   

Note how Solomon later prayed God would establish him as the 
prophesied Son of David (2 Chron. 1:9);  but in his heart he had already 
decided that this was true anyway.   Once again we see a false spiritual 
humility.   Solomon's building of exotic gardens with " all kind of fruit" 
(Ecc. 2:5) sounds as if he was attempting to reconstruct Eden;  he was so 
carried away with expressing his own abilities that he effectively created 
his own kingdom in this life.   It seems Solomon's crazy programme of 
building and moral experimentation (outlined in Ecc. 2) began after he 
had finished building the temple.   He seems to have got cynical and 
depressed after that;  he had his kingdom in this life;  he looked back and 
compared himself with others (Ecc. 1:16;  2:7,9), and thereby he became 
proud.   He could see that materially and spiritually (in terms of 
knowledge) he had far, far outstripped all God's previous servants.   It 
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was this comparison with others (there is triple emphasis on it) 
which well indicates his pride. 

5-4 Solomon's Attitude To Being King 

The promises to David involved the establishment of Solomon’s throne. 
But God had declared clearly enough that this depended upon Solomon’s 
personal spirituality. But he wilfully failed to see this, deciding that: 
“Take away the wicked from before the king, and his throne shall be 
established in righteousness” (Prov. 25:5). He externalized 
righteousness, believing in a form of guilt-by-association, which the 
righteous would avoid. He redefined righteousness not as anything 
personal, but a separation from sinners. And there is no lack of evidence 
that our community has in places and at times fallen into some similar 
form of legalism. Solomon is described as having placed a “heavy yoke” 
upon God’s people (2 Chron. 10:4). The Lord alluded to this when He 
said that He places a light yoke upon men, in contrast to the heavy yoke 
of the Pharisees. The Lord clearly read Solomon as a legalist. And also 
as someone who, although a type of Him, was also an anti-Christ in his 
legalism and harshness.    

Solomon was so sure that he was acceptable with God by reason of 
being David’s son, that he ended up playing God. He did this by 
assuming that his feelings were actually those of God. When he says, 
with reference to himself, that “the wrath of a king is as messengers 
[angels] of death” (Prov. 16:14), he meant that his feelings of anger 
would, he thought, be implemented by the Angels. He assumed, with 
reference to himself, that “a divine sentence is in the lips of the King” 
(Prov. 16:10). He was infallible, because of who he was, because he 
‘knew the truth’, and had been raised in it, and was ‘to the manner born’. 
So he thought. And thus he ended up appropriating to himself language 
relevant to God alone: “In the light of the King’s countenance is life; and 
his favour is as a cloud of the latter rain” (Prov. 16:15).  

Solomon evidently considered that the promise to “establish [his] 
throne” was more conditional upon him ridding himself of association 
with sinners than personal righteousness: “Take away the wicked from 
before the king, and his throne shall be established in righteousness” 
(Prov. 25:5). His concept of righteousness was not God’s. He forgot all 
about personal holiness, and instead focused upon not being guilty by 
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association with sinners. And he thought this would justify him as 
righteous. The same error has been made so many times since. For how 
often has it happened that brethren who have had the most to say about 
separation from “the wicked” reveal personal lives which are anything 
but righteous. Solomon's attitude to being king was similar. 

5-5 Solomon And Pride 

It must be more than ironic that it was Solomon who wrote that before a 
fall there is pride (Prov. 16:18).   Clearly Solomon never considered he 
could fall, so he never considered the possibility that he was proud.   The 
words of Dt. 17:16-20 are evidently a prophecy of Solomon.   He did 
multiply silver, gold, horses and wives;  his heart was turned away (Dt. 
17:16,17= 2 Chron. 9:20).  Yet this passage says that if he studied the 
Law all his life, this would not  happen, and also his heart would not be " 
lifted up above his brethren" (v. 20).   Solomon's whipping of the people 
and sense of spiritual and material superiority (Ecc. 1:16;  2:7,9) shows 
how his heart was  lifted up. Yet Solomon knew the Law, despite his 
explicit disobedience to the commands concerning wives, horses etc.  
But his knowledge of the word didn't bring forth the true humility which 
it was intended to.   

This, surely, is what we need exhortation about:  the need to achieve a 
true humility in this evil, arrogant world.   Solomon assumed  he wasn't 
proud;  he assumed the word was having its intended effect upon him. 
Such spiritual assumption is a major temptation for every child of God.  
The fact that Solomon's pride is only inferred is a reflection of the fact 
that his pride was not publicly apparent, either to himself or to Israel;  
we learn of it indirectly through Dt. 17:16-20.      

A similar indirect allusion to it is found in Isa. 2:6-13, a passage which 
condemns Israel for their pride whilst making many allusions to 
Solomon:   " Full of silver and gold, neither is there any end of their 
treasures...full of horses...chariots...idols...the work of their own 
hands...the cedars of Lebanon" (i.e. Solomon's armoury of 1 Kings 
7:2,3;  10:17).      

We have shown elsewhere that much of Solomon's apparent humility 
concerning God's inability to live in the temple he had built was actually 
in contradiction of the fact that Solomon believed that God would fully 
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dwell in it.   Consider just one example of this contradiction:  " I 
have built an house of habitation for thee, and a place for thy dwelling 
for ever...but will God in very deed dwell with men on the earth?  
behold, heaven...cannot contain thee;  how much less this house which I 
have built!" (2 Chron. 6:2,18).   Solomon knew the theory of humility - 
he wrote much about it in Proverbs.   But Solomon and pride go 
together. From the Law he knew the theory of God's greatness and man’s 
inability to please Him by works.  He knew it so well that he probably 
half meant it when he said it.  But he only half meant it at best.   The real 
possibility that he might be proud, that he might not appreciate the true 
greatness, the moral splendour of Yahweh, was just not present in him.   

Another example of indirect reference to Solomon's pride is found in the 
way the record points a similarity between Paul and Solomon.   Each 
was given wisdom, and each was given a Satan to humble them because 
of the way wisdom bloats a man's ego.   The fact that we have 'the truth' 
in basic doctrinal terms - plus a fair bit of other Divine wisdom - really 
will tempt us to be proud.   This is the sort of thing we individually and 
collectively need to exhort ourselves strongly about.   Like us, Solomon 
knew theoretically the paramount danger of pride;  he lists it as the most 
fundamental of the seven things God hates (Prov. 6:17 cp. 16:5,18).   
Indeed, Solomon correctly implies in Prov. 28:25 that pride is an 
outcome of lack of faith, and this was exactly true in Solomon's case.   
His lack of faith in the future kingdom led him to be proud.      

Again, the Lord Jesus likewise hinted indirectly at Solomon's pride when 
he said that Solomon in all his glory was not arrayed like one wild 
flower, symbolic of how God would clothe, with imputed righteousness, 
even the weakest believer (Matt. 6:29,30).   

This reference to Solomon in Matt. 6:29 is only one of several hints that 
our Lord read Solomon in a negative light.   He goes on to warn against 
excessive attention to food, drink and clothes (Matt. 6:31) - all things 
which the court of Solomon revelled in to a quite extraordinary extent. " 
Take therefore no (anxious) thought for the morrow...sufficient unto the 
day is the evil thereof" (Matt. 6:34) sounds like a rebuke of the way 
Solomon did just this in Ecclesiastes, as he intellectually battled with the 
sadness of knowing that all his achievements would mean nothing in the 
future.   " But" , says Jesus, " seek ye first the kingdom of God, and his 
righteousness, and all these things shall be added unto you" (Matt. 6:33) 
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- clearly a reference to Solomon seeking Divine wisdom and 
subsequently being blessed;  surely the Lord is telling us to follow 
Solomon's example in this, but to avoid his pride and materialism. 
Solomon didn’t seek the future Kingdom but his own. The Lord taught 
that we should love our enemies, and not fall into the trap of only loving 
those who love us (Mt. 5:44-46). He seems to be alluding here to 
Solomon’s claim that wisdom says: “I love them that love me” (Prov. 
8:17). Maybe I’m wrong, and the Lord didn’t have His mind there on 
that passage; but in the context of Him re-interpreting and re-presenting 
Solomon to us, it seems likely that He was consciously showing that 
God’s grace is in fact the very opposite of what Solomon thought. God 
loves His enemies, and doesn’t only love those who love Him; and this 
is to be our credo likewise.   

The record of how Solomon spoke of his building of the temple can now 
be seen as blatant pride in his external appearance of spirituality;  
without the foregoing analysis of the hints  of Solomon's pride, this 
wouldn't necessarily be a correct conclusion to reach;  but with all these 
inspired links, surely we can read the following as pure pride: " Solomon 
stood before the altar of the Lord in the presence of all the congregation 
of Israel, and spread forth his hands toward heaven (hardly praying in his 
closet!  Was Christ alluding to Solomon in Mt. 6:6?)...the house that I 
have built for thy name" (1 Kings 8:22,44).   Solomon's frequent 
emphasis on the fact that he  built the house makes a telling connection 
with the principle that God does not live in houses built by men (Acts 
17:24?)   Solomon's public declaration concerning his zealous intention 
to build the temple (1 Kings 5:5 AV mg.) was surely unbecoming for a 
truly humble man.   The way the Queen of Sheba was given a guided 
tour of Solomon's wealth makes ominous connection with Hezekiah's 
proud parading of his blessings to the Babylonian ambassadors. 

5-6 Solomon's Materialism And Self-fulfilment 

Solomon's obsession with building the temple and his own houses shows 
a massive attraction towards material things. Ecc.2 chronicles how he 
crazily tried to accumulate every branch of material possession. 
Solomon figuratively chastised the people with whips in the form of the 
excessive tax he raised in order to build store cities (1 Kings 9:15,19), in 
which to store all his accumulation. Surely this is behind the Lord's 
parable of the rich fool, devoid of wisdom in practice, who built ever 
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bigger barns because of his lack of understanding about the future 
Kingdom. The Hebrew for " store cities" (2 Chron.8:6) is also translated 
" to heap up" , strengthening the connection with the rich fool (Lk.12:15-
28). That parable stresses the self-centredness of the fool- just circle all 
the occurrences of the word " I" . A similar over-use of personal 
pronouns in Ecc.2:4-8 makes the same point. Ecc.2:26 records how 
Solomon reflected that the sinner " heaped up" treasures- using the same 
word as for his " store cities" . He saw his error, but wasn't bothered to 
do anything about it.   

Of course, Solomon no doubt created some kind of spiritual justification 
for his materialism and self-fulfilment. He would have seen it as God's 
blessing of him with the Messianic Kingdom. This emphasis on material 
things led Solomon to fail to see the concept of Christ as the future 
Saviour, and the way in which the things of this life should be seen as 
pointing forward to the reality of Christ and his Kingdom. Solomon's 
mass personal sacrifice of 22,000 oxen and 120,000 sheep was not only 
a public flaunting of his supposed spirituality. It was also indirectly 
alluded to by the Spirit in Heb. 10:6, where God says that He has no 
pleasure in such mass sacrifices. Instead God desires true spirituality and 
an appreciation that these sacrifices pointed forward to the blood of 
Christ. Likewise our materialism and self-fulfilment takes our 
concentration away from the reality and power of Christ's sacrifice. 
Solomon was self-centred rather than Christ centred, his obsession with 
his own works led him to ignore his desperate need for the blood of the 
one true sacrifice. And ditto for many of us. How up to date is the 
warning of Solomon!   

Solomon  had what we might call obsessive tendencies. We know that he 
became addicted to finding pleasure in women, and Ecc.2 shows him 
racing down the road of obsession with architecture, alcohol, food, gold 
etc. The historical narratives so often mention his gold and silver (e.g. 2 
Chron. 9:13,14,15,16,17,18,20,21,24,27). This repetition reflects 
Solomon's obsession. The same fact explains the record's repetition of 
Solomon's enthusiasm for horses (1 Kings 10:26,29; 4:26,28; 9:19,22; 
10:25,28; 2 Chron.1:14,16,17; 8:6,9; 9:24,25,28). Yet amassing of gold, 
silver and horses was explicitly forbidden for the King of Israel 
(Dt.17:17). There is a powerful point to be made here: we can deceive 
ourselves that God is blessing us, when actually we are breaching 
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explicit commands. Would Solomon had understood the 
concept of self-examination.   

Most people spend their lives pushing down one or two avenues of self-
fulfilment- to own a large home, a nice car (cp. horses and chariots), to 
achieve some level of sexual and domestic fulfilment, financial power 
etc. Solomon fantastically succeeded in all these avenues- and came to 
realize that still he was unfulfilled. He became a workaholic, rejoicing in 
his own labour- but that too, as many a middle aged man can testify, 
brought nothing (Ecc. 2:10). If only we can perceive it, Solomon 
provides a fantastic challenge. If we believe the Biblical record of 
Solomon, none of these avenues will hold much attraction for us any 
more. But our community- the young especially- throw the majority of 
their energy into one or two of these avenues. Just a handful who learn 
the lesson of Solomon could turn the world upside down for Christ- 
especially given the financial and linguistic possibilities of our age. Yet 
in all such aspirations to burning zeal and achievement (would we had 
more of it!), the other lessons of  Solomon must be learnt. His building 
of the temple was " all Solomon's desire which he was pleased to do" (1 
Kings 9:1). There is a semantic connection between the Hebrew words 
for " desire" and " pleased" - the point of which is to emphasize that 
Solomon's work for God was only an expression of his own zest for self-
fulfilment; he served the Truth in ways which only confirmed his own 
natural inclinations. Appreciating the spirit and blood of Christ, his own 
weakness, the grace of God, and the subsequent desire to live a life of 
self sacrifice, of carrying a cross in ways we wouldn't naturally chose- 
this was all foreign to Solomon. And is it so foreign to us? Solomon's 
materialism and self-fulfilment are sure warnings to our age. 

5-7 Solomon And Wisdom 

Solomon's Attitude To True Wisdom  

Proverbs has so very many examples of Solomon teaching the very 
wisdom which he himself so categorically refused to obey, not least in 
the area of the "strange [Gentile] woman". He foretold that the people 
would sign when a wicked man ruled them (Prov. 29:2 RV)- and they 
did "sigh" because of the heavy burdens he placed upon them (1 Kings 
12:4). He imposed the "yoke" of tribute upon the people (2 Chron. 10:4), 
whereas he himself had warned that a king that imposes tribute on his 
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people "overthrows" a country (Prov. 29:4 RV mg.). He saw it all 
as true- and yet it was far from him personally. 

Solomon forgot that his wisdom was a gift from God; he speaks in Ecc. 
1:16 of how “I have gotten me great wisdom” (RV). His possession of 
truth led him to the assumption that this was a reward for his own 
diligence; whereas it was a gift by grace. Yet he himself knew that the 
wisdom given by God brings joy, whereas human wisdom leads to the 
grief and depression which afflicted Solomon (Ecc. 1:18 cp. 2:26). 
Solomon  'had  the truth', he knew so deeply the true principles of  
Yahweh  worship.  But  like  us,  he scarcely considered the enormity  of 
the gap between the theory he knew and the practice of  it  in  his  own  
heart  and living. We too have a tendency to build up masses of Biblical 
and spiritual knowledge, and to let the mere acquisition of it stop us 
from practicing it. He flouted the explicit commandments  not to get 
horses from Egypt, not to marry Gentile women,  and  not  to multiply 
silver and gold (Dt. 17:17,18 cp. 1 Kings  10:21-29).  At  the  end  of his 
days, he recognized that although  he  had  loved  the  theory  of wisdom, 
the image of a spiritual  life, the wisdom of God had never really 
impacted his soul: " I said, I will be wise (referring back to his request 
for wisdom  in  1  Kings 3); but it was far from me" (Ecc. 7:23). His 
request  for wisdom had only been so that he could do the job of leading  
Israel, living out the parental expectation of his father, whom he admits 
in Proverbs 4 had taught him to ask for wisdom.  In Prov. 19:12 he 
speaks as if his own wisdom was like the dew coming down- as if he felt 
that the mere possession of wisdom made him the Messiah figure which 
his father had so hoped for him to be in Ps. 72:6). And he says as much 
in Prov. 29:3: “Whoso loveth wisdom [exactly what Solomon was 
commended for doing] rejoiceth his father”. He saw his wisdom and 
knowledge as some sort of a reward in themselves: “the prudent are 
crowned with knowledge” (Prov. 14:18). This is of course true in a 
sense, as all the Proverbs are. But Solomon surely had the idea that he, 
who was so renowned for his knowledge, was somehow thereby 
rewarded by having it. This assumption by Solomon was likely behind 
each of the many references he makes to the value of wisdom and the 
blessedness of the man who has it. It is rather like feeling that ‘we have 
the truth’ because somehow our correct understanding of doctrines is a 
reward for our righteousness, and mere possession of doctrinal truth 
means that we are acceptable to God.    
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The description of the " largeness" of heart in 1 Kings 4:29 uses the  
same word used about the largeness of the land of Israel in Ex. 3:8; Neh. 
9:35; his wisdom was " as the sand that is on the sea shore"   (1  Kings  
4:29)  as Israel were described in Gen. 22:17. Even  in  his  spiritual  
collapse  at the time of Ecclesiastes, Solomon  still  taught  Israel  true  
wisdom,  and organized his wisdom into more accessible books (Ecc. 
12:9-12), giving himself the title “koheleth” (‘the preacher’). And yet he 
himself tried alcohol, wealth, women, indeed every addiction, in order to 
“see what was that good for the sons of men, which they should do under 
the heaven” (Ecc. 2:3). And yet he knew from childhood the conclusion 
of the matter- man’s duty is to fear God and be obedient (Ecc. 12:13). 
He who had been given wisdom started out in a search for it… showing 
clearly enough that what he knew was so much theory, but never 
touched his own heart. Solomon taught wisdom to the youngsters, but he 
gave himself over to search for some kind of vague philosophical truth 
outside of God.   

Having admitted his wisdom was " far from me" personally, Solomon 
then  recognized  that he was a mixture of wise saint in theory, and  utter 
sinner in practice: " God giveth to a man that is good in  his  sight  
wisdom,  and  knowledge  and  joy  (as he did to Solomon,  Song  
3:11)...but  to the sinner he giveth travail (as Solomon  complained  he  
had  in Ecclesiastes, 1:13; 2:23; 3:10; 4:4),  to  gather  and  to  heap  up  
(the same word is used re. Solomon's  " store  cities" )  "   (Ecc. 2:26).  
Yet  Solomon wasn't bothered  to  do  anything  about  his  chronic 'little 
of both' syndrome- a temptation many of us must know keenly. He knew 
that he  had  been  given  Divine  wisdom, but the wonder of it meant 
little  to  him;  he  became  so  accustomed to using it for the benefit  of  
others  and  sharing  it  with  them that it became meaningless for him 
personally. The way this wisdom was “far from me” is truly tragic to 
behold in Solomon. He had spoken by that wisdom in Proverbs of 
bringing up a child in the way he should go; whereas by the time of Ecc. 
2:19 and his experience with his own children, he comments about his 
heir: “Who knoweth whether he shall be a wise man or a fool?”. He 
simply didn’t see the relevance of his wisdom to his own personal family 
life. Yet he proudly insisted: “Who is as the wise man?”, as if the 
possession of theoretical truth and wisdom was the ultimate possession; 
and he then goes on to say that this made him beyond criticism (Ecc. 
8:2-4). This surely must be a danger for any community or individual 
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who considers they have “the truth” and who considers the 
possession of it to be of the utmost importance.   

" What  hath  the  wise  more than the fool?" (Ecc. 6:8) shows how 
effectively he despised his wisdom; he lost sight of the Kingdom which  
it  led to ultimately, and the God manifestation which it could  enable in 
this life. He had written in his Proverbs that the ruler who lacks wisdom 
will oppress his people (28:16); and although his wisdom remained with 
him right to the end, in terms of knowledge (Ecc. 2:9; 12:10), yet at the 
end of his reign Solomon was the ruler who did oppress his people. And 
he had gone on in Prov. 28:16 to warn against covetousness in a ruler, 
even though he went ahead with practicing every conceivable form of it 
in Ecc. 2. “Therefore remove sorrow from thy heart, and put away evil 
from thy flesh” (Ecc. 11:10) Solomon taught- and yet Solomon in 
Ecclesiastes is the very picture of such a person.  Like the lung cancer 
specialist who smokes, the experienced pilot who takes off with frozen 
wings and then crashes, so Solomon’s very wisdom somehow 
disinclined him to living it out in practice. This is the perversity of our 
nature- the higher we may rise, the deeper we are inclined to fall. Further 
than all this, Solomon even seems to have come close to despising the 
wisdom he had been given. He refers to himself when he writes at the 
end of his life of the man whose labour is in wisdom [cp. his labouring 
to write out so many Proverbs], and yet it is all pointless in that he will 
leave it all to a fool after him- he had already seen the unspirituality of 
his children (Ecc. 2:21). This thinking reflects a perception that his 
wisdom was totally irrelevant to himself- he wrote it all down for others, 
but not for himself. Right at the end of Ecclesiastes he chuffles that he 
still preaches his wisdom to the youth, although he himself has the 
attitude that it is all meaningless. This is one explanation of the paradox 
within Ecclesiastes- the teaching of Divine truth, whilst lamenting the 
pointlessness of it.    

The blasphemy of those statements in Ecclesiastes  that  wisdom is 
meaningless is hard to plumb. Deep within  his  heart, Solomon's attitude 
was that " As it happeneth to  the  fool,  so it happeneth even to me (the 
man made wise by God);  and why was I then more wise?" (Ecc.2:15). 
Ecc.7:16 is in similar  vein: " Be not righteous over much; neither make 
thyself over  wise" -  even  though wisdom and righteousness are what 
God desires  from  us  above  all!  This despising of wisdom and the 
truly  spiritually  ambitious  life was due to Solomon's lack of faith in a 



 171 
resurrection; he had his kingdom in this life, and he failed to see the 
blinding necessity of a resurrection, judgment and  change  of nature. In 
the end, Solomon felt that for himself, it was as well to be righteous as to 
be wicked, for in death there was no further difference (Ecc. 9:2,5,9). He 
knows judgment will come (Ecc. 11:9), at least for the young people, but 
he reasons as if it won’t- at least not for him. He knows, but he doesn’t 
know on the personal, experiential level. This is why there are 
apparently contradictory statements in Ecclesiastes. For example, the 
wise dies as the fool, with no more eternal remembrance than the fool 
(Ecc. 2:15,16). This, Solomon, says, is what he himself believes in his 
own heart. But in 7:12 he says that wisdom gives life to those who have 
it. But then again in 9:16-18 he observes that although wisdom can help, 
it’s benefits are easily undone, so easily as to make it useless. I don’t see 
these different perspectives as being the difference between life in the 
world and life in the spiritual realm. They are all spoken with conviction 
by Solomon, which, to my mind, ruins the idea that he himself believed 
the Truth but was simply outlining what life is like without God. He 
advocates both ways. My resolution of this is that he knew and preached 
God’s Truth, but for him personally, it meant nothing at all. And 
therefore in practice he advocated the life of self-enjoyment, acting as if 
all the other truth of wisdom was not operative in practice. His final 
recommendation in Ecc. 12 is for young people to go the way of 
wisdom, as this is their duty. He had evidently minimized the coming of 
judgment, as his obsession with himself being the Messiah had lead him 
to minimize the reality of the coming of Christ. How deeply do we 
struggle with our own humanity,  and  deeply long for the second 
coming? Has our materialism made the  Hope  of  the  Kingdom  mean 
practically nothing? Solomon's complaint  at  the  pointlessness  of  
wisdom in Ecc. 2:15-20 is liberally sprinkled with personal pronouns; 
his self-centredness was  part  of  his materialism and lack of faith in the 
Kingdom. And  for  us  too,  familiarity  with the glorious principles of 
Divine  Truth  with  which we have been entrusted can lead us to the  
blasphemy  of  saying, in effect, that those principles are unimportant;  
they  come  to  mean  little to us personally, and thereby we effectively 
deny their value and worth.  

Because of all this, despite having such knowledge and wisdom with 
which to rule Israel (for this was the primary purpose of the gift of 
wisdom to him), Solomon oppressed his people. With evident reference 
to himself, he commented: “Because the king’s word hath power, who 
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may say unto him, What doest thou?” (Ecc. 8:4 RV). It is only 
God who cannot be questioned in this way. But Solomon felt that 
because he possessed God’s wisdom, he could therefore act as God: “I 
counsel thee, Keep the King’s command, and that in regard of the oath 
of God” (Ecc. 8:2) could suggest that he thought that his commandments 
were in fact God’s. So the possession of Truth, which we too have, can 
lead to an incredible arrogance, a lack of openness to others’ comments 
upon us, and a certainty that we are right in all that we do and are beyond 
criticism. The hardness of a man is changed by true wisdom (Ecc. 8:1 
RV), but knowing this, Solomon became hard hearted. He had the 
wisdom- but as he said, it was far from him personally.    

Solomon made the classic mistake of assuming that his will and word 
were effectively equivalent to the word of God. In Prov. 6:21 he speaks 
of the need to bind the law about your heart and neck; but in Song 8:6 he 
asks his Gentile lover to “set me as a seal upon thine heart” and arm. 
And often in Proverbs he uses the language of the blessings for keeping 
God’s law and turns them into the blessings for keeping his law; e.g.  
“My son, keep my words, and lay up my commandments with thee. 
Keep my commandments, and live; and my law as the apple of thine eye. 
Bind them upon thy fingers, write them upon the table of thine heart” 
(Prov. 7:1,2). And we all do the same in essence, whenever we assume 
that our consciences are effectively the will of God; when we ‘play God’ 
by allowing our words and will to count as if they are His word. Even 
early on, Solomon had a way of spinning things, even God’s word, in his 
own selfish way. David had insisted that God had told him that he 
couldn’t build the temple because he had shed so much blood in war (1 
Chron. 22:8). But Solomon just slightly spins this when he asks Hiram to 
come and help him build the temple, because, he says, his father David 
hadn’t had the time to get around to the job because of being busy 
fighting wars (1 Kings 5:3). He says nothing about David shedding 
blood; the moral aspect of it all is nicely ignored by Solomon.    

Dt. 17:17-20 is a warning to the King of Israel not to multiply horses and 
wives, lest his heart be turned away. It’s a conscious prediction of 
Solomon’s apostasy. But one result of such behaviour would be that the 
King’s heart would be “lifted up” above his brethren (Dt. 17:20)- and 
this is exactly what happened to Solomon. He came to see himself as 
somehow above the rest of humanity, to the extent that he was convinced 
that he was acceptable to God, and that he could abuse his brethren 
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because…he had wisdom. Significantly, Solomon uses the 
same Hebrew word translated “lifted up” in Dt. 17:20 in Prov. 4:8, when 
he speaks of how the possession of wisdom will “exalt” or lift up a 
person. He came to think that his mere possession of true wisdom gave 
him a superiority over others, and thus he was lifted up above his 
brethren. There are major warnings here for us, who for generations have 
possessed more Bible truth than any other church on earth. It has , sadly, 
led to a lifting up of many of our hearts above our fellow man and even 
our fellow brethren… Yet this doesn’t take away from the wonderful 
truth of it all. 

5-8 The Mind Of Solomon 

Solomon's  concentration on that which is external, material and public  
led  him  to  de-emphasize  the  importance  of personal spiritual  
mindedness.  Deep  in  his  soul  he became hard, his conscience  died.  
Even  early on, Solomon seems to have assumed that his deep internal 
motivation was always correct. He thought that  he  could handle 
anything spiritually, even if it involved what   he  came  to  justify  as  
`technical`  infringements  of commandments. We have shown how his 
marriage to an Egyptian girl early  in  his  life  was justified by him as an 
spiritual act - when actually it was just the opposite.    

Solomon's  lack of deep spiritual mindedness is shown by the way in  
which  he  skirted round commandments in order to still have his  own 
human enjoyment. Thus he had horses brought for him out of  Egypt 
rather than going there himself and thereby disobeying Dt.17:16,17;  he  
started off as a middleman in the horse trade, buying  horses  from  
Egypt  and selling them to the Hittite and Syrian  kings  (2  Chron. 
1:16,17; 1 Kings 10:25,29); but he was playing with fire, and  he  soon 
came to flout the spirit of the command not to buy horses  from  Egypt. 
It’s rather like the brother who works in a video store starting to watch 
the blue movies which he handles daily. Solomon  would  have  justified 
it initially by saying  that  the horses were not for himself; just as we saw 
he justified  his  Egyptian  wife  by  the thought that Joseph also married  
an Egyptian girl. His lack of conscience and desire for an  outward  
appearance of righteousness concerning her is shown in 2 Chron.8:11: " 
Solomon brought up the daughter of Pharaoh out of the city of David 
unto the house he had built for her: for he said  (not  thought; i.e. he 
publicly declared), My wife shall not  dwell  in the house of 
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David...because the places are holy, whereunto  the  ark  of the 
Lord hath come. Then Solomon offered burnt  offerings unto the Lord on 
the altar...which he had built before  the  porch" ,  for  all  to  see.  This is 
typical of his concern  with an outward righteousness in the eyes of 
Israel; he made  out that he was deeply aware of his wife's Egyptian 
origin and the separation between her and the God of Israel; but in his 
heart,  she  made him come with her to Egypt, and turn away from 
Israel's  God. Ecclesiastes contains many allusions to Solomon's personal 
state; parts of it are definitely autobiographical. Yet in  those  passages,  
he  seems to express no personal regret or desire  for  repentance.  
Instead  he  is  quite content to just lament  his  own sad spiritual 
collapse, and rest content behind the  excuse  that nothing really matters. 
Consider, for example, his  reference to the tragedy of the man whose 
wisdom fails him, and  that  of  the  wise  man  whose  " little  folly"   
ruins his reputation  (Ecc.10:1,3).  To  describe  his  apostacy as only a " 
little  folly" indicates the death of Solomon's conscience, and his 
fantastic ability to minimalize his own errors.    

In  tandem  with  this  lack  of  conscience  and real spiritual 
mindedness  was  an  incredible  hardness in Solomon. His wisdom 
initially  made him soft and sympathetic, able to empathize with the  
mind of others (e.g the mother of the baby); and even before his  
endowment  with  the  gift  of wisdom he had the humility to recognize  
that he was but a little child (1 Kings 3:7) . But as his  apostacy  
developed,  he  came  to whip his people (1 Kings 12:14),  treating  
them  as  he  thought fools should be treated (Prov.26:3)-  suggesting 
that he came to see himself as the only wise  man,  the  only  one  truly  
in  touch  with  reality, and therefore  despising everyone else. 1 Kings 
5:13-16 reveals that Solomon  had  153,000  full  time  and  90,000  part  
time  male servants.  Israel's  complaint  that  Solomon  had  whipped 
them implies  that  he  treated them like slaves, with himself as the slave-
driver.  600,000  adults came out of Egypt (Ex.12:37), and assuming  
the  population  only  rose  slightly over the next 550 years,  we  have  
the picture of an Israel where almost half the males  (i.e. probably the 
majority of the working population) were pressganged into slavery to a 
despotic King Solomon.   
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Solomon’s Heart 

Solomon often emphasized the importance of keeping ones’ heart (Prov. 
2:10-16; 3:5,6; 4:23-5:5; 6:23-26); he had foreseen that the essential sin 
of God’s people was “the plague of his own heart” (1 Kings 8:46), and 
he imagined how for this sin God’s people would later pray towards the 
temple. And yet his wives turned away his heart, for all this awareness 
that the heart must be kept. It was as if the more he knew the truth of 
something, the more he wanted to do the very opposite. And this is 
exactly true of our natures. This is why lung cancer specialists smoke, 
it’s why we ourselves can discern the same perversity in our lives. 
Perhaps with Solomon he reasoned that in his case, foreign wives 
wouldn’t turn away his heart. Just as our flesh thinks ‘Yes, but it can’t 
happen to me’. Perhaps too he reasoned that if the temple somehow 
could bring forgiveness for the plague of the heart, his heart was 
uncorruptible because of the temple.      

Solomon's heart was "turned away", or 'influenced' by his wives towards 
idols (1 Kings 11:3). Yet Solomon uses this very idea of the heart being 
turned or influenced in Prov. 2:2; 22:17 about the need to turn our hearts 
towards God's word. He taught, but did the very opposite. And perhaps 
Prov. 21:1 explains why he did this- he says there that Yahweh turns the 
heart of the King wherever He wishes- and so perhaps he thought that 
control of our thinking and inclinations is unnecessary, because 
somehow God will do it for us. And there's a lesson there for us, who 
may assume at times that God will somehow control our hearts for us, 
rather than our making a conscious effort towards mind control. 

Solomon went off to other gods because his heart was not at peace 
[Heb.- not at shalom] with the one true God- so says 1 Kings 11:4,5. We 
see here the upward spiral of spirituality- knowing we are forgiven, 
being comfortable and at peace with God, means we will not go after the 
idols of this world. For there is an endless searching for peace in the 
human heart. If we don't accept the forgiveness and peace that can from 
God alone, we will seek peace in false ways. And that's just what 
Solomon did- for all his wisdom, he didn't personally know peace with 
God. Head knowledge doesn't give peace- for that is experiential. 
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Solomon’s Self-Knowledge 

Ecclesiastes  is in many ways Solomon's self-examination; and it was 
accurate. He indicates that the temple had actually made him stumble,   
and   that  his  numerous  sacrifices  had  been  the sacrifices  of  a fool, 
rather than the wise man he had appeared to  be (Ecc.5:1); and surely he 
was casting a sideways glance at himself when he spoke of the wise 
child (cp. Solomon initially, 1 Kings 3:7) being greater than the old and 
foolish king who would no  longer  be  admonished  (Ecc.4:13;  even  
though Solomon had advisers,  1  Kings 12:6). Yet he chose to do 
absolutely nothing about  this; once again, his accurate spiritual 
knowledge had no real  practical influence upon him. “Surely oppression 
maketh a wise man foolish” (Ecc. 7:7 RV), he commented at the end of 
his life- even though right then he was chastising the people with whips, 
oppressing them. He knew the true wisdom, he saw his reflection so 
accurately in the mirror, but resigned from its personal implications. He 
could even write that “I returned and considered all the oppression that 
are done under the sun [by himself!]: and behold the tears of such as 
were oppressed, and they had no comforter; and on the side of their 
oppressors there was power [Solomon was king and had set up the tax 
system in a clever and biased way (1)]; but they had no comforter” (Ecc. 
4:1; 5:8). It was a real case of spiritual schizophrenia- he sorrowed for 
the people he oppressed. He even seems to say that there is nothing to be 
surprised at in the poor being oppressed, because the whole hierarchy of 
officialdom above them do the same (Ecc. 5:2). He saw his sin as 
inevitable, as part of his participation in humanity- he didn’t own up to 
his own desperate need for grace. Yet he also knew that “man lords it 
over man [cp. Solomon’s oppression of the people] to his own hurt” 
(Ecc. 8:9 RSV).    

“Even the wild land when cultivated has a king” (Ecc. 5:9, Lukyn 
Williams’ translation) seems to be justifying the bringing of newly 
cultivated land under Solomon’s immediate taxation; Solomon is merely 
describing a state of misrule by him without drawing any conclusions (so 
L.G. Sargent concludes, Ecclesiastes p. 49). And yet we each have the 
potential for this schizophrenia within us; we are, as Paul so strikingly 
describes, two different people within us, fighting for mastery of the soul 
(Rom. 7). He wrote in Ecclesiastes4 of catastrophe overtaking the 
obstinate old king who will learn nothing. Revolution sweeps him away 
and brings to the throne a young claimant who has been kept in prison 
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(cp. Rehoboam in Egypt). In spite of his rank the new monarch has 
grown up in relative poverty; and in the end, “all the living”, the people 
of the land, at first serve with the first king but later forget him. This was 
Solomon’s fear, his fantasy…so piercingly accurate in his self-
understanding. " He that loveth silver shall not be satisfied with silver" 
(Ecc.5:10) is yet another piece of self-realisation   which   doesn't  seem  
to  have  resulted  in motivating  Solomon  to  grab  hold on his inner 
being and shake himself.  This  is supremely shown by Ecc.7:26, where 
Solomon as an  old  man says that the man who pleases God will free 
himself from the snare of women, but the sinner will be taken captive by 
her;  yet  as an old man, Solomon's heart was turned away by his wives  
(1  Kings  11:4-7).  He saw himself as the sinner, rather than the man 
who was personally trying to please God. The way he built  idol  
temples  for those women on mock temple mounts near Jerusalem  was 
surely a studied statement that he saw himself as a hopeless apostate (2 
Kings 23:13). Like the alcoholic or drug abuser, Solomon could analyze 
his problem so accurately- and yet do nothing about it. This is the utter 
tragedy of all spiritual failure.    

Ecclesiastes is so packed with contradictions. Solomon knew and 
perceived God’s truth, and yet felt it meant nothing to him personally. 
Thus he teaches truth in Ecclesiastes, but intersperses it with his own 
personal depression and sense that none of it really has any meaning for 
him personally. The themes of labour, vanity, sleep and children which 
are found in Ecclesiastes all occur in Psalm 127, a Psalm of or for 
Solomon- where the message is clearly given that unless the Lord builds 
the temple, all this labour is in vain. And yet knowing this Solomon did 
labour for it so hard, and then came to the conclusion that it was indeed 
in vain. If only he had believed the words he earlier composed and sung 
in Ps. 127, he needn’t have had to come to that sad conclusion.  He 
exhorted to live joyfully with “the wife” (singular) of youth (Ecc. 9:9), 
knowing full well that he in his old age was a polygamist whose many 
wives had led him astray. He seems to have contented himself with 
establishing himself as “the preacher” and his final appeal in Ecc. 12 is 
to youth- like so many, his view was that it was not for him personally, 
but the youngsters would benefit more from it. There are several 
passages in Ecclesiastes where Solomon is evidently half glancing at 
himself. He sees the error of his ways, as Achan could coolly recount his 
sin, but to personally do something about it is far, far from him: 
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- “He that loveth silver (as Solomon did, Ecc. 2:8; 1 Kings 
10:21-29) shall not be satisfied with silver (as he wasn’t- see Ecc. 2); nor 
he that loveth abundance (s.w. used about the abundance of Solomon’s 
wives, 2 Chron. 11:23) with increase. When goods increase, they are 
increased that eat them (cp. the large numbers at his table, 1 Kings 
4:27)” (Ecc. 5:10,11). The Hebrew word translated “not be satisfied” 
occurs around 25 times in the Proverbs, with Solomon warning of how 
the way of the flesh couldn’t satisfy. Solomon said all this with an eye 
on himself. He preached it to others, he felt deeply the truth of it, but he 
saw no personal way out of it. All he had was the accurate knowledge of 
his situation, but no real motivation to change- like the alcoholic or drug 
abuser who knows every aspect of the harm of his habit.  

- Solomon knew and warned that a little folly can destroy the man who 
is in reputation for wisdom and honour (Ecc. 10:1). Solomon had 
“honour” [s.w.] to an unprecedented extent (1 Kings 3:13). But in the 
same book he admits that he, the man famed world-wide for wisdom, 
gave himself to folly (Ecc. 2:3). He knew so well the error and folly of 
his ways, but he could only preach the lesson but not heed it. He “saw 
that wisdom exceedeth folly” (2:13)- but so what... 

- “Better is a poor and a wise child, than an old and foolish king, who 
will no more be admonished” (4:13) is exactly Solomon at the time of 
Ecclesiastes. 

- He knew that a little folly outweighs all the wisdom a man may have 
(Ecc. 10:1), and yet he gave himself to folly, whilst holding on to 
wisdom (1:17). A true fool is one whose wisdom fails him in practice 
(“when he walketh by the way”, 10:3); and especially is this acute when 
this “error…proceedeth from the ruler” (10:5). It’s all about Solomon 
himself. 

- Eccl. 12:1 asks the young to turn to God as in old age one has no 
pleasure in life and, by implication, no possibility of remembering their 
creator. This, presumably, was how Solomon felt about himself. And 
there are many elderly people who will reject the preaching of the 
Gospel with this kind of comment. The description of old age in Ecc. 12 
seems to be alluding to how Solomon initially had a large and thriving 
household, with him enjoying the pleasures of women and singing 
maidens (“the daughters of music”), but now he realizes he doesn’t have 
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the faculties to enjoy it any more- all has gone quiet in the once 
bustling palace. 

- He speaks of how laughter, mirth and songs are not the pursuit of the 
wise- and yet these are the very things he gave himself to, whilst at the 
same time possessing theoretical wisdom (Ecc. 7:3-5). 

- He laments how when wealth is increased, “they are increased that eat 
them” (Ecc. 5:11)- and yet he prided himself on how many people sat at 
his table eating his food, how many courtiers he had… 

- “And I find more bitter than death the woman, whose heart is snares 
and nets, and her hands as bands: whoso pleaseth God shall escape from 
her; but the sinner shall be taken by her” (Ecc. 7:26) is a clear reference 
back to Solomon’s own entanglement. In his younger days, he had found 
“the hair of thine head like the purple of a king [i.e. he imagined her to 
be suited to him, the King of Israel, when she wasn’t]; the king is held 
captive in the tresses thereof” (Song 7:5 RV). 

- He praises his mother for teaching him not to give his strength, “nor to 
them [women] who destroy kings” (Prov. 31:3 RVmg.), and yet he must 
surely have perceived that this was just what he had done. 

- Eccl. 4:8 “There was a man all alone; he had neither son nor brother. 
There was no end to his toil, yet his eyes were not content with his 
wealth. " For whom am I toiling," he asked, " and why am I depriving 
myself of enjoyment?" This too is meaningless-- a miserable business!” 
(NIV) may also be looking to Solomon, in the existential loneliness of 
the man who had done it all, who effectively had neither son nor brother 
in that his son turned away from the faith.   

More than anything, Solomon was incurably selfish. Having spent his 
life writing and teaching wisdom, he makes one of his autobiographical 
comments: “There is a man whose labour is in wisdom…yet to man that 
hath not laboured therein shall he leave it for his portion. This also is 
vanity and a great evil” (Ecc. 2:21). Solomon saw “wisdom” as 
something he had worked for [forgetting it was God’s gracious gift to 
him], and he treated it as a material possession. Because he saw that he 
couldn’t take it with him, he felt therefore it was useless- he didn’t, it 
seems, want to leave it to his son because he felt it was only for him. 
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This was the spirit of the man who buried his talent of Divine Truth 
in the ground and thought that would be enough- he wouldn’t risk it with 
others or share it with them. And so Solomon ended up hating all his 
labour for wisdom (Ecc. 2:18, 21) because at the end of his life that mere 
knowledge and teaching of it to others hadn’t transformed or 
immortalized his personal life. The rejected at the day of judgment may 
well, tragically, feel the same. But now is the time to personally apply 
God’s Truth to ourselves, to be humbled by the very possession of it. 
The Queen of Sheba remarked how happy were Solomon’s servants, 
because of the application of his wisdom to them (1 Kings 10:8,9). And 
yet by the end of his reign, Solomon was as it were whipping his 
servants. He himself possessed wisdom, he taught it in the cold theory of 
Ecclesiastes, but there was no longer the essential concern for people 
which that wisdom required in its practical outworking. The wisdom was 
intended for the guidance and leadership of Israel into the Kingdom life- 
the wisdom given was “even as the sand that is on the sea shore” (1 
Kings 4:29), i.e. for the people of Abraham’s seed. Likewise all true 
wisdom is to be used- not to be kept and repeated in passionless theory 
as we have in Ecclesiastes.    

In the same way as Solomon criticized flirting with Gentile girls but then 
went and did this himself, so he said many other things in his wisdom 
which actually condemned himself. Thus “the prince that lacketh 
understanding is also a great oppressor” (Prov. 28:16). Yet Solomon did 
oppress the people- despite possessing wisdom. He insists that 
throughout his life, his wisdom had remained with him (Ecc. 2:9 
RVmg.). So what does this indicate? Surely that the wisdom which he 
had did not affect his life practically, and thus it was as if he lacked 
wisdom completely. Mere possession of truth leads to great temptations- 
for like Solomon, we can reason that this alone justifies us in any 
behaviour. And again, consider Prov. 29:4 RVmg: “The king by 
judgment establisheth the land [another self-conscious justification of 
himself in his early reign]: but he that imposeth tribute overthroweth it”. 
And this was exactly what Solomon did, in imposing unbearable tribute 
upon his people. He so clearly sees what is wrong- and then goes and 
does it. This is one of the features of our nature. It’s why lung cancer 
specialists smoke cigarettes- and we all have this same tendency. The 
more we know what is wrong, the more we are inclined to do it.  
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SOLOMON: THEORY Versus PRACTICE  
 

Theory Practice 

The whole of Proverbs Ecclesiastes 

Don't abuse alcohol 

“Look not thou upon the wine 
when it is red…when it goeth 
down smoothly” (Prov. 23:31 RV) 

Ecc. 2:3- he gave himself to wine 
to see if there was any wisdom 
revealed under the influence of 
alcohol. If he had believed God’s 
word and been satisfied with it, 
this experiment would have been 
unnecessary. 

“…the roof of thy mouth like the 
best wine, that goeth down 
smoothly for my beloved” (Song 
7:9 RV)- how did Solomon know 
unless even at a relatively young 
age, he knew about the sensation 
of wine from personal experience? 

Don't love " pleasure" (Prov. 
21:17) 

Prov. 14:13 even in mirth there is 
sorrow  

S.w. " mirth" Ecc. 2:1,2;8:15. 
Solomon had to re-learn this for 
himself rather than  accept direct 
Divine teaching about it .  

He recognized that fools love mirth 
(7:4) but still he  wanted it. He 
rejected this wisdom and only 
came to agree with it  through 
doing just what Prov.14:13 
condemns  (Ecc. 2:2). Another 
example  of this is in Prov. 5:4; 
22:14 cp. Ecc. 7:26. 

Prov. 23:3 don't desire huge meals  1 Kings 4:22,23 

Prov. 23:4 Don't labour to be rich Ecc.2:8,11 
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Prov. 23:22 listen to your parents , 
especially your mother when she is 
old 

He disregarded Bathsheba's 
warning not to drink and marry 
Gentiles - he did just this when she 
was old 

“Even in laughter the heart is 
sorrowful; and the end of mirth is 
heaviness” (Prov. 14:13 RV) 

But in Ecclesiastes, Solomon gave 
his heart to mirth, to see if there 
was wisdom to be found through 
this. He ended up re-learning the 
truth that he had earlier presented 
as prepositional truth. 

Prov. 3:13-16 wisdom is better 
than gold and silver etc (cp 16:16; 
20:15)  

1 Kings 10:21-29 

Prov. 15:22 take advice from 
others 

Ecc. 4:13 wouldn’t be admonished 

Prov. 5:10 beware in case your 
hard work goes to a Gentile and 
their houses  

Ecc. 2:18,19- this happened to 
Solomon through his Gentile 
marriages 

Prov. 5:17-19 don't be ravished 
with the breasts of a Gentile and 
don't have many wives; be content 
with your first wife 

But Solomon was (Song 4:9; 7:3), 
and he had many wives  

Prov. 4:23 Keep thy heart His wives turned away his heart (1 
Kings 11:4)  

Prov. 5:8 don't go near the house 
of the Gentile woman 

 Solomon had Gentile wives and 
built them houses (1 Kings 11:7,8) 

Prov. 6:7 the self-motivated 
example of the ant should inspire 
our service- they need no “guide, 
overseer or ruler” 

But these are the very words used 
about Solomon’s elaborate 
hierarchy of foremen and slave 
drivers whom he used to ‘get the 
job done’ in his kingdom. 

Prov. 13:15 “Good understanding Ecc. 9:11 shows his rejection of 
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giveth favour”; and often in 
Proverbs, Solomon teaches that 
material blessings come as a result 
of using wisdom.  

Prov. 13:15: “The race is not to the 
swift…neither yet bread to the 
wise, nor yet riches to men of 
understanding, nor yet favour to 
men of skill; but time and chance 
happeneth to them all”. He 
concluded life was just a random 
sequence of events.  

Prov. 7:23 the Gentile woman is a 
snare leading to death 

Ecc. 9:12 shows Solomon claiming 
that death is a  snare brought about 
by time and chance; he 
minimalized the sin of marriage 
out of  the faith  

Prov. 19:10 “Delight is not seemly 
for a fool; much less for a servant 
to have rule over princes” 

Ecc. 10:7 indicates Solomon didn't 
think Prov. 19:10 was  true in 
practice: “I have seen servants 
upon horses, and princes walking 
as servants upon the earth”. He 
thought that in reality, servants do 
rule over princes.  

 
Nothing Unfulfilled 

Solomon’s proverbs about not eating too much honey (Prov. 25:16) 
clearly mean that we shouldn’t over indulge legitimate human pleasures. 
But his approach in Ecclesiastes was the studied opposite of this. He 
openly says that he indulged himself in every human pleasure to the 
extreme, until it meant nothing. And yet he had warned against doing 
this very thing. Having  stated  that  he  sees no particular advantage of 
Divine wisdom, Solomon goes on to allude to his own wandering of 
desire (Ecc. 6:9);  he  had  been given all a man could wish, his desire 
knew  no  bounds,  and  yet  it  wandered.  This  is yet another powerful 
challenge from Solomon; his every desire was satisfied, but  still  he  felt 
that his desires were unfulfilled (Ecc. 1:8; 6:7).  So  much  of  our  
mental  and  physical energy goes into gratification  of  desire, even 
though it is heavily camouflaged beneath  social  respectability  and  
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achieving the norms of our community. Yet if we believe the 
lesson of Solomon, the only man who  actually  had every desire 
gratified, then we will shun all this-  and  fix  our  hope  and every 
striving on Christ and his Kingdom alone.    

 

Notes 

(1) Ben Brinkerhoff makes the following analysis of Solomon’s clever, 
oppressive taxation system:   
 
“Solomon had begun a program of threatening traditional tribal 
organization, and of taxing the north for Judah's benefit. The program 
was known as Solomon's districting system.  
Israel EXCLUSIVE OF JUDAH was divided into twelve administrative 
districts  
1. Mount Ephraim  
2. Makaz  
3. Arubboth  
4. Naphath-dor  
5. Taanach and Megiddo  
6. Ramoth-gilead  
7. Mahanaim  
8. Naphtali  
9. Asher and Zebulun  
10. Issachar  
11. Benjamin  
12. The land of Gad (1 Kings 4: 7-19)  
Each district had to provide food for the court for one month out of year 
and was headed by a local governor. Solomon distributed his districts 
geographically to make each independent agriculturally and 
economically from those surrounding it.  
These districts in many ways cut into the traditional tribal territorial 
allotments. Section 2 contains a combination of Danite and Ephraimite 
claims. 3 and 11 share parts of Manasseh and Ephraim. These allotments 
would destroy notions of tribal solidarity and expansionist dreams. Only 
the tribes of Benjamin, Issachar, and Naphtali were left in tact.  
This situation was made worse when it is considered who the local 
governors were and from where they had their origins.  
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District 9, Baana ben Hushai: He was almost certainly the son 
David's advisor Hushai (2 Sam. 15:32-37)  
District 8, Ahimaaz: He married one of Solomon's daughters (1 Kings 
4:15) and maybe connected with the priest Zadok, mentioned in 
connection with the Absalom revolt (2 Sam. 15:36)  
District 5, Baaba ben Ahilud: Perhaps the brother of David and 
Solomon's court reporter, Jehoshophat ben Ahilud (1 Kings 4:3).  
District 7, Abinadab ben Iddo: He is likely to have been the son of Iddo 
ben Zechariah, who ruled Gileadite Manasseh during David's term (1 
Chron. 27:21) Presumably the son of a prince would have been brought 
up with the kings son in Jerusalem  
District 4, Ben Abinadab: He may not have been related to Abinadab in 
whose house the ark was deposited before it's transfer to David. But at 
any rate he was married to one of Solomon's daughters (I Kings 4:11)  
In the remaining cases there is probably to little evidence to pass 
judgement. But all the district governors would have been subject to the 
royal court.  
 
Solomon got much benefit from this system, which makes sense, it's his 
system. For one, the agents did not hail from the tribes they were ruling 
and had no tribal sympathy which might put them at odds to the thrown 
when sacrificing local needs for Solomon's national policy. They, instead 
of tribal agents, would also be the ones to collect tax money from trade 
routes like the Kings highway going through sections 2 and 3. They 
would also have control over military conscription which was vital in 
establishing the power of a king to rule and establish a dynasty. Solomon 
in this system attempts to take away power from tribal leaders and give it 
to his own governors which would be under his control. This would 
allow him to centralize authority in a country with a tradition of tribal 
authority and lack of centralization.  
At Solomon's death the north was not willing to support what they must 
of saw as bondage to a king who cared not for their interests, but only 
his own and those of his tribe”.  
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JEROBOAM 

The Character Of Jeroboam 

It's easy to read the record of a man like Jeroboam and have a few 
superficial thoughts, and then pass on. But God's spirit is calling to us 
through all  His words, like all  the manna had to be used and eaten. And 
we know that the manna symbolized God's word. The spirit of Christ is 
God's spirit; they are one Spirit, therefore the writings of the Spirit of 
God in the Old Testament must in some way reflect the spirit of Christ, 
things to do with him and his character. Therefore Peter could say that 
the spirit of Christ was in all the prophets, all those who spoke forth the 
word of God by inspiration. Christ showed the disciples how all  the 
Scriptures spoke of him- including the historical books. So I want us to 
make a special effort today to glean the spirit of Christ from the Old 
Testament. We keep reading, like a refrain, that Jeroboam the son of 
Nebat " made Israel to sin" . So somehow God is directing our attention 
towards him.    

Type of Christ? 

I want to show that in a distorted way, Jeroboam was almost a type of 
Christ. I'd suggest that many wicked Old Testament characters could 
have been types of Christ if they had lived righteously, and the record 
indirectly indicates this. Look back at 1 Kings 12:2,3. Here we've got the 
record of how Jeroboam fled to Egypt because of the persecution of 
Solomon. When Solomon died, " they sent and called him" , v.3. This of 
course rings bells with Jesus going to Egypt and coming back after 
Herod's death. Jeroboam came back on the third day (v.12) and offered 
freedom from bondage to Israel, as did Christ on his resurrection. In 1 
Kings 13:10 we read of the prophet who came to prophesy about 
Jeroboam; we are told that he didn't return the way he came, but went 
back another way. That's an echo of the wise men, they came to see 
Jesus, and returned another way.    

So through these hints that Jeroboam could have been a type of Christ, 
the record seems to imply that Jeroboam had a spiritual side to him. 
Very few people are totally reprobate; we all have a spiritual capacity in 
us which we partially exercise. This is why apostasy is a mixture of truth 
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and error, both doctrinally and practically; the spiritual side, the 
truth, is realized, but only partially, and men fail to realize that this is 
going on, choosing to believe instead that they are totally spiritual. In 1 
Kings 13:6 Jeroboam says :" Entreat now the face of Yahweh" and pray 
that God would heal him. This indicates the presence of some basic 
spirituality within him. In 1 Kings 11:35 God tells Jeroboam that He 
would take the ten tribes from the house of David, and give them to 
Jeroboam. This is exactly the language of God speaking about righteous 
David, who was given the Kingdom which God took away from Saul. So 
initially, Jeroboam had some of David's characteristics; it seems rather 
strange for God to take away the ten tribes from one sinner and give 
them to another sinner. At that time, Jeroboam's potential spirituality 
was reasonably to the fore. If Jeroboam had continued in God's ways, 
God would have established Jeroboam as king over His Kingdom (1 
Kings 11:38). So Jeroboam was being given a chance to make the right 
choices. He had the potential to do so. This echoes God saying to Moses 
'I will make of you a great nation' because of the apostasy of others. 
Thus Jeroboam is faintly connected with Moses. In 1 Kings 13:33 we 
read that Jeroboam " returned not from his evil way" again; the 
implication is that Jeroboam was the kind of person who had bouts of 
repentance and true spiritual humility. In 1 Kings 14:13 we are told that 
in Jeroboam's son " there was found some good thing" in him toward 
God. If Jeroboam's son was righteous, it is likely that Jeroboam and / or 
his wife had a spiritual side to them. But they didn't live up to their 
potential. Now we examine ourselves this morning. We do clearly have a 
spiritual side to us . The question is whether we are living up to our 
potential.    

Mixed up man 

Israel were often told to bring their sacrifices to where God's Name was 
placed, Jerusalem. But of course Jeroboam didn't want people going up 
to Judah, in case they defected. So he reasoned that making the sacrifice 
was the important thing, where and how it was done didn't matter. So for 
political reasons, he broke away from the temple of God, and set up his 
own system of worship. Now there is a lesson here for us. In these 
troubled ecclesial times it isn't for us to break away from the temple, 
God's house, which is the ecclesia. 1 Kings 12:28 records how Jeroboam 
made calves of gold, and proclaimed: " These be thy gods, O Israel" . It's 
been suggested that theses calves were false cherubim. There is certainly 
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a connection between the calf and the cherubim. In Ez.1:10 we read 
that the living creatures had " the face of an ox on the left side" . In 
Ez.10:14 we learn that this face was that of a cherub. Jeroboam placed 
the calves at each end of the land of Israel, as if it was the ark (the ark 
had the cherubim at each end of it). By doing so, Jeroboam excluded 
Jerusalem, the temple, from God's presence. He excluded others from the 
presence of God. The calves were therefore a mixture of true religious 
symbolism with gross apostasy. In Hosea 8:2,3 we read a prophecy 
against Jeroboam: " Israel shall cry unto me, My God, we know thee. 
Israel hath cast off the thing that is good...of their silver and their gold 
have they made them idols...thy calf, O Samaria hath cast thee off...(it) 
shall be broken in pieces" , as they were later by Josiah. So Israel 
thought that they knew God at this time, they felt in fellowship with 
Him, when actually the anger of God was deeply against them. Jeroboam 
was the one on whom the sin of Israel's later  idolatry is blamed. But 
Jeroboam is not called an idolater. He no doubt had an element of good 
spiritual motivation in him. 2 Kings 3:2,3 implies that Jeroboam did not 
actually worship Baal. Jehoram put away the image of Baal, but he 
cleaved to the sins of Jeroboam. The implication is that Jeroboam was 
not a Baal worshipper, which is what the majority of the wicked kings 
were guilty of.    

Jeroboam was full of works, of activity in fighting the Lord's battles. He 
was active in the Truth, as we would say. In 1 Kings 12:32 we read of 
Jeroboam ordaining a feast " Like  unto the feast which was in Judah" . 
He ordained a new feast on the 15th day of the 8th month, no doubt 
copying the feast of tabernacles, on the 15th of the 7th month. So 
Jeroboam lacked an attention to detail, despite an appearance of 
spirituality. 1 Chron. 5:17 says that in Jeroboam's reign, the genealogies 
we read in the early chapters of Chronicles were written. So in some 
ways, he gave great attention to detail- when it suited him. He went up to 
the altar, making himself the priest. It seems that he was copying David 
and Solomon, who did just this. But he lacked their motivation and 
spirituality. Another example of his mixture of truth and error is shown 
by the way he built an altar at Bethel  . Now this had many religious 
associations; Jacob offered there, Samuel held regular gatherings there; 
and as with trying to be like David and Solomon, it seems that Jeroboam 
went in for even more self-conscious spiritual exhibitionism and seeking 
to publicly associate himself with righteous men.    
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Aaron: Convenient hero 

So Jeroboam is portrayed as a man who worshipped God in his own 
way; he had all the trappings of the truth of God, but he failed to grasp 
the spirit of real, meaningful spirituality. The character of Jeroboam was 
therefore dualistic in the extreme. What a mixture this man was! When 
he made the calves, he quotes the words of Aaron about the golden calf: 
" These be thy gods, O Israel, which brought thee up from the land of 
Egypt" . And then Jeroboam made an altar in front of the calf, which is 
exactly what Aaron did! Jeroboam knew his Old Testament history in 
some detail. Jeroboam allowed the ordinary people to be priests; in Ex. 
32 we learn that the ordinary people offered the sacrifices to the golden 
calf, not the priests. Again, it seems that Jeroboam was trying to 
consciously mimic the golden calf apostasy. It is no accident that Josiah 
stamped his calves to powder, just as Moses did to the golden calf. Now 
why  did Jeroboam so consciously lead Israel into the same apostasy 
which brought them as it were within a hairs breadth of national 
rejection in Ex. 32? Jeroboam wasn't ignorant. Perhaps he had gone 
down a path of contorted exposition which made out that Israel didn't 
really sin by worshipping the calf. Or perhaps he got so carried away 
with the idea that he was like Aaron, the priest, that he thought (like 
some modern Rabbis) that Aaron couldn't have done anything wrong, 
and therefore he consciously copied Aaron, as he did David, Solomon, 
Jacob and Samuel. Again, we see Jeroboam having a familiarity with 
Scripture, but not pausing to really meditate upon his actions or upon the 
real spirit of the word. We see him failing to analyze why Aaron acted as 
he did, failing to see that Aaron acted politically, failing to deeply 
analyze his own motives.  The character of Jeroboam shines through 
here. 

Now Jeroboam was a believer, he wasn't a man of the world. He had his 
eyes open. He was an enthusiast in doing God's work, and working for 
the good of His people Israel in strengthening their cities, fighting their 
enemies etc.. He had some faith, for example that God would heal him. 
He knew the real date of the feast of tabernacles; he knew his Bible, he 
had an enthusiasm for studying the genealogies and some aspects of the 
Mosaic Law. He seems to have taught the truth to his son. He understood 
a little about the symbology of the ark and the cherubim. But he shut his 
eyes to the real spirit of God's word. Now we can't say we have no 
similarity with that man. 2 Kings 10:31 sums up his real failures. Jehu " 
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took no heed to walk in the law with all his heart, for (because)" 
he followed the sins of Jeroboam. So this was his specific sin; not 
walking in God's law with all his heart  . It is stressed in the records that 
he was " the son of Nebat" . 'Nebat' means 'one who pays careful 
attention'; as if to emphasize that Jeroboam was not that person; he was 
the son of that person. Israel , Malachi says, were " partial" in God's law. 
Are we partial? Are we just focusing on those parts of spiritual life 
which we don't find difficult? Are we avoiding the real pain of spiritual 
growth? Natural Israel's sin was that they were half-hearted in their 
response to God. Israel in the wilderness were rejected, we are told, 
because they did not wholly  follow Yahweh, as Caleb did. Spiritual 
Israel face just the same temptations as natural Israel. Christ criticized 
Laodicea for being lukewarm, for being partial in their response to his 
love. As we look towards the cross, to the Son of God kneeling in 
Gethsemane, we see a totality of commitment. It shines through the 
records, if we meditate upon them. It is vitally important  that we grasp 
at least the spirit of this totality of service, even if in practice we don't 
always live up to it.   The character of Jeroboam reveals how he failed in 
this. 

Total commitment 

In the Lord Jesus, we see the totality of commitment to true spirituality. 
He was the complete whole burnt offering, he fulfilled the idea of whole 
and total commitment of which the sacrifices spoke. Here and now, as 
we sit and stand here, I want us to settle in our minds at least one thing: 
that we are called to completely imitate his spirit, we are called to this 
total commitment. O.K., we know that we will not achieve it. But that 
mustn't militate against our accepting it as our ultimate aim. We must lift 
our sights higher. The fact we won't achieve it shouldn't make us turn 
away from this. It is only twentieth century psychology which has led us 
to think that we can't conceive of what we can't possibly achieve. We 
can, we must  conceive of the fact that we are called to total 
commitment. For our eternal future, the bulk of our eternal destiny, 
99.99% of our existence, will be spent living on a level of total 
commitment to God's ways. Picture the Son of God, shifting his weight 
from his hands to his feet, then back to his hands, mouth open, throat 
dry, sweat on his deeply lined forehead. There we have a picture which 
we shouldn't turn away from. Israel as it were hid their faces from the 
sight of his face. We mustn't. He could've taken the easy way out, he 
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could have given up the idea, the concept of total commitment, he 
could have had those 12 legions of Angels.  The spirit of Christ as he 
hung there can pass through us just as quickly as the memorial bread and 
wine passes through our metabolism.  This is why we must continually 
fill ourselves up with it, not just by keeping on breaking bread, but by 
keeping on  in our meditation upon the Lord in his sufferings, not being 
afraid to ace up to ourselves, the likely failures we are making, the frailty 
of our spirituality, as candles in the wind; ever looking unto Jesus, the 
author and finisher of our faith. And if we keep on  in our meditation 
upon him, the triumphant spirit of his resurrection will be ours, he will 
lead us in an eternal march of triumph against sin and partiality, into the 
fullness, the spiritual fullness, of God's nature. 
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